# Proceedings of the 12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference

HELINA'19 Vol 6 (2019): Issue 2



PART II Full Research Papers

From Evidence to Practice: The implementation of digital health interventions in Africa for achievement of Universal Health Coverage

Editors: Nicky Mostert, Ulrich Kemloh

© 2019 HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License.

Volume 6 (2019) Issue 2 (Special Issue)

ISSN: 2197-6902 ISBN: 978-3-948681-00-5

Publisher Koegni eHealth, Innovation for Development e.V. Germany D-22071 Hamburg Germany www.koegni-ehealth.org E-mail: info@koegni-ehealth.org

# **Table of Contents**

Editorial to the HELINA 2019 proceedings Nicky Mostert	iv
Assessing Users Involvement in Analysis and Design Tasks of Electronic Health Information Systems: Experiences, Challenges, and Suggestions to Optimise Involvement <i>Christine Kalumera Akello, Francis Fuller Bbosa, Josephine Nabukenya</i>	1
Not Missing a Step: South Africans Taking Control of their Personal Wellbeing using Wearable Health Devices Nontshumayelo Mbekwa, Funmi Adebesin	10
Development and Implementation of an mHealth-basedidenti Mentoring Application for Use in Resource-Constrained Settings Stélio K. A. Moiane, Prosperino J. A. Mbalame, Mhawila A. Mhawila, Eurico José, Ada Yeung, José Tique, Themos Ntasis, Josh R. Viele, Maria F. S. Alvim, C. William Wester, Hamilton A. Mutemba, Martin C. Were	18
Managing Patient Identification in Uganda's Health Facilities: Examining Challenges and Defining Requirements for a National Client Registry <i>Catherine Kabahuma,, Josephine Nabukenya</i>	25
Networking and Securing Botswana's Public Health Care System (BPHS) to enable a secure digitalized patient-centered environment. <i>Alpheus Wanano Mogwe</i>	35
Information needs, access and coping strategies for cervical cancer clients at Mulago Uganda Cancer Institute Kagimu, Rogers, Kiberu Micheal Vincent	44
Standardizing Representation of Medication in LMICs: Case of Malawi and RxNORM <i>Timothy M. Mtonga, Gerald P. Douglas</i>	50
Examining Challenges Affecting Management of Health Workers' Information in Uganda <i>Mpiima Jamiru , Nabukenya, Josephine</i>	56
A Fraud Detection System for Health Insurance in Nigeria Terungwa Simon Yange, Oluoha Onyekware and Hettie Abimbola Soriyan	62
Digital Empowerment for Health Workers and Implications on EMRs Utilisation Chipo Kanjo, Joshua Hara, Jens Kaasbøll	74

Cost Analysis of an Electronic Medical Record System at an Urban Clinic in Kampala, Uganda 84 Bonny E Balugaba, Simon K Ruttoh, Elizabeth K Ekirapa, Abraham A Siika, Martin C. Were



# **Editorial to the HELINA 2019 proceedings**

Nicky Mostert Nelson Mandela University, Port Elizabeth, South Africa The HELINA 2019 Conference

The 12<sup>th</sup> HELINA (HEaLth INformatics in Africa) conference was organized from 20 – 22 November 2019 in Gaborone, Botswana. The conference was hosted by the University of Botswana (UB) e-Health Research Unit under the Department of Computer Science, in collaboration with: Ministry of Health and Wellness (MoHW), Ministry of Transport and Communication (MTC), Botswana Institute for Technology Research and Innovation (BITRI), and the Botswana Health Information Management Association (BoHIMA), with Support from Stop TB Partnership in Geneva and Virtual Business Network (VBN) Services.

The conference focused on evidence to practice of digital health interventions to achieve universal health coverage. Digital health is an enabler for equitable health care access, from clinical care to public health. The conference provided a platform to showcase digital health interventions that have not only shown benefits, but are also sustainable.

# The Conference Themes

The call for submissions for HELINA 2019 covered a broad range of themes related to the implementation of digital health interventions in Africa under the title "From Evidence to Practice: The implementation of digital health interventions in Africa for achievement of Universal Health Coverage". Academic research papers, work in progress papers, and case study/experience papers where solicited within the following themes:

- The maturity model approach to implementation of digital health solutions
- Digital Health Learning Systems
- Quality and use of health data and systems
- Big data analytics in health care
- Health Information Systems Interoperability
- Continuous Quality Improvement of health data and systems
- Development of competent human capacity for digital health
- Sustainable ICT-solutions for health service delivery
- Artificial Intelligence and frontier technologies in digital health

### **Review process**

After a call for papers was sent out a total of 133 submissions were received. A double blind peer review process was used for evaluating each full research and work-in-progress paper. These submissions were anonymized before being submitted to at least 2 reviewers according to their area of expertise. The Scientific Programme Committee based their final decision on the acceptance of each submission on the recommendations and comments from reviewers. Accepted submissions were then sent back to the authors for revision according to the reviewers' comments. This review process resulted in the following acceptance rates:

Full research papers: 4.5% (n=8)

Work in progress papers: 6% (n=5)

Case studies and experience papers: 8% (n=11)

Rejected or retracted papers: 82% (n=109)

In order to be included in the conference proceedings, an accepted paper had to be presented at the conference.

#### Nicky Mostert, HELINA 2019 SPC Chair



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Assessing Users Involvement in Analysis and Design Tasks of Electronic Health Information Systems: Experiences, Challenges, and Suggestions to Optimise Involvement

Christine Kalumera Akello<sup>a</sup>, Francis Fuller Bbosa<sup>b</sup>, Josephine Nabukenya<sup>b\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Gulu University, Gulu, Uganda

<sup>b</sup>School of Computing & Informatics Technology, Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda

**Background**: User requirements play a vital role in the development of usable EHIS. For developers to design better quality, relevant and safer EHIS that meet user needs, they are required to actively engage stakeholders especially in the analysis and design tasks of its development life cycle. This is because they provide context appropriate solutions based on their needs. However, in most cases developers ignore health stakeholders' input especially during these tasks due to varying perspectives and expectations, complexity, high cost, and variability in time to complete the tasks. This has resulted into various challenges including difficulty in capturing and interpreting user requirements in an effective and efficient manner, poorly designed and unusable systems, unsatisfied user needs, and high maintenance costs. This study thus aimed at assessing users' involvement in the analysis and design tasks when developing EHIS with a view to understand their experiences, challenges, and suggestions to optimise their involvement.

**Methods**: We employed a cross-sectional survey to investigate and describe the level of user involvement and challenges faced in the analysis and design tasks of the EHIS development process. A total of 36 health practitioners from 13 Key health institutions located in Uganda were selected as respondents.

**Results**: The study revealed that majority of the respondents was involved in EHIS development, with a few involved at analysis and design tasks. Increased costs associated with data collection, followed by lack of consensus in clarifying, articulating and defining user requirements were recorded as the biggest challenges faced by users at requirements gathering, analysis and system design tasks. Regards suggestions to optimising users' involvement in EHIS development tasks, the study reported that users were very much interested in being involved at all tasks of EHIS development, and consultation of users was paramount in order to incorporate all their needs in EHIS. **Conclusions**: The results from the study demonstrate the value of user involvement at the analysis and design tasks of EHIS development cycle. User involvement offers benefits in form of reduction in costs, improved productivity due to users easily arriving at a common consensus and positive growth in user attitudes. The researchers intend to incorporate suggestions that emerged from this study to conduct long-term evaluations of existing EHIS and investigate how users' involvement changes over time.

Keywords: Keyword: Human Centred Design/User Centred Design, User involvement, User stories Analysis and Design

### **1** Introduction

In recent years, many countries have adopted Electronic Health Information Systems (EHIS) with the aim of replacing existing paper-based patient records with electronic information systems to enable better integration, sharing of information, and smoother collaboration amongst different healthcare providers [1]. EHIS have been critically acclaimed for their ability to increase legibility, reduce medical errors, shrink costs and boost the quality of healthcare [2]. An Electronic Health Information System refers to a digital collection of patient information or a computer managed health information system [3] that is designed to improve the quality of healthcare, efficiency, diagnosis, and treatment as well as safety of patients [4], through processing data and knowledge in the health sector environment [2]. It encompasses a wide range of products and services designed to collect, store, exchange and use patient data throughout the clinical practice of medicine for communication and decision-making; examples include; electronic medical records, electronic health records, clinical decision support, computerised physician order entry, administrative, laboratory and radiology health information systems [5].

EHIS development process goes through different iterative tasks of the System Development Life Cycle (SDLC). The first three tasks (user stories collection/requirements gathering, analysis and design) involve identifying and interpreting user requirements in a much more clearer and understandable form [6]. Gathering system requirements and interpreting these requirements, requires one to take into consideration many things including; user needs, user perspectives, available resources, and the budget. This is because if requirements are wrongly specified or interpreted in an ambiguous, incorrect or not complete format from the start, then the developed system is at risk of not working to the expectation of the targeted user. Active user engagement and ownership is very vital for the success of many designed EHIS and tech-enabled projects; this is because they provide context-appropriate solutions based on their needs [7], which leads to better quality, relevant and safer devices that meet users' needs [4] foster ownership [8] successful implementation and quality of the product [4]. However, there still exists a huge disparity between the way developers and stakeholders of the designed health information systems artefacts regard user involvement.

In information systems discipline, the notion of *user involvement* is generally described as the participation of potential users or representatives in the system development process [9]. It is largely related to user perception of system usefulness, which tends to create a sense of ownership and more positive attitude towards computer systems [10] [11]. In most cases developers ignore stakeholders' input, especially during the analysis and design tasks [4], due to complexity, high cost and variability in time to complete tasks [12] [13]. To a large extent this has contributed towards miscommunication, misunderstanding as well as conflicts between users and the development teams, difficulty in translating user stories into design specifications and time wastage [14] [15]. Consequently, many developers design systems that lack clarity on who the users of the system are, what they need or how their needs differ [16]. As such, many of these poorly designed systems are abandoned by the target users because of their ineffectiveness in meeting user needs [12], limited interoperability [17], and also have other challenges including; 80% of high maintenance costs [18], errors, that could cause patient harm and death [19] [20]. This partly explains why only 61% of the designed systems meet the requirements specifications of the users, and 63% of the design projects surpass their estimated budgets [21].

To avoid such pitfalls, [22] suggests that developers should employ the Human Centred Design (HCD) approach also known as User Centred Design (UCD) approach. User/Human Centred Design (UCD/HCD) is an interactive approach to system development that involves studying, understanding and considering user perspectives in all the design tasks and iteratively developing products that works for the intended end users [10] [23] [24]. Additionally, the World Health Organisation (WHO) strongly encourages use of HCD/UCD approach when designing EHIS (UNICEF Designing Digital Interventions for Lasting Impact). This is because this approach follows global principles for digital development (digitalprinciples.org). Among these principles is "design with the user" and "be collaborative" [25] [26] as described in the WHO collaborative requirements development methodology. According to [24], users can be divided into three broad, categories; these include primary users (person(s) who will regularly use the artefact), secondary user (person(s) who will only occasionally use the artefact), and tertiary user (person(s) who will be affected by the use of the artefact). Examples of users in the health systems include; patients, former patients, care takers, medical device users, advisors, participants, consultants, co-producers, healthcare professionals, community leaders, general public, ultimate end users and

2

organizations with health interest or a specific disease [27] [28] and the power they have over the proposed system range from vendors, policy makers, professionals, to data entry personnel [29].

Following the UCD/HCD approach, during *user stories collection/requirements gathering* phase, users define the system in more detail with regard to its inputs, processes, outputs, and interfaces. Users specify requirements including; key system functionalities, identify the kind of test to be performed, define test procedures or use cases to be used in testing, and traceability back to the requirements [30], to a level of detail sufficient for systems design to proceed. In the *Analysis* phase, users ask themselves three major questions; how does the current system work, what do the users want, and what recommended solutions can work for these users [31]. The phase is therefore important in determining what business needs exist, as well as how they can be met, who will be responsible for individual pieces of the project, and what sort of timeline should be expected. The core activity at this phase is to understand the requirements of the users of the product and to come up with a design that is easily acceptable to the users [32]. While in the *design phase*, end users discuss and determine their specific business information needs for the proposed system [33] as well as consider the essential components, structure, processing and procedures for the system to accomplish its objectives. The necessary specifications, features and operations that will satisfy the functional requirements of the proposed system are identified.

In using the UCD/HCD approach, several *benefits* are advanced to the users. For instance, EHIS developed using this approach, appeals to a wide array of customers, because before proceeding to another phase, all user groups have to be satisfied with the requirements made [34]. Furthermore, user involvement helps designers to manage users' expectations of a new product. When users have been involved in the design of a product, they know from an early stage what to expect from a product and they feel that their ideas and suggestions have been taken into account during the process [10]. This leads to higher customer satisfaction, smoother integration of the product into the environment and a sense of ownership for the final product [35]. User involvement helps the system developers to get fast and easy methodologies of designing and validating the system functionality. System developers can assess and certify data from the secondary sources to identify users' requirements, and thus apply a more appropriate methodology [10].

Notwithstanding the above benefits for users' involvement in the UCD/HCD approach, the users still face various challenges. One of the major challenges of the UCD/HCD is that users with negative attitudes will resist the implementation of the new system or changes in existing system. Others may pose unrealistic expectations from the system [36]. Some users may not wish to participate or get involved in the project while others may not have the right attitude to the workplace thereby causing behavioural problems and ultimately causing delays in the project delivery timelines [37]. Involving users in the development of information systems always requires more time for proper engagement, extra work and also attracts additional costs because of the larger resulting project teams [38]. Effective incorporation of user participation in the design process is also among the challenges. Determination of which voices will be heard and how the users' preferences will be reflected in the design is a values-based decision and is rarely easy [39]. Along with the issue of who gets to participate comes the issue of how to recruit users who will represent the potential target user groups appropriately when those groups are very large or very diverse. When user participation is limited to only a certain stage, the users' role will end up being that of information providers rather than co-designers of the project. [4], asserts that the highest participation rate of users in the four-stage development of the HIS was related to the implementation phase and the lowest participation rate was related to analysis. The study further reveals that established teamwork from endusers and the support of top managers from HIS development as the most important factors in increasing user participation. This calls for the need to focus on the other three stages of EHIS designing, that is, requirements gathering, analysis and design. Further still, [12] also observed that there is limited appreciation of users' input in healthcare system development. Their findings indicate that 60% of the users believed that designers and developers of the system ignore their views and 22% asserted that their recommendations were not applied when modifying the system. This explains the low level of participation of users in the design and evaluation stages. The study recommended that communication between the end users and developers should be improved and better methods for healthcare IT development should be devised. Lastly, a study on user involvement in the co-design of self-care support systems for heart failure patients by [40], revealed that there is a difference between users who work in an organizational setting and users who are patients. Patients as users provide comprehensive ideas that can be used to improve care of other patients in future. However, there is need to explore co-design with the

users, so as to approve the ideas that patients have apparent during their encounter with the system, as well as find a balance between a situation understanding of users and the developers.

Given the above benefits and notwithstanding the various challenges faced by the users involved in the UCD/HCD approach in designing EHIS, currently in Uganda's health sector, various users are not involved in the first three tasks of the EHIS development process. To this end, this research sought to establish the magnitude of users' involvement in the user stories collection/requirements gathering, analysis and design tasks when developing EHIS with a view to understand their experiences and the challenges that impede their involvement, as well as to propose suggestions to optimise their involvement

#### 2 Materials and methods

The Cross-sectional survey was used for data collection because it was found to be more suitable in describing the current level of user involvement in the user stories analysis and design tasks of EHIS development, as well as establishing the challenges that impeded users from being adequately involved in these tasks. *Cross-sectional survey* is a method that is used to collect data at a particular point in time [42] [41].Particulary we used the survey questionaires to investigate the level of user involvement in the EHIS development process.

**Questionnaire design:** All the three authors participated in designing the questionnaire. The design of the questions was based on the review of literature on the challenges of user involvement in analysis and design tasks [37] [21]. Both close-ended and open-ended questions were developed. The questions had two major sections. Section A required the respondents to provide information on the organisation, its location, title of respondent at the organisation, size of organisation. Section B mainly focused on user experience on the different EHIS used in their organisation, how it was acquired, whether the design of the EHIS or not, how they were involved at the different tasks, the challenges they faced in using the systems while not involved in its development. The respondents were also asked to suggest ways in which they would like to be involved in the user stories analysis and design tasks, how they would like to be involved in the user stories analysis and design tasks, how they would like to be involved in the user stories analysis and design tasks, how they would like to be involved in the user stories analysis and design tasks, how they would like to be involved mostly. A pre-test was first done on the questionaires to verify if they accurately reflected the area of interest, and thereafter questions were futher simplified to make it easily understandable and acceptable to the target respondents.

**Sample size:** Uganda was used as our case study to better understand the problem under study. A total of 36 health-practitioners were purposively selected from 13 key health institutions located in the Northern and Central regions of the country, that is, Gulu and Kampala, respectively. The limited number of health institutions using EHIS in Uganda, coupled with time and cost constraints informed the rationale for purposive sampling. The roles of the respondents ranged from biostatistician, counsellors, data clerks, health information systems specialist, lab technicians, clinicians, nurses, quality control officers, to monitoring and evaluation officers.

**Inclusion Criteria:** This study was restricted to medical practitioners' who either used the EHIS on a daily basis or were in charge of developing or monitoring the EHIS.

**Data collection:** A self-administered questionnaire was sent to respondents. A 95% response rate was achieved. The questionnaire gathered background information about their places of work, their experience while using EHIS as well as their involvement in the EHIS development process.

**Data analysis**: The raw data transcribed on hard copy questionnaires was entered into Microsoft Excel templates. From Microsoft Excel, data cleaning was undertaken to validate and verify all the collected data. All outliers or missing information were dropped from the final dataset and used for analysis. The raw data was exported to Stata 14 for analysis. Descriptive statistics were then generated using Stata to come up with the summary tables and graphs.

## **3** Results

#### **3.1** Background characteristics of respondents' institutions

The researchers collected information about the background characteristics of the respondents' institutions. Respondents from AcholiRhites, Gulu Regional Referral hospital and Infectious Diseases Institute accounted for 25%, 22.2% and 19.4% of the respondents, respectively. In terms of size of the organisation, at least 72% of the respondents were from health organisations that employed at least 50 people. Most (38.89%) of the respondents were data clerks. The nurses and HIS Specialists at 19.44% and 13.89% followed the data clerks, respectively. The most commonly EHIS used by respondents' organisations were Open EMRS (44%), Integrated Clinical Enterprise Application (ICEA)(19%)-an inhouse developed system at Infectious Diseases Institute, DHIS2 (19%), HMIS (3%), MTRACT (14%). Furthermore, respondents were asked how their respective institutions acquired the EHIS. 44.44% of the respondents mentioned that they were designed in house; the vendors' designed 13.89% and 41.67% mentioned other sources.

#### 3.2 Extent to which the users were involved in the EHIS development

Respondents' were asked to state the magnitude of their involvement in the development of EHIS at their respective institutions. Overall, 47% of the respondents were never involved in EHIS development. Among those that were involved, majority of respondents were involved at the implementation task (52%) with only 31%, 22% and 22% being involved at the requirements gathering, analysis and design tasks of the EHIS development cycle respectively. For those that were involved, the breakdown of the tasks at which they were involved is illustrated in figure 1.

Figure 1 below shows that the majority of respondents (52.78%) participated in the implementation task of the EHIS development whereas the least participation rate was recorded at the analysis and design tasks. This agrees with the findings of [4], who revealed that the highest and lowest participation rate of users in the four-stage development of the EHIS was the implementation and analysis stages respectively. [4] attributes this low level of involvement in the analysis and design tasks to the complexity, high cost and variability of time to complete the tasks.



Figure 1. Respondents involvement in the EHIS by Task

# 3.3 Challenges faced by Users when not involved in the EHIS development at various phases/tasks

The researchers asked respondents about the challenges they faced when not involved in the EHIS development process. Figure 2 below shows that increased costs was recorded as the biggest challenge

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License.

faced by users at the requirements gathering, analysis and system design tasks at 67%, 44% and 56% respectively. Increased costs referred to the process of data collection in that it requires a lot of resources and a lot of time wasted in transcribing, coding and analysing the narrative of different stakeholders. This was followed by lack of consensus in capturing, clarifying, articulating and defining user requirements due to the communication gap between the users and developers at 54%, 38% and 38% respectively. This results in inadequate initial analysis of user requirements [43].



Figure 2. Breakdown of challenges encountered at various tasks of the EHIS development cycle

The above findings are emphasized by several scholars such as [10] who asserts that user involvement helps designers to manage users' expectations of a new product; and [37] who revealed that some users may not have the right attitude to the workplace thereby causing behavioural problems and ultimately causing delays in the project delivery timelines.

# 3.4 Suggestions to address the challenges and how users wanted to be involved in future EHIS project development

Respondents were asked to make suggestions for addressing challenges faced when not involved in the EHIS development process and how they would like to be involved in future EHIS development projects. The biggest percentage mentioned that they would like the users to be involved at all tasks of the EHIS development, that is, from the initial stage to the final stage (27.78%); these were closely followed by those that mentioned that consultation of users is paramount so as to incorporate all their needs in the EHIS (22.22%). Figure 3 below shows the respondents suggestions.



Figure 3. Suggestions to address the challenges in figure above

Furthermore, respondents were asked at what stage of EHIS development they would like to be involved in. Findings revealed that most users (80.56%) would prefer to be involved at the requirements gathering task. This is emphasized by [43] [6] [21], who reveal that system requirements gathering is one of the most ignored tasks by system developers. The fact that the design task attracted the least number of user preference for involvement at 41.67%, is further a testimony to findings from [21] study, which show that unsatisfactory initial analysis of the user requirements by the developers explains why only 61% of systems designed meet the requirements specification of the users.

## 4 Discussion

From the results above, we observe that the analysis and design tasks are very vital for transcribing user stories into actual system requirements to satisfy user needs. The fact that user involvement in the analysis and design tasks was very low (22.2%), compared to implementation tasks (52.7%), confirms the assertions made by [4] [13], that developers ignore user inputs and design systems that lack clarity on who the users of the system are or how their needs differ [16]. This finding prompted the researchers to question where developers obtain requirements used for designing EHIS systems.

On the issue of challenges faced, 44% of the respondents mentioned that, they were unsatisfied with the current EHIS systems, because they negatively affected their efficiency and effectiveness in work tasks [12]. For example, they wasted a lot of time in trying to access and understand the system functionalities, hence they preferred to use alternative means to achieve their work tasks. Our finding concurs with explanations made by [44] that inadequate initial analysis of user requirements, makes developers design systems that do not cater for user needs [16]. This explains why only 61% of the designed systems meet the requirements specification of the users [21], and why target users abandon 63% of such systems [12].

Further more, based on our findings, there seemed to be an interesting linkage between user involvement in the different EHIS development process and the challenges faced when users are not fully involved in these tasks. The respondents felt that their ideas should be included in all the tasks of EHIS process development, because besides being well acquainted with the business process operation of these health facilities, they were the actual users of these systems. However to their dismay, only small portions of their ideas were actually included in the EHIS design. As such their limited involvement in these tasks led to challenges such as lack of consensus, high expectations of the product, poor/negative user attitude, increased costs and misuse due to knowledge gaps towards the poorly designed EHIS [12].

To address the above challenges, respondents presented the following suggestions; their views should always be considered in all tasks of EHIS process development, feedback from users on the performance of current system, should be considered before designing new ones, prioritise user requirements and provide more training to enlighten them on how to use systems, where they were not involved in the

© 2019 HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License.

process development, so that they can optimise its use. This study aims to incorporate these suggestions to investigate how user involvement can be optimised in the analysis and design tasks in the development of EHIS, to design better quality, relevant and safer devices that meet users' needs to improve efficiency and effectiveness in the delivery of services as well as to avoid future errors that could cause patient harm and death [4] [7] [8].

# **5** Conclusion

In this paper the authors investigated the extent to which users were involved in the analysis and design tasks of the electronic health information systems development process and challenges associated with not involving them. Results show that only 22% of users were involved at the analysis and design tasks. Additionally, the biggest challenges faced at these tasks were increased costs, lack of consensus and high expectations. These were recorded at 44% and 56%; 38%; as well as 29% and 36% respectively. To address the above drawbacks, the researchers intend to incorporate the suggestions that emerged from this study to conduct long-term evaluations of existing EHIS and investigate how users' involvement changes over time. In conclusion, despite evaluating a pilot study, the authors feel that the results provide strong justification for the concept of optimising users' involvement at the analysis and design tasks in the development of electronic health information systems following the UCD/HCD approach.

#### Acknowledgements

We acknowledge the support from African Development Bank (ADB-HEST project in Gulu University) and Makerere University.

# References

- [1] Kaipio J. Usability in Healthcare: Overcoming the mismatch between information systems and clinical work. Dissertation. Alto University; 2011
- [2] Ngafeeson, Madison N. Healthcare information systems opportunities and challenges. In Encyclopedia of Information Science and Technology, Third Edition, pp. 3387-3395. IGI Global, 2015.
- [3] Zhang J, .Human-centered computing in health information systems: Part 2: Evaluation. Journal of Biomedical Informatics. 2005; 38(3), 173–175.
- [4] Rahimi B, Safdari R, Jebraeily M. Development of hospital information systems: User participation and factors affecting it. Acta Informatica Medica. 2014 Dec; 22(6):398-401.
- [5] Wardlaw JC. Introducing User-Centred Design: A Longitudinal Study of a Healthcare Informatics Organisation (Doctoral dissertation, UCL (University College London)). 2016.
- [6] Parveen N, Beg R, Khan MH. Integrating security and usability at requirement specification process: International Journal of Computer Trends and Technology. 2014 Apr;10(5):236-40.
- [7] USAID (2018). Feed the future. The US government's global hunger and food security initiative.https://www.ictworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Programming-Toolkit-Digital-Tools-for-Agriculture.pdf from: http://www.comminit.com/usaid/content/digital-tools-usaid-agriculturalprogramming-toolkit.%20acssed%20on%2011/21/2018 acessed on 11/21/2018 at 4:38pm
- [8] Saliba V, Legido-Quigley H, Hallik R, Aaviksoo A, Car J, McKee M. Telemedicine across borders: a systematic review of factors that hinder or support implementation. International journal of medical informatics. 2012 Dec 1;81(12):793-809. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22975018</u>
- [9] Barki, H., & Hartwick, J. (1989). Rethinking the concept of user involvement.*MIS Quarterly* Vol. 13, No. 1 (Mar., 1989), pp. 53-63. https://www.jstor.org/stable/248700?seq=1#page scan tab contents
- [10] Sun Z. User involvement in system development process. In Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Computer Science and Electronics Engineering 2013 Mar 3. Atlantis Press.
- [11] Bano M, Zowghi D. User involvement in software development and system success: a systematic literature review. In Proceedings of the 17th International Conference on Evaluation and Assessment in Software Engineering 2013 Apr 14 (pp. 125-130). ACM.
- [12] Martikainen S, Viitanen J, Korpela M, Lääveri T. Physicians' experiences of participation in healthcare IT development in Finland: willing but not able. International journal of medical informatics. 2012 Feb 1;81(2):98-113. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2011.08.014</u>

Akello et al. / Assessing Users Involvement in Analysis and Design Tasks of Electronic Health Information Systems: Experiences, Challenges, and Suggestions to Optimise Involvement

- [13] Gustafson Jr DH, Maus A, Judkins J, Dinauer S, Isham A, Johnson R, Landucci G, Atwood AK. Using the NIATx model to implement user-centered design of technology for older adults. JMIR human factors. 2016;3(1):e2.
- [14] Ratwani RM, Savage E, Will A, Arnold R, Khairat S, Miller K, Fairbanks RJ, Hodgkins M, Hettinger AZ. A usability and safety analysis of electronic health records: a multi-center study. Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association. 2018 Jul 2;25(9):1197-201.
- [15] Dwivedi MS, Upadhyay MS, Tripathi MA. A working framework for the user-centered design approach and a survey of the available methods. International Journal of Scientific and Research Publications. 2012
- [16] Money AG, Barnett J, Kuljis J, Craven MP, Martin JL, Young T. The role of the user within the medical device design and development process: medical device manufacturers' perspectives. BMC medical informatics and decision making. 2011 Dec;11(1):15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6947-11-15</u>
- [17] Furukawa MF, King J, Patel V, Hsiao CJ, Adler-Milstein J, Jha AK. Despite substantial progress in EHR adoption, health information exchange and patient engagement remain low in office settings. Health Affairs. 2014 Aug 7;33(9):1672-9.<u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0445</u>
- [18] McCurdie T, Taneva S, Casselman M, Yeung M, McDaniel C, Ho W, Cafazzo J. mHealth consumer apps: the case for user-centered design. Biomedical instrumentation & technology. 2012;46(s2):49-56.
- [19] Thilo FJ, Hürlimann B, Hahn S, Bilger S, Schols JM, Halfens RJ. Involvement of older people in the development of fall detection systems: a scoping review. BMC geriatrics. 2016 Dec;16(1):42.
- [20] Elkin PL. Human factors engineering in HI: so what? who cares? and what's in it for you?. Healthcare informatics research. 2012 Dec 1;18(4):237-41. <u>https://doi.org/10.4258/hir.2012.18.4.237</u>
- [21] Teixeira L, Ferreira C, Santos BS. User-centered requirements engineering in health information systems: A study in the hemophilia field. Computer methods and programs in biomedicine. 2012 ;106(3):160-74.
- [22] Schnall R, Mosley JP, Iribarren SJ, Bakken S, Carballo-Diéguez A, Brown III W. Comparison of a usercentered design, self-management app to existing mHealth apps for persons living with HIV. JMIR mHealth and uHealth. 2015;3(3):e91. DOI:10.2196/mhealth.4882
- [23] Ghazali M, Ariffin NA, Omar R. User centered design practices in healthcare: A systematic review. In 2014 3rd International Conference on User Science and Engineering (i-USEr) 2014 Sep 2 (pp. 91-96).
- [24] Marty PF, Kazmer MM. Involving users in the co-construction of digital knowledge in libraries, archives, and museums. Johns Hopkins University Press; 2011.
- [25] UNICEF. (2018). Designing Digital Interventions for Lasting Impact. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/innovation/sites/unicef.org.innovation/files/2018-11/unicef digitalhealthinterventions final2018.pdf
- [26] Waugaman A. From principle to practice: implementing the principles for digital development. Proceedings of the Principles for Digital Development Working Group. 2016:4.
- [27] Ghulam Sarwar Shah S, Robinson I. User involvement in healthcare technology development and assessment: structured literature review. International Journal of Health Care Quality Assurance. 2006 Oct 1;19(6):500-15. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17100220</u>
- [28] Lindenmeyer A, Hearnshaw H, Sturt J, Ormerod R, Aitchison G. Assessment of the benefits of user involvement in health research from the Warwick Diabetes Care Research User Group: a qualitative case study. Health Expectations. 2007 Sep;10 (3):268-77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1369-7625.2007.00451.x</u>
- [29] Beaumont R. Developing Information Systems: Getting the users involved. From https://www.floppybunny.org/robin/web/virtualclassroom/chap12/s4/des2Retrieved November 29, 2018,
- [30] System Development Life Cycle Framework Guide. 2006 http://library.state.or.us/repository/2009/200906081134261/index.pdf
- [31] Balaji S, Murugaiyan MS. Waterfall vs. V-Model vs. Agile: A comparative study on SDLC. International Journal of Information Technology and Business Management. 2012 Jun 29;2(1):26-30.
- [32] Durrani MY, Ali A, Majid H, Farid S. Importance Of Requirement Gathering And User Involvement in Designing A Software Product: A Case Study Of A Small Scale Project. Science International. 2016 Jan 1;28(1).
- [33] Ralph P, Wand Y. A proposal for a formal definition of the design concept. In Design requirements engineering: A ten-year perspective 2009 (pp. 103-136). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- [34] Kautonen H, Nieminen M. Conceptualising benefits of user-centred design for digital library services. Liber Quarterly. 2018 Apr 23;28(1). <u>https://www.liberquarterly.eu/articles/10.18352/lq.10231/</u>
- [35] Yvonne R, Helen S. Interaction design: beyond human computer interaction). New York. John Wiley & Sons, Inc. <u>https://arl.human.cornell.edu/879Readings/Interaction%20Design%20-</u> %20Beyond%20Human-Computer%20Interaction.pdf
- [36] Palanisamy R. Empirically testing the relationships between user involvement, information waste, and mis success. Journal of Services Research. 2001 Apr 1;1(1).

Akello et al. / Assessing Users Involvement in Analysis and Design Tasks of Electronic Health Information Systems: Experiences, Challenges, and Suggestions to Optimise Involvement

- [37] Wagner EL, Newell S. Exploring the importance of participation in the post-implementation period of an ES project: a neglected area. Journal of the Association for Information Systems. 2007;8(10):32.
- [38] Vadapalli A, Mone MA. Information technology project outcomes: user participation structures and the impact of organization behavior and human resource management issues. Journal of engineering and technology management. 2000 1;17(2):127-51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0923-4748(00)00018-7</u>
- [39] Baek EO, Cagiltay K, Boling E, Frick T. User-centered design and development. Handbook of research on educational communications and technology. 2008;1:660-8.
- [40] Aidemark J, Askenäs L, Nygårdh A, Strömberg A. User involvement in the co-design of self-care support systems for heart failure patients. Procedia Computer Science. 2015 Jan 1;64:118-24.
- [41] Jesson J. Cross-sectional studies in prescribing research. Journal of clinical pharmacy and therapeutics. 2001 Dec 31;26(6):397-403.
- [42] Neil J.Salkind. Exploring Research, 6th Edition, Pearson International Edition. 2006
- [43] Abugabah AJ, Alfarraj O. Issues to consider in designing health care information systems: A user-centred design approach. Electronic Journal of Health Informatics. 2015 May 8; 9(1):8.



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Not Missing a Step: South Africans Taking Control of their Personal Wellbeing using Wearable Health Devices

Nontshumayelo Mbekwa<sup>a\*</sup>, Funmi Adebesin<sup>a\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of Informatics, University of Pretoria, Pretoria, South Africa

**Background and Purpose:** Globally, the number of people living with chronic diseases is increasing, with unhealthy lifestyles as major contributing factor. Although the benefits of preventive healthcare is documented, majority of policy makers spend only a fraction of their health budgets on preventive healthcare. There is growing evidence that increasing physical activity contributes to improved personal wellbeing and reduce chances of developing chronic diseases. Consequently, awareness of the importance of good personal wellbeing is increasing. Heightened health-consciousness has also brought along growth in wearable health device market. This study investigated the role of wearable health devices in preventive healthcare and promotion of personal wellbeing.

**Methods:** We employed the interpretive research paradigm to understand the role of wearable health devices in preventive healthcare and the promotion of personal wellbeing, from users' perspectives. Data was collected through a one-on-one, semi-structured interviews with 30 participants who currently own and use a wearable health device and/or a mobile fitness-tracking application.

**Results:** Study results showed that the use of wearable health devices can motivate users to increase their physical activity and maintain healthy lifestyle, thus promoting personal wellbeing.

**Conclusions:** The use of wearable health devices/mobile fitness-tracking applications play significant role in promoting personal wellbeing. Different kinds of rewards by health insurers also provide additional incentives for users to reach their monthly fitness goals. A shift towards primary preventive healthcare, where citizens are encouraged to increase their physical activity, can go a long way in reducing the high rate of chronic diseases.

Keywords: Fitness tracker, Physical activity, Preventive healthcare, Wearable health device.

# **1** Background and Purpose of Study

Incidence of chronic diseases, such diabetes and hypertension is on the rise across the globe primarily due to unhealthy lifestyles. This has contributed immensely to high costs of healthcare service delivery [1, 2]. As a rule of thumb, prevention is better than cure [3]. However, healthcare systems across the globe have mainly focused on curative healthcare services by providing treatment for disease conditions. Despite the fact that preventive healthcare benefits are broadly recognized, existing health systems invest only a portion of their health budgets on disease prevention initiatives [4].

Preventive healthcare involves steps taken to prevent illnesses, as opposed to treatment of disease conditions [5]. Preventive care can be classified into primary, secondary and tertiary prevention [5]. The focus of primary preventive care is on the promotion of personal wellbeing by preventing or reducing the chances of disease conditions developing. This can be achieved by maintaining healthy lifestyles, the consumption of healthy food, increasing physical activity, and so on [5]. Secondary preventive healthcare entails early detection of disease before the symptoms of the disease appears through regular screening and the treatment of such disease when it is still asymptomatic to prevent the progression of the disease. Tertiary preventive healthcare on the other hand involves the treatment of disease when symptoms are evident so as to avert complications or premature death [5]. The focus of the study reported on in this paper is primary preventive healthcare. There is growing evidence that increasing physical activity has

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Department of Informatics, University of Pretoria, Corner Lynwood Road and Roper Street, Hatfield, 0083, Pretoria, South Africa. Email: funmi.adebesin@up.ac.za, nonombekwa@gmail.com. Tel: +27 12 4205667

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):11-18. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-224

paper is primary preventive healthcare. There is growing evidence that increasing physical activity has benefits in preventive healthcare and the promotion of personal wellbeing [6, 7]. Consequently, many people are becoming health conscious due to a growing awareness in preventive healthcare [8].

Associated with heightened health awareness, we have seen an explosive growth in the development and adoption of wearable health devices for monitoring physical activity [9]. Many organizations are also taking advantage of the potential benefits of using wearable health devices in the workplace as part of their employee wellness programs [10].

Globally, research focusing on the application of ubiquitous computing in the healthcare sector, termed "u-health", is on the rise. In South Africa specifically, the focus of u-health research has mainly been on applications and devices that support remote monitoring of elderly patients and the treatment of chronic diseases (for example, see [11, 12]). To address the gap in studies that focus on the use of u-health for preventive healthcare, we investigated the role wearable health devices in primary preventive healthcare and the promotion of personal wellbeing, from the perspectives of users. The research questions for the study were:

- What role can wearable health devices play in preventive healthcare and the promotion of personal wellbeing?
- In what ways do wearable health devices support users in maintaining healthy lifestyles?
- What are the perceived challenges of wearable health devices from users' perspectives?

The structure of the remaining sections of the paper is as follows: Section 2 gives a summary of literatures that are relevant to this study, while section 3 contains the materials and methods. The research results is in section 4. Finally, the discussion and conclusion is presented in section 5.

# 2 Related literature

In this section, we summarize the literatures that are relevant to this study. This includes an overview of mechanisms that are used in wearable fitness-tracking devices and the features that are provided in them. The section also gives a brief insight into the concept of self-quantification and its role in preventive healthcare. Finally, the benefits and challenges associated with wearable health devices are discussed.

#### 2.1 Overview of wearable health devices

The term 'wearable' implies that such device is worn on the person's body (e.g. the wrist) or clothing. Wearable health devices are non-invasive devices that support monitoring and recording of physiological data, such as, heart rate, sleeping pattern, the level of physical activity, blood sugar levels, and so on [13]. In general, wearable health devices that monitor physical activity uses one or a combination of the following mechanisms:

- **Pedometers**: Pedometers are lightweight devices worn on various body parts to measure the number of steps taken or the distance covered by the wearer [14]. A pedometer is a useful self-monitoring and feedback tool for increasing physical activity and maintaining a healthy lifestyle [15]. One of the limitations of pedometers is their inability to measure energy being exerted accurately [16, 17]. In addition, the steps taken during a physical activity, such as for example cycling, can be inaccurate [16]. The significant growth in the penetration of mobile technology across the globe has seen an upsurge in the development of mobile applications (apps) in general and health apps in particular [18]. Of particular relevance to this study is pedometer apps that count the number of steps taken. Many of these apps are available for downloads on Android and Apple platforms free of charge. Examples of popular pedometer apps include Samsung Health, Google Fit, and Argus. Compared to dedicated wearable health devices which are generally expensive, pedometer apps could be a cheaper alternative for self-monitoring of physical activity particularly for citizens in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs). Many African countries are classified as LMIC by the World Bank [19].
- Accelerometers: Accelerometers are tiny wearable devices, worn on the waist, hip or thigh that measures sudden increases in speed in order to determine the amount of energy being expended [14]. Accelerometers work by detecting movement across three planes (side-to-side, up-and-down, or forward-and-backward) [20]. One of the shortcomings of accelerometers is their inability to measure steps taken in physical activities like cycling accurately [16, 20].

- Heart rate monitor: Heart rate monitoring provides physiological indication of physical activity and the amount of energy being expended. This is based on the assumption that there is a direct correlation between heart rate and energy being exerted [17]. The accuracy of heart rate monitors can be influenced by factors that have nothing to do with the amount of energy being exerted. These factors include body temperature, weight, muscle mass, effect of medications, stress level, and so on [17]. Heart rate monitoring device can be combined with activity tracking mechanisms like pedometers or accelerometers.
- **Multi-sensor devices:** As the name suggests, multi-sensor devices combine multiple sensors attached on different body parts to enable a more accurate measurement of physical activity and energy being exerted [21]. Because multi-sensor devices monitor many factors at the same time (for example, heart rate, respiration, galvanic skin response, steps taken, and so forth) the accuracy of physical activity and energy being exerted is much better, compared to devices with single sensors like accelerometer [17, 21]. Weaknesses of multi-sensor devices include high cost and complex data processing [17].
- Global positioning system (GPS): GPS is a navigation system that can support the monitoring of physical activity. The use of wearable GPS devices for monitoring physical activity is advantageous in that it is capable of detecting the location and duration of physical activity. GPS devices are useful for monitoring outdoor physical activity due to their ability to detect and estimate the position of the wearer, accurate measurement of ground slopes, as well as the speed and distance covered [22].

# 2.2 Features of wearable health devices

Many of the consumer wearable health devices (for example, Apple Watch, Fitbit Charge, Garmin Vivoactive, Huawei Band Pro, Samsung Gear Fit Pro, and so on) have a range of features that enable individuals to take ownership of their personal wellbeing. These devices also come with mobile phone apps that enable users to keep track of their health and fitness activities over a period. Wearable health devices combine various techniques and strategies, including persuasion, feedback, reward, social influence, and gamification to promote positive health habits [23]. This section gives an overview of common features on wearable health devices for promoting personal wellbeing.

- **Goal setting:** Consumer wearable health devices allow users to set up personal fitness goals. Simply stated, goal setting involves providing a detailed plan of health and fitness activities, including their frequency, duration, and how to achieve the goal [24]. Goal setting is an important aspect of starting or maintaining health and fitness activities. On purchasing a new wearable health device, the owner is prompted to set up goals for daily steps, food and water consumption, weight loss, and so on [25].
- Self-monitoring: Wearable health devices are capable of collecting data about a user's physical activity as well as physiological data like heart and pulse rates, body temperature, blood sugar level, calories burnt, and body fat percentage, to keep track of health and fitness activities [26].
- **Performance measurement:** Wearable health devices allow users to keep track of, or count the amount of physical activity they do. Different aspects of physical activity, such as the number of steps taken, distance covered, activity duration and frequency, as well as biological data (such as, heart and pulse rates, body temperature, calories burnt, and the amount of weight lost/gained) can be measured automatically using wearable health devices [27]. For example, an associated app on a mobile phone can keep track of physical activity data over a period of time and compare the data with set goals, and compare a week's activities with the previous week's performance. Alternatively, manually tracking this type of data could be difficult, if not impossible.
- **Personalized feedback:** Feedback involves the provision of data on recorded health and fitness activities. This may include assessment of health and fitness activity against specific goals [24]. To ensure successful change in behaviour, it is important to provide relevant feedback to users. Feedback from wearable health devices and/or associated mobile phone apps can be text, tactile, or graphic. Receiving feedback about their health and fitness activity can motivate users to improve so they can attain their goals [23]. In their study on the effect of feedback on physical activity behaviour and awareness, Van Hoye et al. [28] postulate that participants that received some form of feedback will be more likely to increase their physical activity outcome than those who did not receive any form of feedback.
- **Rewards:** Another technique that is often used to promote positive health habits using wearable health device is by providing some form of reward [23]. Rewards for meeting a set target can be monetary or non-monetary (for example, vibration, sound, and images). Studies have shown that offering rewards

can motivate people to increase their physical activity [29, 30]. However, Patel et al. [30] found that monetary reward that is framed as a loss can be more effective in motivating users to increase their physical activity. Health insurers often use monetary and non-monetary rewards to motivate their members to increase their physical activity [31]. One example of this kind of reward is the Discovery Vitality Active reward programme in South Africa, where members earn Vitality points that can be used to purchase goods and services at discounted rates at the company's partner organizations [32].

• Virtual fitness trainers: A virtual fitness trainer is often implemented in mobile fitness apps by incorporating the knowledge, motivation and monitoring capabilities of a personal fitness coach to encourage users to engage in physical activity [33]. Virtual fitness trainers can discover a user's strengths and weaknesses, set up an appropriate exercise plan, motivate, and assist the user to reach her/his goal [34]. Mobile apps like Nike's NRC, Endomondo, and Runtastic can be used as a standalone virtual fitness trainer or may be integrated with compatible wearable health device.

#### 2.3 The role of self-quantification in preventive healthcare

The "Quantified self" is becoming a new catchphrase in the consumer wearable health device environment. Quantified self refers to continuous self-tracking of different kinds of data. This can be about physical activities, biological metrics, dietary intake, behavioural, psychological or environmental data [35]. In addition to data acquisition, users can act on the data [8, 35].

Wearable health device has the potential to motivate individuals to track and improve on their daily physical activity. For example, alerts can remind users that they have been inactive for a while and need to engage in physical activity [36]. Self-quantification is set to become the future of personalized healthcare, where individuals assume personal responsibility for their health and wellbeing [37].

One of the benefits of self-tracking is the fact that the vast amount of data generated can be used for research purposes. Furthermore, the data can enhance clinical decision making [37]. However, self-quantification is not without shortcomings. One of the criticism of self-tracking relates to lack of concrete guidance to inexperienced users on how to interpret and use the enormous data that is collected in a meaningful way. For example, Rapp and Cena [38] found that their study participants lost interest in self-tracking due to difficulty in wading through, and interpreting the large amount of data generated.

#### 2.4 Benefits and challenges of consumer wearable health devices

In this section, we summarize the benefits and challenges of consumer wearable health devices for preventive healthcare and promotion of personal wellbeing.

As stated in section 2.2, wearable health devices enable individuals to take personal control of their wellbeing. With the aid of a wearable health technology, it is easier to keep track of physical activity and biological data automatically. Wearable health devices have the potential to help users improve their physical activity and adopt healthy behaviour [23]. Through features like goal setting, performance monitoring and personalized feedback, individuals can set up fitness goals that meet their needs, track activities against set goals, and adjust their targets as required [23, 26]. The virtual fitness trainer feature in mobile apps, often linked to a wearable health device, is capable of mimicking a personal fitness coach or trainer by showing users the correct body movements for specific exercise [33]. The benefits of virtual coach include the ability to demonstrate the correct body movements for a given exercise, targeted exercise suggestions based on a user's requirements, and motivating the user to follow a fitness program [39]. This feature is particularly beneficial in the South African context, where many people do not have the financial means to use the services of a professional fitness trainer.

Despite the highlighted benefits, wearable health devices are not without drawbacks. One of the challenges relates to privacy and security concerns [40]. Data collected by wearable health devices is often transmitted to cloud storage by means of the associated mobile app. This data is at risk of unauthorized access by people with malicious intent on the device itself, whilst the data is in transit and /or on cloud storage [41].

Health data is arguably more personal than biographical data like name, date of birth, or telephone number. The move towards self-quantification and automatic collection of health data, such as, weight, blood glucose level, calorie consumption, body fat percentage, and so on, could have negative impact if this data is linked to the owner of the data positively [41]. For example, intercepted data could be used for

blackmail purposes. Another concern relates to manufacturers of these devices using data collected from multitude of users for purposes other than which users explicitly gave their consent [27].

# **3** Materials and methods

This study employed the interpretive research paradigm to understand the role of wearable health devices in preventive healthcare and the promotion of personal wellbeing, from users' perspectives. Data was collected through a one-on-one, semi-structured interviews. An important participation inclusion criterion was that potential study participants should be using a wearable health device and / or a mobile fitness-tracking app at the time of data collection. We employed a non-probabilistic, snowball sampling technique [42], where we started with three people that met our inclusion criterion to participate in the study. We then requested these participants to refer us to other people that could participate in the study. In total, 30 people participated (21 females and nine males). Each interview session lasted approximately 30 minutes. The interview sessions consisted of closed and open-ended questions. Due to page number limitation, the interview questions is not included in this paper.

Our higher education institution (HEI) granted ethical approval for the research. We explained the purpose of the study to participants and participation was voluntary. All participants signed an informed consent form as there was no identifiable risk present in them participation in the study.

#### 4 Results

#### 4.1 Ownership and usage of wearable health devices and / or mobile fitness apps

As stated in section 3, 30 people participated in the study. Of the 30 participants, 15 own and use a wearable health device, another 15 use one or more mobile fitness-tracking app(s), while 10 use a wearable health device and an accompanying mobile health app. Wearable health devices owned by participants include Apple Smart Watch (three people), Fitbit Charge 2 (five), Garmin device (four), Polar H10 heart rate sensor (two), and Samsung Gear S2 (one). With regard to mobile fitness-tracking apps, five participants use the Huawei Health app, four use Samsung SHealth with another four using Nike NCR app, a participant uses Google Fit app while another participant uses the Runtastic app.

Fourteen participants use their wearable health device / mobile fitness-tracking app every day, while the remaining 16 do so at least three times per week. The mean ownership duration was 20 months; one participant had been using her wearable health device for 60 months, while the shortest usage period was three months. Study participants engaged in different types of physical activities, including walking, aerobics, running, workouts at the gym, cycling, and racing. We asked participant about the types of information they got from their wearable health device and / or fitness-tracking apps. Their responses included the number of steps taken, distance covered, calories burnt, and reminders. Participants also used their mobile health apps to record their heart rates, water and food intake, and sleeping patterns.

#### 4.2 Usage of wearable health device and / or mobile fitness apps to support healthy lifestyles

We asked study participants to share with us the ways in which their wearable health device and / or fitness-tracking apps support them to track their physical activity and maintain healthy lifestyles. The responses from participants showed that all participants were of the view that the use of wearable health device and / or a fitness-tracking app is a vital tool to their journey to healthy behaviours and disease prevention. For instance, one of the participants said, *"it motivates me, I can see how far I ran the previous day and can improve on that"*. Another participant remarked, *"For me, this is a psychological boost. When I look at my mobile app and see my workout results, I feel good"*. Yet for another respondent, *"It helps me to know when I am slacking and improve on my running activities and motivates me to be more active"*.

Eleven participants indicated that they get incentives from their medical aid by linking their wearable device to their health insurance profiles so that their physical activity is automatically tracked. A participant said, "It keeps me focus and motivated through data records and link to Discovery Health Vitality rewards". Another participant remarked, "I have certain number of active days, on average four

days per week. My active days amount to ten thousand steps then I get discount from my medical insurance". The use of wearable health device and / or fitness tracking apps played an important role in enabling participants that are Discovery Vitality members to reach their goals by reminding them when they are not active and providing tips on how many steps should be taken per day in order to reach weekly goals. Some of the study participants also stated that they made use of the virtual coach feature on their fitness-tracking apps. The virtual coach suggests the number of kilometres to run per day, the type of workouts to engage in, and the time intervals between workouts. Responses from two participants are quoted verbatim as follows:

"Sometimes ago when I started running I wanted to be a sprinter like Caster Semenya and I got injured. Thereafter, the app guides me on the number of minutes to run per kilometre to avoid injury".

"You can sprint and injure yourself after which you cannot run for three weeks, but with the app you get guided on how you should conduct yourself".

The preceding discussions showed that the use of wearable health device and / or a fitness-tracking app enabled respondents to be active participants in maintaining their personal wellbeing, thereby supporting the goal of preventive healthcare.

#### 4.3 Challenges related to the use of wearable health device and / or mobile fitness apps

Participants were asked about the kind of challenges they encountered with their wearable health device / fitness-tracking apps. One of the challenges identified by participants was high data cost. Participants stated that there were times when they would abandon a planned workout simply because they do not have the funds to purchase data for their mobile phones. Without data, they could not connect to the internet to log their workouts. Some fitness tracking apps require users to connect to the internet in order for it to track physical activity automatically. This sometimes demotivates these participants, especially the ones that get incentives from their health insurers for meeting specific fitness targets. Participants' responses about high data costs was unexpected. In the last few years, many South Africans have raised concern about high data costs. This has result in campaigns like #datamustfall.

Two participants raised concern about the accuracy of data collected by their mobile fitness-tracking apps. They indicated that in some instances, the data was not the same as the one on Discovery Health's system, which could lead to increase in monthly health insurance premium. One participant expressed his concern thus, "I worry that the information I log on my app but it did not log on Discovery will increase my monthly premiums because Discovery checks your BMI to ensure that you are not overweight or obese". The second participant noted "you find that you run a long distance and when you check the log on the device or app it gives you a different number"

Another concern raised by a majority of participants relates to safety and security of their health information. Some of the safety and security issues raised by participants include the following: "I worry and wonder about the information collected by my device and app, people are very silly, when sharing the information from the app you would share the location where you jog, which might not be safe for people you don't even know in real life"; "I wonder whether people will not use the information I log against me"; and "sometimes it has virus and it does not function well". Participants' concerns on the accuracy, safety and security of data collected by wearable health devices and mobile fitness-tracking apps mirror the ones reported in the literature. As stated in section 2.4, health data are vulnerable to unauthorized access on the wearable device, during transmission and on cloud storage.

## 5 Discussion and conclusion

In this study, we investigated the role of wearable health devices and fitness-tracking apps in preventive healthcare and the promotion of personal wellbeing. Wearable fitness-tracking devices and mobile health apps can motivate users to improve their physical activity. Using automatic reminders, users can increase physical activity when they have been inactive for a specific time. Users can track the number of steps they have taken, distance covered, calories burnt, monitor heart rate and blood pressure, as well as food and water intake. Abnormal physiological data can be detected and medical help can be sought before it is too late. The different features implemented in fitness-tracking devices and / or mobile health apps support study participants in reaching and maintaining their personal fitness goals. The use of

rewards by health insurers also provided additional incentives for participants to reach their monthly fitness goals. All study participants were unanimous in their view that using wearable health devices and / or fitness-tracking apps have had positive influence on their lifestyles and health behaviours. However, some of the concerns highlighted by participants included high data cost, discrepancies in data collected by wearable health devices and fitness-tracking apps, as well as safety and security of health data.

The results reported in this paper has implications for health policy makers. The majority of health policy makers across the globe, including South Africa, spend a significant amount of their health budget on curative healthcare. Chronic diseases form part of the quadruple burden of diseases that weigh heavily on the South African healthcare system. One of the contributing factors to high incidence of chronic disease is unhealthy lifestyles. Although the budget allocations to healthcare increases annually, the health outcomes are not commensurate with budget allocations. A shift towards primary preventive healthcare, where citizens are encouraged to increase their physical activity can go a long way in halting the high rate of chronic disease. The use of wearable fitness-trackers and apps can motivate citizens to adopt and maintain healthy lifestyles.

# References

- [1] McPhail SM. Multimorbidity in chronic disease: impact on health care resources and costs. Risk management and healthcare policy. 2016;9:143-56.
- [2] Frandsen BR, Joynt KE, Rebitzer JB, Jha AK. Care fragmentation, quality, and costs among chronically ill patients. The American journal of managed care. 2015;21(5):355-62.
- Borysiewicz L. Prevention is Better than Cure. Clinical medicine. 2009;9(6):572-83. doi: 10.7861/clinmedicine.9-6-572. PubMed PMID: 20095303.
- [4] Olsen L, Saunders RS, Yong PL. The Healthcare Imperative: Lowering Costs and Improving Outcomes: National Academies Press; 2010.
- [5] Katz DL, Ali A, editors. Preventive Medicine, Integrative Medicine and the Health of the Public. IOM Summit on Integrative Medicine and the Health of the Public; 2009: Citeseer.
- [6] McKinney J, Lithwick DJ, Morrison BN, Nazzari H, Isserow SH, Heilbron B, et al. The Health Benefits of Physical Activity and Cardiorespiratory Fitness. British Columbia Medical Journal. 2016;58(3):131-7.
- [7] Reiner M, Niermann C, Jekauc D, Woll A. Long-term Health Benefits of Physical Activity A Systematic Review of Longitudinal Studies. BMC Public Health. 2013;13(813). doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-813.
- [8] Almalki M, Gray K, Sanchez FM. The use of Self-Quantification Systems for Personal Health Information: Big Data Management Activities and Prospects. Health Information Science and Systems. 2015;3(1):S1. doi: 10.1186/2047-2501-3-s1-s1.
- [9] Montgomery K, Chester J, Kopp K. Health wearable devices in the big data era: ensuring privacy, security, and consumer protection. Centre for Digital Democracy, 2016.
- [10] Fotopoulou A, O'Riordan K. Training to Self-care: Fitness Tracking, Biopedagogy and the Healthy Consumer. Health Sociology Review. 2017;26(1):54-68. doi: 10.1080/14461242.2016.1184582.
- [11] Ogunduyile OO, Zuva K, Randle OA, T Z. Ubiquitous healthcare monitoring system using integrated triaxial accelerometer, S<sub>p</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and location sensors. International Journal of UbiComp. 2013;4(2).
- [12] Mvelase P, Dlamini Z, Dludla A, Sithole H, editors. Integration of Smart Wearable Mobile Devices and Cloud Computing in South African Healthcare. eChallenges e-2015 Conference; 2015 25-27 Nov. 2015.
- [13] Fotiadis DI, Glaros C, Likas A. Wearable Medical Devices. Wiley Encyclopedia of Biomedical Engineering2006.
- [14] Bassett DR, Mahar MT, Rowe DA, Morrow JR. Walking and Measurement. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2008;40(7):S529-S36. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e31817c699c.
- [15] Pillay JD, Kolbe-Alexander TL, Proper KI, van Mechelen W, Lambert EV. Steps that count! The Development of a Pedometer-based Health Promotion Intervention in an Employed, Health Insured South African Population. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:880-. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-12-880. PubMed PMID: 23075000.
- [16] Nelson MB, Kaminsky LA, Dickin DC, Montoye AH. Validity of Consumer-Based Physical Activity Monitors for Specific Activity Types. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2016;48(8):1619-28. doi: 10.1249/MSS.000000000000933.
- [17] Butte NF, Ekelund U, Westerterp KR. Assessing Physical Activity using Wearable Monitors: Measures of Physical Activity. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2012;44(1S):S5-S12.
- [18] Boulos MNK, Wheeler S, Tavares C, Jones R. How Smartphones are Changing the Face of Mobile and Participatory Healthcare: An Overview, with example from eCAALYX. Biomedical engineering online. 2011;10:24-. doi: 10.1186/1475-925X-10-24. PubMed PMID: 21466669.

- [19] World Bank. Low & Middle Income 2019 [25 June 2019]. Available from: https://data.worldbank.org/income-level/low-and-middle-income.
- [20] Wise J, Hongu N. Pedometer, Accelerometer, and Mobile Technology for Promoting physical Activity 2014 [17 August 2018]. Available from: https://extension.arizona.edu/sites/extension.arizona.edu/files/pubs/az1491-2014.pdf.
- [21] Liu S, Gao RX, Mo L, Freedson PS. Wearable Sensing for Physical Activity Measurement: Design and Performance Evaluation. IFAC Proceedings Volumes. 2013;46(5):53-60. doi: https://doi.org/10.3182/20130410-3-CN-2034.00073.
- [22] Le Faucheur A, Abraham P, Jaquinandi V, Bouye P, Saumet JL, Noury-Desvaux B. Study of Human Outdoor Walking with a Low-cost GPS and Simple Spreadsheet Analysis. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. 2007;39(9):1570-8.
- [23] Sullivan AN, Lachman ME. Behavior Change with Fitness Technology in Sedentary Adults: A Review of the Evidence for Increasing Physical Activity. Frontiers in Public Health. 2017;4(289). doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2016.00289.
- [24] Abraham C, Michie S. A Taxonomy of Behavior Change Techniques Used in Interventions. Health Psychology. 2008;27(3):379-87. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.27.3.379. PubMed PMID: 2008-08834-010.
- [25] Mercer K, Li M, Giangregorio L, Burns C, Grindrod K. Behavior Change Techniques Present in Wearable Activity Trackers: A Critical Analysis. JMIR mHealth and uHealth. 2016;4(2):e40.
- [26] Henriksen A, Haugen Mikalsen M, Woldaregay AZ, Muzny M, Hartvigsen G, Hopstock LA, et al. Using Fitness Trackers and Smartwatches to Measure Physical Activity in Research: Analysis of Consumer Wrist-Worn Wearables. Journal of medical Internet research. 2018;20(3):e110-e. doi: 10.2196/jmir.9157. PubMed PMID: 29567635.
- [27] Lupton D. You are Your Data: Self-Tracking Practices and Concepts of Data. In: Selke S, editor. Lifelogging: Digital self-tracking and Lifelogging - between disruptive technology and cultural transformation. Wiesbaden: Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden; 2016. p. 61-79.
- [28] Van Hoye K, Boen F, Lefevre J. The effects of Physical Activity Feedback on Behavior and Awareness in Employees: Study Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial. International journal of telemedicine and applications. 2012;2012:460712-. Epub 09/25. doi: 10.1155/2012/460712. PubMed PMID: 23056040.
- [29] Kurti AN, Dallery J. Internet-based Contingency Management Increases Walking in Sedentary Adults. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis. 2013;46(3):568-81.
- [30] Patel MS, Asch DA, Rosin R, Small DS, Bellamy SL, Heuer J, et al. Framing Financial Incentives to Increase Physical Activity Among Overweight and Obese Adults: A Randomized, Controlled Trial. Annals of Internal Medicine. 2016;164(6):385-94.
- [31] Goldman SM. The Wellness Prescription. Journal of Consumer Marketing. 2011;28(1):87-91.
- [32] Discovery. Vitality Rewards 2019 [07 May 2019]. Available from: https://www.discovery.co.za/vitality/rewards.
- [33] Lowe S, ÓLaighin G. The Age of the Virtual Trainer. Procedia Engineering. 2012;34:242-7. doi: 10.1016/j.proeng.2012.04.042.
- [34] Schmidt B, Benchea S, Eichin R, Meurisch C, editors. Fitness Tracker or Digital Personal Coach: How to Personalize Training. Adjunct Proceedings of the 2015 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing and Proceedings of the 2015 ACM International Symposium on Wearable Computers; 2015: ACM.
- [35] Swan M. The Quantified Self: Fundamental Disruption in Big Data Science and Bbiological Discovery. Big data. 2013;1(2):85-99.
- [36] Hoy MB. Personal Activity Trackers and the Quantified Self. Medical Reference Services Quarterly. 2016;35(1):94-100. doi: 10.1080/02763869.2016.1117300.
- [37] Sharon T. Self-Tracking for Health and the Quantified Self: Re-Articulating Autonomy, Solidarity, and Authenticity in an Age of Personalized Healthcare. Philosophy & Technology. 2017;30(1):93-121. doi: 10.1007/s13347-016-0215-5.
- [38] Rapp A, Cena F. Personal Informatics for Everyday Life: How users without Prior Self-tracking Experience Engage with Personal Data. International Journal of Human-Computer Studies. 2016;94:1-17. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhcs.2016.05.006.
- [39] Gupta N, Jilla S, editors. Digital Fitness Connector: Smart Wearable System. 2011 First International Conference on Informatics and Computational Intelligence; 2011: IEEE.
- [40] Ajana B. Communal Self-Tracking: Data Philanthropy, Solidarity and Privacy. In: Ajana B, editor. Self-Tracking: Empirical and Philosophical Investigations. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2018. p. 125-41.
- [41] Barcena MB, Wueest C, Lau H. How Safe is your Quantified Self. Mountain View, CA, USA: Symantech, 2014.
- [42] Oates BJ. Researching Information Systems and Computing. London: Sage Publications; 2006.



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Development and Implementation of an mHealth-based Mentoring Application for Use in Resource-Constrained Settings

Stélio K. A. Moiane<sup>a,\*</sup>, Prosperino J. A. Mbalame<sup>a</sup>, Mhawila A. Mhawila<sup>b</sup>, Eurico José<sup>a</sup>, Ada Yeung<sup>b</sup>, José Tique<sup>a</sup>, Themos Ntasis<sup>a</sup>, Josh R. Viele<sup>b</sup>, Maria F. S. Alvim<sup>a</sup>, C. William Wester<sup>b,c</sup>, Hamilton A. Mutemba<sup>a</sup>, Martin C. Were<sup>b,d</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Friend in Global Health, Maputo, Mozambique

<sup>b</sup> Vanderbilt Institute for Global Health (VIGH), Nashville, TN, USA

<sup>c</sup> Vanderbilt University Medical Center, Department of Medicine, Division of Infectious Diseases, Nashville, TN,

USA

<sup>d</sup> Vanderbilt University Medical Center, Department of Biomedical Informatics, Nashville, TN, USA

**Background and Purpose:** Clinical mentoring remains important in improving the quantity and quality of human resources for health (HRH) within low- and middle-income countries (LMIC). Few digital health solutions exist to support in-field mentoring. We herein describe the development and implementation of a robust HRH mentoring application for use within LMIC care settings. Our objective was to improve the quality of health care services through the collection of high-quality mentoring information that could be utilized expeditiously to improve programming.

**Methods:** We adopted a user-centered approach to gather key features needed for the mHealth mentoring application, and internally developed the system leveraging agile approaches. Usability testing was conducted, and system improvements were made prior to wider-scale implementation of the mentoring application.

**Results:** The developed mentoring application had three key components: (1) an android-based mHealth application for mentors, (2) a server-side application, and (3) a web-based front-end for platform administration. The mHealth application was used during routine mentoring sessions through smartphone devices capacitating users to collect mentoring session data, synchronize collected data to a secure server, and view individualized summary mentoring reports. The application was successfully implemented at health facilities supported by Friends in Global Health in Zambézia Province, Mozambique. By June 2019, 172 mentors were using the application and over 5,500 mentoring sessions were recorded into the system.

**Conclusions:** An HRH mentoring mHealth application extends the reach of conventional solutions to support the provision of continuous provider education by placing digital technology in the hands of mentors performing on-site mentoring activities.

Keywords: Mentoring, mHealth, Capacity building, Point-of-care, Mozambique

# 1 Introduction

In 2014, UNAIDS released the 90-90-90 targets. These targets state that by 2020, 90% of all people living with HIV will know their HIV status, 90% of all HIV-positive people will receive sustained combination antiretroviral therapy (ART), and that 90% of all people receiving ART will be virally suppressed[1]. Achieving these ambitious 90-90-90 goals requires well-trained and sufficient numbers of health care personnel at multiple levels, and well-functioning care systems. Unfortunately, for low and middle-income countries (LMICs), where most persons living with HIV reside, the numbers and qualifications of healthcare providers remain inadequate to meet the population's care needs [2]. In fact, human resources

\*Corresponding author: address: Friends in Global Health, Avenida de Maguiguana 32, Maputo, Mozambique, E-mail: stelio.moiane@fgh.org.mz\_ Tel: +(258)-(21) (328 310)

for health (HRH) has been identified by the World Health Organization (WHO) as being essential to the scale-up and sustainability of comprehensive HIV care [3], and approaches are urgently needed to address this constraint within LMICs [4].

One of the approaches recommended to improve HRH in LMICs is the utilization of clinical mentoring approaches for existing personnel. The WHO recommends clinical mentoring to assist in the scale-up of comprehensive HIV services, and to address "ongoing professional development to yield sustainable high-quality clinical care outcomes" [5]. Clinical mentoring is "a system of practical training and consultation that fosters ongoing professional development to yield sustainable high-quality clinical care outcomes" [5]. There is robust evidence that widely adopted clinical mentoring approaches can improve patient care, and address professional development needs for providers to ensure the provision of high quality care [6]. In addition, clinical mentoring has been demonstrated to improve the knowledge, confidence, satisfaction and retention of health providers [7].

As in any health system strengthening initiative, the performance of clinical mentoring programs needs to be monitored closely and improvements made in a timely fashion. It is important to track the number of sessions provided by mentors and determine whether these achieve set quantitative as well as qualitative targets. There is also a pressing need to examine whether mentees are being adequately mentored, and whether they are able to demonstrate the requisite level of competence required as part of their professional development. Over the longer-term, it is important to systematically quantify the health outcome impacts of clinical mentoring, by linking the provision of clinical mentoring sessions to select patient outcomes.

In most HIV-care programs in LMICs, clinical mentoring sessions are either not rigorously and systematically tracked, or they are manually captured but only on paper-based forms. This presents a challenge to easily aggregating and the collected data and using the mentoring data to inform decision-making for quality improvement of mentoring programs in real-time. The timely collection of high-quality health information forms an integral component of the WHO framework [8, 9], and innovative approaches that improve the use of clinical mentoring data are essential to ensure continued quality improvement within existing national programs. A core role of health information technology (HIT) is to strengthen the health system and HIT offers an opportunity to enhance the collection and utilization of mentoring data for decision-making. In fact, the increasing adoption of mobile technology within LMICs make it an ideal technology in settings where clinical mentoring sessions are offered in geographically dispersed settings, many of which are very rural and have limited internet connectivity.

We herein describe the development and implementation of a robust mobile point-of-care (POC) HRH mentoring application for use within an HIV care and treatment program, as a proof of concept of the potential of HIT to strengthen systems focused on clinical mentoring and to improve the overall quality of patient care and associated outcomes.

#### 2 Materials and methods

#### 2.1 Setting

The HRH mentoring mobile application was developed by the Friends in Global Health (FGH) program [23], Mozambique, in collaboration with colleagues at Vanderbilt University Medical Center (VUMC). VUMC/FGH, with U.S. government funding support from CDC/PEPFAR, presently supports the provision of comprehensive HIV services at 195 health facilities in 17 districts within Zambézia province in Mozambique. As of June 2019, greater than 190,000 patients were receiving potentially life-saving ART at FGH-supported health facilities, where in addition to the provision of ART services ranging from adult HIV care and treatment, pediatric HIV care and treatment, HIV prevention (including the prevention of mother-to-child HIV transmission (PMTCT)), HIV testing and counseling (HTC), family planning services, care for HIV/tuberculosis (TB) co-infected persons, care and treatment of additional opportunistic infections (i.e. Kaposi's sarcoma, cervical cancer, etc.), amongst others. VUMC/FGH currently employs more than 200 trained mentors to support health facilities across several key HIV care domains including adult and pediatric care and treatment (including early infant diagnosis), adult care & treatment (including 2<sup>nd</sup> line ART, etc.), pediatric care & treatment (including early infant diagnosis) (EID), child-at-risk (CCR) services, etc.), laboratory, pharmacy, monitoring and evaluation (M&E), HIV testing and counseling (HTC), HIV/TB co-infection, TB screening and treatment (including multi-drug

21

resistant (MDR) TB), HIV prevention (including PMTCT, Pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP), etc.), other opportunistic infections (i.e. Kaposi's sarcoma, cervical cancer screening, etc.) and nutritional counseling/services.

*Existing Mentoring Workflow & Tools:* Consistent with the vast majority of other clinical implementing partners within Mozambique providing comprehensive HIV care services, FGH originally employed a traditional paper-based approach to track clinical mentoring activities. At the beginning of every week, each mentor was given a schedule of mentoring sessions they needed to conduct. The mentor would then travel to a health facility, equipped with Ministry of Health (MoH)-mandated clinical mentoring data capture forms to complete. During each clinical mentoring session, the mentor would manually complete the relevant sections on the paper-based form, and at the time of return to FGH headquarters, they would share these forms with their supervisors. In subsequent years, the mentors manually entered completed forms into a REDCap<sup>TM</sup> [10] database developed by the VUMC/FGH team. This paper-based system, however, had multiple challenges including: (1) an inability to easily track completed mentoring sessions, (2) time consuming data entry (done retrospectively), (3) data quality issues for the retrospectively entered data that often had associated data entry errors, (4) the inability for mentors to access their historical data real-time during mentoring sessions, and (5) the lack of the mentoring data availability in timely fashion for managers and decision-makers.

#### 2.2 Application Development

**Preliminary data collection/needs assessment:** We began by engaging an interdisciplinary team to identify the key attributes, optimal flow, essential data elements and reporting functionality that the majority of key stakeholders desired for the HRH mentoring application to possess. This team included clinical mentors from multiple departments, managers, monitoring and evaluation (M&E) personnel, strategic information (SI) and quality improvement (QI) team personnel, and they were all overseen by a project steering committee. Once the essential functional requirements had been identified, the team also helped to prioritize the order of attributes including the creation of a timeline for mobile mentoring application development, field testing, and eventual implementation.

Application Development & Testing: A team of VUMC/FGH strategic information personnel with experience in mobile health and server-side application development was selected to develop and implement the application, with project workflow being coordinated by a technical project manager. This team adopted an agile practical methodology including daily scrums and weekly sprints. During the development phase, the team involved end-users to help identify bugs, ensure that the system requirements were being met, and to evaluate the adequacy of the interface, user experience and workflow. Once the first version of the system was adequately developed and refined, we deployed it in a real-world setting with a new set of users on three devices over a two-month period. During this period, the development team got a chance to get direct feedback from the end-users, to fix bugs, and to implement suggested relevant improvements.

### 2.3 Implementation

The developed application was implemented within clinics at VUMC/FGH-supported health facilities, with various clinical mentoring domains and health facilities sequentially enrolled.

#### **3** Results

#### 3.1 Systems Architecture

The developed clinical mentoring application platform had three main components, namely: (1) mobile, (2) server-side, and (3) web-based manager front-end (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Mentoring Application Architecture

(1) *Mobile*: The mobile application was the one used by mentors to collect data during routine clinical mentoring sessions and worked in both online and offline modalities. Some of the features within the mobile application included: (a) the ability to add and delete mentees; (b) the ability to collect data in prepopulated forms for mentoring activities; (c) ability to synchronize data from completed forms to a secure server, and (d) ready viewable access to individualized mentoring activity summaries for the provider. The mobile mentoring application also had several security features, ensuring protection of the collected data. The application did not collect any protected health information.

● ± ▶	🖫 🛿 23:56	• •		🖫 🛿 23:58	• >		🖫 🛿 00:01
≡ Tutoria		← Pro	ocessos de Tutoria		÷	Processos de Tutoria	
			Formulário	Tutorado	ração	Anamnese e ex.físico	Nutriç
			ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO NICAS COM PACIENTE ADULTO				1/3
Processo de Tutoria		CLIN	ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO NICAS NO ATENDIMENTO AO F NATRICO		DADOS DE DADOS DA	PERGUNTANDO AO PACIENTE SOBRE ( IDENTIFICACAO (INCLUI NOME, IDADE PESSOA DE REFERENCIA E ENDERECO O TELEFONICO)	E, SEXO,
C Tutorados			IPETENCIA TB	(13/06/201913:28)	CONTACTO Compl		
			ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO NICAS NO ATENDIMENTO DA N		O Não Si	atisfatório	
Indicadores			ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO NICAS NO ATENDIMENTO DA N		PRINCIPAL	INESE DE FORMA CORRECTA, SEGUNDO L, INCLUIR HISTORIA DA DOENCA ACTU SA. PSICOSSOCIAL, FAMILIAR	
Relatórios			ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO VICAS NA CCR		Comp		
		TAB ATIF	ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO P		🖲 Não Si		
			ELA DE VERIFICACAO DAS CO S		VITAIS, PE	ME FISICO DE FORMA CORRECTA, INCL LE E MUCOSAS, CABECA, PESCOCO, 11 I, GENITO-URINARIO, NEUROLOGICO E M	ORAX,
					🔵 Compi		

Figure 2. Mentoring mHealth application screenshots

#### (2) Server-side

The server-side application was responsible for handling the whole business logic defined in the requirements gathering and expose the data to the other clients (front-end and mobile). This server-side application was developed in Java and the data was stored in a MySQL<sup>TM</sup> database. Features supported on the server-side included the ability to: (a) add and update programmatic areas for mentoring; (b) add and update mentors and mentees; (c) map mentors according to their programmatic area to enable mentoring forms relevant to their specific area to be pushed to the mobile application; (d) add and update forms; (e) add and update questions within forms; and (f) generate mentoring reports.

#### (3) Web application

A web-based front-end was developed for use by system administrators and managers to help access and perform the functions supported by the server-side application. The front-end was written in JavaScript<sup>TM</sup> using the AngularJs<sup>TM</sup> framework.

Diante   Diante   Area Programática   Olima   Area Programática   Olima   Area Programática   Otimica   Otimica <th< th=""><th>Tatives a Takona P   Aras Rogramitica P   Oundo P   Readros P   Turis O   Nobicod ATS 198 067/2019 065400 PM   Ato Moocod DE 32 2806/2019 061403 PM   Ato Moocod DE 30 067/2019 06103 PM   Glé ATS 4 047/2019 06103 PM   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 06103 PM 0   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 06103 PM 0   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 06103 PM 0   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 0710 0710 0710 0710 0710 0710 0710 0</th><th></th><th></th><th>Seia bem vind</th><th>o ao sistema de Tu</th><th>toria da FGH</th><th></th><th></th></th<>	Tatives a Takona P   Aras Rogramitica P   Oundo P   Readros P   Turis O   Nobicod ATS 198 067/2019 065400 PM   Ato Moocod DE 32 2806/2019 061403 PM   Ato Moocod DE 30 067/2019 06103 PM   Glé ATS 4 047/2019 06103 PM   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 06103 PM 0   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 06103 PM 0   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 06103 PM 0   Gue Ato Moocod 067/2019 0710 0710 0710 0710 0710 0710 0710 0			Seia bem vind	o ao sistema de Tu	toria da FGH		
Destrice   See Norganistic   See Norganistic </th <th>Unastantização   O     Outrás   O     Formativo   O     Atos Monociá   Aras     Outrás   O     Atos Monociá   Aras     Atos Monociá   DE     Calá   Atos Monoció Bilas     Outra   Aras     Atos   Aras     Outra   Aras   Aras</th> <th>📽 Tutores e Tutorados</th> <th></th> <th>,</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>	Unastantização   O     Outrás   O     Formativo   O     Atos Monociá   Aras     Outrás   O     Atos Monociá   Aras     Atos Monociá   DE     Calá   Atos Monoció Bilas     Outra   Aras     Atos   Aras     Outra   Aras   Aras	📽 Tutores e Tutorados		,				
Image: Control of Con	Instantion   Instantin   Instantin   Instantin	₫ Áreas Programáticas	Ð	Lal Dados				
Permutario   Anal Monocula   Anal Monorea   Anal Monocula   Anal Monocul	Ale Molocule   Area Ginica   66   657/2019 65540.05 PM     Tutoria   Ale Molocule   Ale Ginica   66   657/2019 64520.05 PM     Readricos   O   DE   320   2806/019 104352.08 PM     Ale Molocule   Ale Molocule   67   0407/219 61532.08 PM     Ale Molocule   Locatifico   147   0407/219 6153.28 PM     Giá   Izonatifico   0407/219 6153.28 PM     Guide   Ale Molocule   0407/219 6174.80 PM     Guide   Ale Molocule   0407/219 6174.80 PM     Guide   Ale Molocule   0407/219 6174.80 PM     Guide   Ale Molocule   0407/219 6174.81 PM     Guide   Ale Molocule   0407/219 6174.81 PM	Ø Questões	Ð	Distrito	Área Programática	Sessões Realizadas	Última Actualização	Área Clínica 🗾 ATS 🗾 DIE Laboratório 📃 Comunidade 🗾 SMI
Ato Molocula   DE   23   28/86/2019 10:11:45 AM     Ato Molocula   DE   23   28/86/2019 10:11:45 AM     Ato Molocula   DE   04/70219 06:10:32 PM   04/70219 06:10:32 PM     Gila   Ato Molocula   OF   05/70219 06:10:32 PM   04/70219 06:10:32 PM     Gila   DE   360   06/70219 06:10:32 PM   04/70219 06:10:32 PM     Gila   Laborativo   14/76   04/70219 06:10:32 PM   04/7019 07:06:10:32 PM     Gila   Laborativo   14/76   04/70219 07:96:10:40 PM   04/7019 07:96:10:40 PM     Guuwa   ATS   050   050/7019 07:96:10:40 PM   04/7019 07:96:10:40 PM     Guuwa   DE   019   068/2019 01:40:17 PM   04/7019 07:40:10:40 PM	Atto Molocula   DE   23   28/86/2019 10:11:45 AM     Atto Molocula   DE   23   28/86/2019 10:11:45 AM     Atto Molocula   Laboratión   14/76   04/72/019 65:10:33 PM     Giá   ATS   4   06/72/019 10:13:45 AM     Guía   DE   300   06/72/019 10:13:26 PM     Guía   Laboratión   11/47   04/72/019 10:13:26 PM     Guía   Atto Clínica   435   04/72/019 10:13:45 PM     Guía   Laboratión   150   3066/01 00:16:00 PM     Guía   DE   16   06/2019 01:45:17 PM	Formulário	Ð	Alto Molocué	Área Clinica	95	05/07/2019 05:04:05 PM	3000
Attractords   Attractords   Laboratório   11/76   04/72/2019 05:10:38 PM   04   04/72/2019 10:382 PM   04   04   04/72/2019 10:382 PM   04   04   04   04/72/2019 10:382 PM   04   <	Neudrods   Luborativo   11/70   0/07/2019 05:10:30 PM     Glá   ATS   4   0/12/2019 10:300 PM     Glá   DE   20   0/07/2019 01:300 PM     Guora   Atos Gonzá   0/07/2019 01:400 PM     Guora   Atos Gonzá   0/07/2019 01:400 PM     Guora   DE   0   0/05/2019 01:401 PM	CTutoria	Ð	Alto Molocué	ATS	198	05/07/2019 04:52:08 PM	2500
Ato Modoule   Luborativing   1476   0477219 05:103.3PM   000000000000000000000000000000000000	Ato Molocule   Laboratoria   1476   04772019 051033 PM   000000000000000000000000000000000000	Relatórios	Ð	Alto Molocué	DIE	23	28/06/2019 10:11:45 AM	
Diff   20   69707019 015328 PM     Diff   Laborative   1147   04070219 87160 PM     Durue   Area Cinica   4355   04070210 97541 PM     Gurue   ATS   150   30582019 031460 PM     Durue   Diff   160   00052019 014617 PM	Glé   DE   20   6577/2019 01:53:29 PU     Glé   Laboratório   1147   0477/2019 01:53:40 PU     Gui   Aras Cinica   435   0477/2019 01:53:41 PU     Guive   ATS   150   3058/2019 03:45:07 PU     Guive   DE   16   0058/2019 01:45:17 PU			Alto Molocué	Laboratório	1476	04/07/2019 05:10:33 PM	2000
Olive   Olive <th< td=""><td>Gine   De   AD   GRUTPHINESSAPH     Gine   Laboration   1147   Odd/2019 01:563 0FM     Gune   Area Chinca   435   0407/2019 01:561 PM     Gune   ATS   150   30560710 01:463 0FM     Gune   DE   16   0652019 01:461 PM</td><td></td><td></td><td>Gilé</td><td>ATS</td><td>4</td><td>06/12/2018 10:58:01 AM</td><td></td></th<>	Gine   De   AD   GRUTPHINESSAPH     Gine   Laboration   1147   Odd/2019 01:563 0FM     Gune   Area Chinca   435   0407/2019 01:561 PM     Gune   ATS   150   30560710 01:463 0FM     Gune   DE   16   0652019 01:461 PM			Gilé	ATS	4	06/12/2018 10:58:01 AM	
Guno   Ana Chinea   455   0407/2019 05/95/11 PM   100     Guno   ATS   150   30562019 0214500 PM   10	Gune   Ans Onica   455   0477/2019 67:56:11 PM   Image: Comparison of the			Gilé	DIE	20	05/07/2019 01:53:20 PM	1500
Gune   Avec Chicka   435   64/7/2019 07:58:11 PM     Gune   ATS   150   30062019 03:160 PM     Gune   DE   16   90052019 01:45:17 PM	Ouve   Area   Other   Option   Option   Ars   150   30042019 03:160 P/M   Option   Optio			Gilé	Laboratório	1147	04/07/2019 07:16:04 PM	
Ourue DIE 16 08/05/2019 01-45:17 PM	Guna DE 16 08/05/2019 01-45:17 PM			Gurue	Área Clinica	435	04/07/2019 07:58:11 PM	1000
Guiue DIE 16 00/05/2019 01/45/17 PM	Guive DE 16 00/05/2019 01:45:17 PM			Gurue	ATS	150	30/06/2019 03:16:00 PM	
				Gurue	DIE	16	09/05/2019 01:45:17 PM	

Figure 3. Mentoring web application screenshots

#### 3.2 Implementation Data

The initial implementation of the mentoring application was with the monitoring and evaluation (M&E) team in June 2017. To date, 35 mentors from the M&E team provided their clinical mentoring sessions using the mobile app. Subsequently, two additional mentoring domains were added including laboratory and clinical mentoring domains (MCH, Pharmacy, HTC and Community). Currently, 40 laboratory mentors and 97 clinical mentors use the application to record their mentoring sessions, for a total of 172 active users of the application.

There is active use of the application as demonstrated in Table 1. In three months between April and June 2019, a total of 5,561 mentoring sessions have been performed using the application.

	Mentoring Domain	April	May	June	Total
1	Monitoring & Evaluation	25	47	98	170
2	Laboratory	1506	1507	1351	4364
3	Clinical Area	271	312	444	1027
	Totals	1,802	1,866	1,893	5,561

Table 1. Number of mentoring sessions performed in the last 3 months

# 4 Discussion

One of the key impacts of health information technology is in health systems strengthening. In LMICs, there has been little use of digital technologies to track the performance of field-based clinical mentors and their mentees, to evaluate the quality of field-based mentoring sessions, and to inform decisions around approaches to optimize the impact of mentoring sessions. Use of digital technologies for HRH in

these settings have largely been focused on developing and implementing interoperable health worker registries, with systems like iHRIS being widely utilized [11]. Existing mechanisms to track continued provider education have also largely relied on traditional tracking approaches with class-based courses registered within the digital system and trainee participation recorded following delivery of the course. Examples of such systems include the Training System Monitoring and Reporting Tool (TrainSMART<sup>TM</sup>) [12]. To our knowledge, our group is the first to describe the development and real-world implementation of a system to track field-based clinical mentoring activities to support HIV care and treatment within an LMIC setting. The development and implementation of our mobile application significantly extends the reach of digital health technologies to support HRH development outside the classroom.

We adopted a user-centered approach to inform the development of the HRH mentoring system, taking into account key considerations within resource-constrained settings. As such, the system functions fully offline, is highly customizable to support different types of clinical mentoring domains and possesses the necessary security features while avoiding the use of protected health information. With implementation of this clinical mentoring system, mentors no longer have to retrospectively enter paper-based data into electronic systems, saving time and reducing data entry errors. With this system, it is also easy to track when clinical mentoring sessions are actually being conducted so managers/decision makers have the ability to monitor performance of individual mentors (i.e. tracking how many sessions they performed) and to identify gaps in the quality and timeliness of mentoring activities.

In addition to extending the HRH system to cover more HIV care and treatment-specific domains, our future plans also include enabling our system to be compatible with other HRH and data aggregation systems used within LMIC settings. We also plan to incorporate gamification into the app by incorporating rewards, specifically leaderboards, points and badges, etc. for various clinical mentoring milestones and achievements. Beyond evaluating performance of individual clinical mentors and their mentees, we eventually plan to evaluate the impact of digitally-facilitated clinical mentoring sessions on select patient outcomes and program indicators. Our current system is only being implemented in one care system in one setting and it is our hope that it can be scaled-up to cover more care programs across multiple countries, especially after enhancements to its functionality have been made.

# Acknowledgments

We thank FGH for supporting this paper and all co-authors that have contributed to turn it a reality, especially to Martin Were, who had the brilliant idea to document and publish the HIS solutions we've been developing.

# Statement on conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interests associated with this work.

## References

- [1] UNAIDS. 90-90-90. An ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS Epidemic . UNAIDS; 2014.
- [2] Piot P, Abdool Karim SS, Hecht R, Legido-Quigley H, Buse K, Stover J, et al. Defeating AIDS--advancing global health. Lancet. 2015;386:171–218. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60658-4.
- [3] Holmes C, Pillay Y, Mwango A, Perriens J, Ball A, Barreneche O, et al. Health systems implications of the 2013 WHO consolidated antiretroviral guidelines and strategies for successful implementation. AIDS. 2014;28 Suppl 2:S231-9. doi:10.1097/QAD.00000000000250.
- [4] Rowe AK, de Savigny D, Lanata CF, Victora CG. How can we achieve and maintain high-quality performance of health workers in low-resource settings? Lancet. 2005;366:1026–35. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67028-6.
- [5] WHO. WHO Recommendations for Clinical Mentoring to Support Scale-Up of HIV Care, Antiretroviral Therapy and Prevention in Resource-Constrained Settings. Geneva: WHO; 2006.

- [6] Manzi A, Magge H, Hedt-Gauthier BL, Michaelis AP, Cyamatare FR, Nyirazinyoye L, et al. Clinical mentorship to improve pediatric quality of care at the health centers in rural Rwanda: a qualitative study of perceptions and acceptability of health care workers. BMC Heal Serv Res. 2014;14:275. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-14-275.
- [7] Race TK, Skees J. Changing tides: improving outcomes through mentorship on all levels of nursing. Crit Care Nurs Q. 2010;33:163–76. doi:10.1097/CNQ.0b013e3181d91475.
- [8] AbouZahr C, Boerma T. Health information systems: the foundations of public health. Bull World Heal Organ. 2005;83:578–83. doi:/S0042-96862005000800010.
- [9] WHO. Everybody business: strengthening health systems to improve health outcomes: WHO's framework for action. Geneva: WHO; 2007.
- [10] Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap)--a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inf. 2009;42:377–81. doi:10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010.
- [11] iHRIS Health Workforce Information Systems Software. https://www.ihris.org/. Accessed 8 Jul 2019.
- [12] I-Tech. International Training and Education Center for Health. Training System Monitoring and Reporting Tool (TrainSMART). 2019 July 8. http://www.go2itech.org/resources/trainsmart/.



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Managing Patient Identification in Uganda's Health Facilities: Examining Challenges and Defining Requirements for a National Client Registry

Catherine Kabahuma <sup>a</sup>, Josephine Nabukenya <sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Makerere University School of Public Health, Kampala, Uganda <sup>b</sup> Makerere University School of Computing and Informatics Technology, Kampala, Uganda

**Background and Purpose:** Managing accuracy to identify any patient is very crucial in ensuring continuity, quality and coordination of their healthcare over time. Patient identification management (PIM) in healthcare is still a challenge in Uganda for both public and private healthcare institutions including insurance companies using different mechanisms to uniquely identify clients. This deters PIM and individual health data linkage across healthcare organizations. An integral part of individual health data linkage and health information exchange (HIE) process across healthcare organizations is verification and/or validation of a client's identity. This vital service can be provided by an administrative electronic health information system known as a client registry (CR). A *CR* is a central electronic database that holds patient identifying information and demographics with a mechanism to uniquely identify each of them using select identifying information such as unique identifiers within a given territory. Consequently, in preparation for the establishment of a National CR (NCR), we needed to first examine the current mechanisms used and the challenges faced in PIM in Uganda's health facilities. The NCR is envisaged to facilitate and harmonize PIM and HIE in Uganda's healthcare system.

**Methods:** A cross-sectional study was conducted to document the mechanisms used for and challenges facing PIM in Uganda and define NCR requirements. The Design Science Research (DSR) approach was employed to achieve the overall study aim with a much broader goal beyond this paper. Specific to this paper, the research question for which the methods and results presented was formulated under stage two of the DSR six-step process model.

35 key informant interviews with purposively selected representatives from select organizations and health facilities were conducted.

**Results:** Majority of health facilities use either paper-based or a combination of both paper-based and electronic tools to register clients, manage their identities and data. Key challenges reported facing PIM relate to data storage, retrieval, client identity verification, and tracking. These translated into four key NCR requirements that can facilitate PIM and HIE in Uganda's healthcare system.

**Conclusions:** The study proves that there is need to address the various PIM challenges; as such our next steps are to establish actual NCR requirements/services in order to harmonize PIM across Uganda's health facilities.

Keywords: Client Registry, Patient Identity Management, Health Information Exchange, Health Information Systems, Disease Management

# 1 Introduction

Managing accuracy in the identity of any patient is very crucial in ensuring quality, continuity and coordination of their healthcare over time. Being able to accurately and consistently identify a client who accesses healthcare services at any point of care helps to enhance provision of timely care, ease retrieval

\*Corresponding author: address: Makerere University School of Public Health, New Mulago Hill Road, P.O Box 7072, Kampala, Uganda, Email: catherine.kabahuma@gmail.com, Tel: +256-777308071

of individual medical records to aid informed treatment and forms a basis for developing a Shared Health Record (SHR) that can aid coordination of care between providers (1, 2). Managing accuracy in identities of clients who access healthcare services also has a big role to play in the quality of health data that is reported at health facility, regional and national levels (3). In low-and-middle-income countries (LMICs) scaling up of health services directed to combat endemic communicable diseases like HIV/AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria is more evident. This has however come with the need for increased data collection in order to create an individual longitudinal health record to aid monitoring and evaluating of the efficiency, effectiveness, equity and acceptability of healthcare at health facility, subnational and national levels; planning and coordination of healthcare service delivery; and accountability to donors and/or development partners (3).

Uganda currently lacks a standard mechanism to manage patient identities within and across its healthcare institutions, as such affecting the reliability of data, and realistic population denominators (4). Particularly, the healthcare facilities, institutes and vertical health programs use diverse identification schemes and patient number formats intended to identify each patient and manage internal patient identification (5). For instance, the current situation is characterized by the assignment of varying serial numbers to the same client who may access outpatient services from more than one unit (TB, HIV/ART, Diabetes, Malaria, Antenatal, Maternity, Postnatal, and so forth) within a health facility; assignment of varying vertical health program numbers (ART number, Unit TB Number, Antenatal Number, PMTCT Number, Child Number, and so forth) for a co-morbidity client or a client diagnosed with two or more conditions requiring careful monitoring to ensure timely intervention and subsequent better health outcomes.

However, it is challenging to use the aforementioned facility-, unit-, and program-specific numbers outside the respective precincts and thus cannot be used to track a client and the healthcare services they use across healthcare facilities they visit. This is true regardless of whether eHealth applications (like UgandaEMR and Clinic Master) or paper-based systems (HMIS tools) are used for data collection and management, yet several conditions fought against in Uganda are longitudinal in nature (6). A disease or condition is longitudinal in nature if it requires careful monitoring or follow-up of a patient to ensure better treatment adherence and outcomes (3). Additionally, in some MoH technical working group meetings, a proposal to use the National Identification Number (NIN) to uniquely identify individuals at the point of care has been made. The NIN is however challenged with various gaps including; not all people who live in Uganda have NINs such as the children from zero months to 17 years of age, alien (non-citizens), and refugees. The NIN is serially generated without accounting for the fields / attributes' combination (what they mean or represent). Worse still, capturing of the NIN differs in varying institutions depending on the space / length of values in a given Information System; for example the Immigrations and International Interpol institutions do capture only the nine numeric values which are the "card number", while embassies do capture the NIN itself, so to say the NIN actually constitutes of fourteen alpha-numeric values; and its use for patient identification may minimize and/or compromise privacy and confidentiality of patients' health information. These gaps have negative implications on patient identification and matching efforts across healthcare organizations in Uganda directed to improve quality, continuity and coordination of patient care.

Based on the above situation, it is clear that Uganda's healthcare system lacks a standard mechanism to uniquely identify patients for ease of healthcare management and service provision. In other words, there is absence of a universal, ubiquitous and unique way of identifying patients and managing their identity across healthcare organizations in Uganda (3, 5, 7). Without proper identification of clients, it is difficult to manage client/patient identities within and across healthcare facilities; a vital aspect or backbone of a Share Health Record; proposed to facilitate consolidation of individual patient data collected during various encounters within and across different health service points to aid quality, continuity and coordination of healthcare (3, 8). To this end, this study aimed at examining the challenges facing mechanisms used for patient identification management; from which these could be used to inform requirements that a National Client Registry (NCR) should have in order to aid HIE in Uganda's healthcare system. A *NCR* is a central electronic database that holds patient or client identifying information such as unique identifiers within a country or nation.

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):26-35. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-234

# 2 Materials and Methods

A cross-sectional study was designed to be conducted between April and November 2018 in seven regions across Uganda including Northern, West Nile, Karamoja, Eastern, Central, Western and South Western regions; particularly, within the Districts of Gulu, Adjumani, Moroto, Mbale, Kampala, Kabarole and Kabale Districts, respectively. The select study sites included Ministry of Health, National Information Technology Authority - Uganda, National Identification and Registration Authoriy, two development and/or implementing partner organizations; and 30 health facilities across the seven select regions. Study participants comprised mainly those from Ministry of Health, Partners and health facilities including health informaticians, monitoring and evaluation specialists, clinicians, data managers, nurses, midwives, among others. The Design Science Research (DSR) approach was employed to achieve the overall study aim with a much broader goal beyond this paper. The basis for using DSR approach stemmed from its ability to provide a rigorous process leading to elicitation and specification of essential NCR requirements and development of design models. Under stage one of the DSR six-step process model, the problem driving the much bigger study was identified. Specific to this paper, the research question for which the methods and results presented was formulated under stage two of the DSR six-step process model.

The purposive sampling technique was employed to select the study sites and key informants. This was because subject matter experts on key aspects such as patient data management, patient identity management and health information exchange were required at both national and sub-national levels to answer the research questions. Thus, the key informants that were purposively selected possessed enormous experience in healthcare, health information systems and health data management. Purposive sampling is a non-probabilistic sampling technique used when there is need to concentrate on people with certain characteristics who are better placed to contribute to a given research study (9, 10). The purposive sampling criteria included the organizational mandate, knowledge and experience, region, level of health facility, information system tool or mechanism type, end-user type and technical area.

Qualitative data collection methods were employed to document mechanisms used for and challenges facing patient identification management in Uganda's healthcare system. A semi-structured interview protocol and an interview guide were designed to collect data from select study participants at subnational and national levels, respectively. This study obtained ethical approval from Makerere University School of Public Health Institutional Review Board (IRB). Additionally, permission was sought from the stakeholder organizations that were selected as study sites for this research before any data collection was done. Thirty-five key informant interviews with purposively selected representatives from select organizations and health facilities were conducted. That is, nine at national level and twenty-six at subnational level). An inductive approach was used to analyse the collected data. The data collected was transcribed verbatim, manually analysed and coded by two coders (researchers) independently. The coding was compared and discussed before deriving themes from the data and categorizing results into final themes by the two independent researchers. The coded data were categorized into three key themes namely, process / workflow, technology and organizational (people) challenges.

#### 3 Results

In summary, 78% (22/28) of the health facilities visited were Government-owned, while 11% (3/28) and 11% (3/28 were PNFP and PFP respectively. It was reported that about 50% (15/28) use both paper-based and electronic HIS while only 39% (11/28) and 2.8% (2/28) use paper-based and electronic HIS, respectively. In addition, close to 90% (25/28) health facilities use HMIS tools which have provision for recording client numbers like the ART number, Child number, TB number, ANC number, etc., assigned to clients during their first visit at health facilities for ease of identification on subsequent visits. Slightly over 30% (10/28) health facilities use both HMIS tools and UgandaEMR system, particularly for ART care clients, and only 3% are using any of; PARAS Healthcare MIS, Butabika Medical Records System, ICEA or Microsoft Dynamics Navision.

Region	Health F	acilities							Total
8	Clinic	НСП	HCIII	HCIV	GH	RRH	NRH	НМО	1
Northern	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	4
Eastern	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	4
Central	1	0	1	0	1	1	2	1	7
Western	0	0	1	1	2	1	0	0	5
South Western	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	5
West Nile	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
Karamoja	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	2
Total	1	4	5	4	5	6	2	1	28

\*HC – Health Center; GH – General Hospital; RRH – Regional Referral Hospital; NRH – National Referral Hospital; HMO – Health Management Organization

Table 1. Health facilities that participated in the study by region and level

#### 3.1 Overview of Mechanisms

	Mechanism	Description of Purpose & Functionality of Mechanism	How Patient Identity is
			Managed
1.	Health Management Information	HMIS is a paper-based routine health information system used to monitor and evaluate the health sector as well as provide warning signals of events like	Patients' identifying data are recorded in the paper-based registers and pre-primary tools
	System (HMIS)	epidemics (surveillance), and health facility commodity stock-outs. It enables health workers offer better care and manage health facility supplies and resources; supporting health workers in their efforts to organize and supervise health development work in	such as client cards. Patient number formats are used to identify clients. However, these number formats do not effectively serve the purpose of managing
		their communities; and provides data to the health sector and partners for decision making.	patient identities within and across health facilities.
2.	UgandaEMR System	UgandaEMR is an electronic health information system (eHIS) built on an open source platform (OpenMRS). It is used to register HIV positive clients and their clinical information such as their vitals, viral load, CD4 count, regimens prescribed, drug allergies, among others, based on the paper based HMIS form called the HIV Care / ART Card, as well as scheduling appointments and report generation based on the national HMIS standard reports.	System-generated medical records numbers are used to identify patients. However, the system-generated medical records numbers are known only within the ART clinic of a given health facility. Thus, a medical records number assigned to a patient may be rendered useless when a patient say moves across other units within the same health facility and/or visits other health facilities for care (other than HIV care).
3.	Integrated Clinic Enterprise Application (ICEA)	ICEA is a proprietary, modular ART/HIV centric system that supports patient registration, consultation, prescription, lab, counselling, TB management, referral data capture; Clinical Decision Support; Order Entry Prescribing; and report generation. It also tags each clinician to the patients they handle on a routine basis.	System-generated medical records numbers are used to identify patients. However, the system-generated medical records numbers are known only within the Infectious Disease Clinic. Thus, a medical records number

4.	Butabika Medical Records System (MRS)	Butabika MRS is a proprietary EMR system built on Microsoft Access to enable registration of mental health clients, coding of client illnesses based on ICD-10, capturing of their history, storage of mental health client data, capturing clinical data including drugs being administered to client, allergies and	assigned to a patient may be rendered useless when a patient say, visits other health facilities for care (both HIV and other care). System-generated medical records numbers are used to identify patients. However, the system-generated medical record number is known only within a given unit of the National Beformel Hagmith and has no
		report generation.	Referral Hospital and has no meaning attributed to it. Thus, a medical records number assigned to a patient may be rendered useless when a patient say moves across other units within the referral hospital and/or visits other health facilities for care (other than mental care).
5.	Microsoft Dynamics Navision	This is a proprietary integrated hospital Management Information System customized to enable registration of clients, prescribing drugs, patient billing and inventory information management. It is generally an Enterprise Resource Planning tool that several private healthcare facilities in Uganda have customized to enable client registration and related clinical and administrative patient data, such as clinical notes capturing, drug prescription, patient billing, and drug inventory information management.	System-generated medical records numbers are used to identify patients. However, the system-generated medical record number is known only within a given unit of the Hospital and has no meaning attributed to it. Thus, a medical records number assigned to a patient may be rendered useless when a patient say moves across other units within the referral hospital and/or visits other health facilities for care.
6.	PARAS Healthcare Management Information System	PARAS Healthcare Management Information System is a proprietary patient-centric comprehensive and integrated healthcare delivery application that covers a complete spectrum of patient care designed to suit the needs of all kinds of health care providers such as hospitals, clinics, laboratories, day care centers, diagnostics, etc. Its key functionalities include client registration, appointment scheduling, dashboards, e- prescription, alerts and notifications, inventory and stock management, and system administration.	System-generated medical records numbers are used to identify patients. However, the system-generated medical record number is known only within a given unit of the Hospital and has no meaning attributed to it. Thus, a medical records number assigned to a patient may be rendered useless when a patient say moves across other units within the referral hospital and/or visits other health facilities for care.

#### 3.2 Challenges Facing Mechanisms Used for Patient Identification Management

This section presents the general challenges faced by the mechanisms used for patient identification management described above. They are categorized as process (workflow), technology, organization and other challenges.

#### Process / Workflow Challenges.

**Data Entry:** Regarding data entry, it was reported that some of the HMIS tools did not have all the required data elements to enable capturing of client identifying information and other important data as may deem necessary. For instance, some respondents reported that these tools often lacked provision for entry of new data elements due to the time it took to request for effecting these changes by the mandated Division, and transition from the old to new tools. Also, some health programs (not mentioned here) lacked unique identifiers for clients.

**Data Storage:** Health facilities especially those that use mainly paper-based information systems and/or both electronic and paper-based systems lacked proper ways to store client's health information. A respondent from one of the National Referral Hospitals said this regarding storage, '...the issue is about storage where the shelves get full and some records are kept on the floor. You sort them today, tomorrow as you retrieve, they get mixed up. You have to again re-sort'.

**Data Retrieval:** Majority of the participants attributed the challenge of retrieving client records to lack of EHIS and the tedious nature the paper-based tools pause to health workers when trying to access past medical records. A respondent at a regional referral hospital said, "...you know this thing of opening, opening... it takes a lot of time looking for something. If at all it was electronic it would be easier. Because sometimes patients are many and you must look for them individually, and update such that we isolate those people who missed appointments yet have to adhere to treatment prescriptions."

**Client Identity Verification:** Difficulty to validate and/or verify client identity were reported by health facilities that have ART clinics, TB clinics and those that handle clients with health insurance. For example, for ART clinics, there was difficulty in accounting for the incentives given to HIV clients due to lack of verification means. A respondent said, "Seriously every insurance company and hospital has a different identifier they assign to a client, this brings lots of confusion for us. I mean ... now for us with several ART care clinics, the clients test for HIV and access ART care. When they hear of another clinic dispensing porridge as an incentive, they seek care from that clinic and abandon the previous one where they were first initiated on treatment, do not tell the truth regards their medical history and there is no referral form for reference. So, we always register the client afresh and miss all the medical history that might have been collected before and don't get to know the last regimen received".

**Client Tracking:** Lack of ability to track clients was also mostly reported especially by health facilities that deal with clients who have chronic illnesses like TB, HIV and services that require continuity of care like immunization and antenatal care. At health facility level, a respondent from one of the refugee hosting Districts in West Nile said, "...the current HMIS tools do not allow us to capture the identity of infants who present for immunization. So, there is no way of telling the true identity of an infant, where they live or come from and whether they are a refugee or not, for us to follow up if they got immunized or not". A national level respondent said, "In TB care, the biggest problem we have is during TB client follow-up periods where accountability of cohorts in terms of whether a client got cured or died or was lost to follow-up is very much required. Overtime we have realized that loss-to-follow-up is meaningless especially because a client may be accounted for as lost-to-follow-up, yet they continue receiving services from another facility with no way of telling that due to lack of streamlined client identity management across healthcare facilities in the country".

**Duplicate Client Records:** Majority of the respondents also reported duplication of client records, particularly due to lack of a unique identifier that could consistently and uniquely identify a client. In other health facilities, respondents mentioned that they were not able to determine duplicate client records and that such aspects are never discussed or prioritized.

#### **Technology Challenges**

Lack of effective data validation rules: Health facilities that use both electronic and paper-based information systems especially in the HIV clinics, were concerned about the data validation rules

customized by developers; these sometimes were overridden by data entrants who simply appended punctuation marks e.g. full-stops or commas to clients' names if the systems rejected the entries.

Lack of better effective ways to identify and control duplicates: Respondents were greatly concerned about information inaccuracy in EHIS, e.g. during client searching, there are no means of differentiating between two clients who may have similar data elements; worse still the EHIS do not indicate data wrongly entered by health data clerks or managers to prompt correction through edits and updates. A respondent from one of the urban hospitals in Kampala said this about data entry challenges faced using electronic information systems: *"Electronic system has information accuracy issues. For example, before registration I search a client by name and when I finds two or more people with the exact names am never sure of who this person is, first or second entry. I normally use the phone number to differentiate the two although sometimes there is no phone number recorded. Also, there are data entrants who are never kin and therefore end up appending details to a wrong client record which may result into one client's medical history falling under another's client's demographics which may not be easy to change because the system is not intelligent enough to flag it for resolution."* 

Absence of well-configured EHIS to generate national-level HMIS reports: Respondents also reported that the electronic health information systems deployed and used at the health facility are not configured to generate standard national-level HMIS reports, and yet manual report compilation is one of the major pain points in health data management. A respondent from a Health Center IV in Western region where the Case-Based Surveillance Project has been implemented said, "We still cannot generate the quarterly report perfectly...the Form 106a. The figures or data are often overlapping or incorrectly placed in the provided spaces whenever we try to generate it electronically. So, we still have to manually compile this report."

#### **Organizational Challenges**

The national-level respondents majorly reported the organizational challenges including;

Lack of governance and coordination of the mechanisms used to collect patient data; as a result, several uncoordinated mechanisms have mushroomed across the country, worse still unknown to the Government.

Lack of defined needs for health data management in health facilities. Health workers, data entrants and records assistants simply do not know why they collect this data apart from reporting it to the higher levels, thus do not attach importance to the aspect of data management.

Low usability of the PIM mechanisms. Some of the tools/mechanisms used for PIM are somewhat complex or seem a burden for the health workers to use; as such they refrain from using them for patient data collection. This leads to missed opportunities to collect important health data. For example, some end-users mentioned that they found it hard to construct logical commands to generate reports using cohort builder. The majority mentioned that it was a burden to record data in both paper based HMIS forms and the electronic systems and so they always ended up recording in only one of them.

**Difficulty interpreting data elements that constitute the tools/mechanisms**; health workers nationwide lack uniformity in interpretation of the data elements that constitute the HMIS tools. This impacts negatively on the quality of data that is collected.

Lack of inclusiveness of frontline health workers during the development of some of these EHIS tools/mechanisms, as well as Standard Operating Procedures.

#### **Other Findings and Challenges**

**Data Analysis:** Majority of the respondents at the health facility level mentioned that the paper based HMIS tools made it so difficult for them to analyse data; this required one to first enter the data into an

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):26-35. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-234
EHIS leading to somewhat double work or burden. Additionally, a data analysis skills gap and definition of the bare minimum for health workers to analyse was reported.

**Reporting:** Reporting gaps were also reported at health facilities that use mainly paper-based and both systems. Particularly, it was tedious to sift through all registers to ably count all clients who visited the health facility at all entry care points during the reporting period (monthly or quarterly). Worse still, there were no means of generating standard HMIS periodic reports for those facilities that use electronic mechanisms.

**Target Population Estimation:** The issue of population denominators was raised by respondents mainly working on the Immunization program in refugee-hosting, borderline districts and Kampala where the population is always fluctuating. It was reported that it was difficult to generate accurate denominator estimations for health facility catchment areas, yet these estimates guide ordering for vaccines and other injectable materials. Specifically, the figures provided to health facilities are centrally based and generated from occasional surveys, thus they do not give a true reflection of the actual children numbers that come to outreaches or health facilities for immunization. Quoting verbatim from Adjumani District respondent *"For us here, these target population estimates from the District do not help because any time we receive refugees from South Sudan. We have no way of knowing when it will happen and so the number of vaccines sometimes is not enough..."*.

Weak security, confidentiality and privacy measures: The way some of the electronic information systems deployed in health facilities are designed compromises the privacy and confidentiality of patient health information. For instance, for some mechanisms a health data clerk is able to see all of a client's data information (both identifying and clinical information). Furthermore, majority of the health facilities using electronic mechanisms had no defined standard procedures on use of login credentials like user passwords. For some electronic health information systems deployed at health facilities, respondents mentioned that there was no way of telling who and what a user did or changed in the system at any point in time. Lastly, several respondents especially those from facilities in central region (Kampala) mentioned client perceptions and organizational culture with regard to security, privacy and confidentiality of person health data in healthcare institutions as a challenge to technology advancement including PIM and HIE. A respondent from one of the major hospitals in Kampala said, '...even with two facilities (with different ownership) using an electronic health information system developed by the same vendor, it is not acceptable by both clients and the management teams (of both health facilities) have the two instances of that system be integrated in any way because they do not trust that their data will be safe or be kept private'.

#### 4 Discussion

This paper documents several mechanisms used to register patients, manage their identities and data; and key direct and indirect challenges facing PIM including, data storage, retrieval, client identity verification, client tracking, duplicate client records, among others, in Uganda's healthcare system. Relatively, there was no explicit identifier(s) used to link all person health information to an individual who may access care across health facilities identified. The study also revealed other related key challenges pertaining to data management including data entry, analysis and reporting which were of key concern to the respondents. Technical and organizational challenges which may influence PIM mechanisms were also revealed by this study.

Data storage, retrieval, analysis and reporting were reported as some of the key challenges because majority of health facilities selected to participate in the study were public health facilities that either use only paper-based forms or both paper-based forms and digital health tools to register patients and manage their identities and data. The same challenges relating to paper-based health information tools are common in low resourced countries like Uganda with recommendations to consider adopting digital tools (10). Furthermore, like many African countries, Uganda has recently developed a National eHealth Policy and Strategy to direct eHealth adoption with so much left to do in terms of understanding the current situation and creating awareness of what and how digital health interventions can alleviate some of the

challenges faced in the healthcare system (7). Thus, the current situation characterized by low levels of proficiency on topics such as patient identification management and health information exchange among health workers, health system managers and policy makers may also have had an impact on the findings from this study. Organizational challenges, especially, the lack of active governance of data management mechanisms and absence of uniformity in data element definition are gaps that have an impact on the move towards the patient identity management and health information exchange. These are critical factors that that need immediate attention for successful implementation of the National Client Registry and Health Information Exchange (11). The main strength of this study is the Design Science Research (DSR) approach that allowed for a more rigorous process to achieve the major study objective beyond this paper. However, the study was limited by dominant participation of the public health facilities as compared to Private for Profit (PFP) and Private Not for Profit (PNFP) health facilities. It is possible that the latter could have demonstrated more post-eHIS gaps since majority have adopted digital health tools for patient registration and health data management (12).

In conclusion, the findings from this study reveal that several mechanisms are used to register and manage patient identities and their data. The study results also concretize the lack of a standard mechanism to manage patient identities within and across its health institutions in Uganda as a key challenge facing PIM in Uganda's healthcare system. Majority of health facilities use either paper-based or a combination of both paper-based and electronic information systems to register clients, manage their identities and data with data storage, retrieval, client identity verification, client tracking being common challenges across health facilities. Study findings disseminated in this paper focus on the problem and motivation identification; and study objective definition stages of the DSR process model. Processes within these two stages are what led to the documentation of mechanisms used for and challenges facing PIM in Uganda's healthcare system. NCR requirements elicitation and design of models based on the documented challenges will be done as the next steps under the third stage. Much as more needs to be done in terms of laying ground for the establishment of a national CR, we can recommend from this study that there is a clear need to embark on an all-inclusive journey to develop and implement NCR for PIM and HIE in Uganda. Most importantly, the government will need to examine and decide on whether Uganda will take up an existing identifier (NIN) to act as the individual identifier or a parallel health individual unique identifier for its health system. Therefore, our next steps are to establish possible CR requirements/services in order to harmonize patient identification management across Uganda's health facilities.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors acknowledge support from the participants, and funding for the field studies by the Norwegian Government Higher Education Funding Agency (NorHED) under the HI-TRain project at Makerere University, Center for Tobacco Control Africa and Social Innovation in Health Uganda.

#### Statement on conflicts of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### References

- USAID Measure Evaluation. Good Practices for the Implementation and Management of a National Master Patient Index. 2015. Available from: https://www.measureevaluation.org/resources/publications/fs-15-147
- [2] Open Health Information Exchnage. OHIE Client Registry Planning and Implementation Guide. 2017. Available https://docs.google.com/document/d/1AwOm1oErLoJ7pyI7ouc\_m7AsMInscHL7whmnKzIIsGk/edi t

Kabahuma and Nabukenya / Managing Patient Identification in Uganda's Health Facilities: Examining Challenges and Defining Requirements for a National Client Registry

[3] UNAIDS. Considerations and Guidance for Countries Adopting National Health Identifiers. 2014. Available from:

https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media\_asset/JC2640\_nationalhealthidentifiers\_en.pdf

- [4] World Health Organization. WHO Classification of Digital Health Interventionsv1.0. 2017. Available from: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/260480/WHO-RHR-18.06eng.pdf;jsessionid=1D99BFA4232003EAEA4C0259A6681351?sequence=1
- [5] Ministry of Health Uganda. The Health Management Information System: Health Unit and Community Procedure Manual 2014. 2014;1. Available from: https://nutrition.opm.go.ug/wpcontent/uploads/2017/04/Health-Management-Information-System JC.pdf
- [6] Ministry of Health Uganda. The Second National Health Policy: Promoting People's Health to Enhance Socio-Economic Development. 2010. Available from: https://www.medbox.org/uganda-the-second-nationalhealth-policy-2010/preview
- [7] Ministry of Health Uganda. Uganda National e\_Health Strategy 2017-2021. 2016.
- [8] World Bank Group. Principles on Identification for Sustainable Development: Toward the Digital Age. 2017. Available from: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/213581486378184357/pdf/Principles-onidentification-for-sustainable-development-toward-the-digital-age.pdf
- [9] Etikan I. Comparison of Convenience Sampling and Purposive Sampling. American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics. 2016;5(1):1. doi: 10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11.
- [10] World Health Organization. Electronic Recording and Reporting for Tuberculosis Care and Control. 2012. Available https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/44840/9789241564465\_eng.pdf;jsessionid=70B081 293DA968A0F53771FB7C39ACE6?sequence=1
- [11] Beck EJ, Shields JM et al, Developing and implementing national health identifiers in resource limited countries: why, what, who, when and how? 2018;11(1):1440782. doi: 10.1080/16549716.2018.1440782. PubMed PMID: 29502484.
- [12] Ministry of Health Uganda. Uganda National eHealth Policy 2016. 2016. Available from: file:///C:/Users/ckabahuma/Downloads/National%20eHealth%20Policy%202016 1.pdf



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Networking and Securing Botswana's Public Health Care System (BPHS) to enable a secure digitalized patient-centered environment.

#### Alpheus Wanano Mogwe

University of Botswana: Department of Library and Information Studies, Gaborone, Botswana

**Background and Purpose:** The aim of the research was to investigate and develop an e-health mobile application with associated algorithms for use in managing patient information collection. The research explored the current role of Information Technologies (ICTs) in the Botswana Public Healthcare System (BPHS). Specifically, it dealt with elucidating, discussing and understanding the current status of BPHS and ICTs role in BPHS in relation to the utilisation of Electronic Health Records (EHRs). The author explored the current BPHS ways of gathering and processing patient information, categorization of the current BPHS and users' satisfaction levels with it and ascertained people's behaviours towards employment and utilisation of ICTs in health.

**Methods:** Triangulation of quantitative and qualitative methods was followed, with questionnaires, interviews and observation techniques employed to draw conclusions.

**Results:** There was strong evidence that many users showed dissatisfaction with BPHS, which is mostly paper oriented and manual, and indicated an embracement of mobile applications in health. **Conclusions:** The study concluded that the current BPHS is mostly paper based and the satisfaction levels of users negate such systems in this modern era of utilisation of ICTs. In conclusion, the author designed and developed a working prototype for BPHS.

Keywords: e-health, Electronic Health Records, Mobile health Apps

#### 1 Introduction

Many countries around the world have come up with different measures to manage patients' records through introductions and implementations of electronic patient health record systems, which have come to be known with various names such as Electronic Medical Records (EMRs), Electronic Patient Records (EPRs), Computer-based Patient Records (CPRs) amongst the so many names [1] [2] [3]. Thus, these systems have become successful in being able to deliver benefits to the health sector hence the development of an e-health application with associated algorithms for use in managing patient information collection in this research. There is clear evidence that patient records management in the Botswana's public healthcare system (BPHS) is no longer fit for purpose, despite government efforts to diversify it to embrace ICT [4] [5] [6], hence the undertaking of this research. The research explored the current role of ICT in the Botswana Public Health System (BPHS). Specifically, it dealt with elucidating, discussing and understanding the current status of BPHS and ICTs role in BPHS in relation to the utilisation of Electronic Health Records (EHRs), which has become a key component of health administration in various countries. Also explored in perspective, is how other countries have embraced use of EHRs and the associated consequences.

\*Corresponding author: alphmog@gmail.com, University of Botswana: Department of Library and Information Studies, Gaborone, Botswana © 2019 HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):36-44. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-235 Mogwe / Networking and Securing Botswana's Public Health Care System (BPHS) to enable a secure digitalized patient-centered environment.

#### 2 Aim and Objectives

The aim of this research was to investigate and develop an e-health mobile application with associated algorithms for use in managing patient information collection. The objectives were:

- To analyse how patient information is gathered and processed on the current Botswana Public Healthcare System (BPHS) with emphasis on primary health care.
- To establish if the categorization of BPHS is paper and or electronic based system.
- To establish the satisfaction of users of the current BPHS.
- To ascertain people's behaviour towards employment and utilisation of ICTs (mobile applications) in health.
- To design and implement an e-health based system with relevant algorithms to process emedical cards and utilisation of mobile communication.

#### **3** Research Questions

The main research question was "What is the current role of ICT in the Botswana Public Health System (BPHS)?" And the sub-research questions were:

- How is patient information managed at BPHS?
- What is the makeup of the BPHS?
- Are users satisfied with the current system?
- Are users ready for a mobile health application?
- What functionalities and security mechanisms are best suited for an e-health mobile application?

#### 4 Literature Review

#### 4.1 Botswana Situation

Government funded health care services provided free or at subsidized costs to the general population are essential provisions of any civilized nation, and consequently so is the patient records management. There is clear evidence that patient records management in the BPHS is no longer fit for purpose as it has been plagued by many bureaucratic setbacks which could be advanced through usage of ICTs. ICTs are a wide field including "all various media employed in communicating information"[7], and this research focused on use of computer, mobile applications and network hardware in managing patient records known as e-health [1] [2] [3]. Botswana has partnered with various international institutions in the course of finding ways of utilizing ICTs in the health sector which is currently paper based [4] [6] [8] [9]. Researchers and developers alike, have embraced the importance of ICTs in the health sector [10] [11]. Botswana's adoption of use of ICTs in the health sector through its partner institutions have been constrained to use of mobile phones in communicating with patients diagnosed with long term illnesses such as AIDS, Diabetes, Cancer, TB and for appointments making [5] [12] [13] [14] [15] [16], neglecting the cornerstone of health care which includes patient registration, diagnosis and treatment which has remained paper based or manual. This has led to challenges in the patient record gathering, archiving, monitoring and maintenance of patient records [4] [6] [12] in BPHS primary health posts.

Contributing further to the BPHS are the socio-geographic elements which indirectly affects the healthcare system. Many of the dwellers of Botswana are rural occupants, poor or lack training on handling of medical documents or record management [12] [9] [17] [18]. In many circumstances, many rely on firewood, paraffin or gas devices for energy in their homes and lack of proper handling of such could lead to fires which could destroy their entire properties inclusive of medical documents thus leaving them with no concrete medical history for future reference. The general security and integrity of paper based records held by individuals and Health centres leaves these records vulnerable to loss and destruction [19] compounded by lack of records management and archiving skills by individuals [20] [19]. Moreover, escalating the issue is the inefficient and ineffective manual records management system run by the Ministry of Health facilities characterized with lack or limited use of ICTs and lack of relevant ICT skilled personnel [19] [20] [21]. The current "3-way process" has proven to be not efficient for BPHS, and it is summated as follows:

STEP 1: Patient registration: Patients visiting BPHS facilities are registered with their details captured including proof of identity, and are stored in a hardcopy notebook of the health facility and also on the patient card with the whole process involves only paper and pen.

STEP 2: Patient diagnosing and treatment: Succeeding registration is patient diagnosing and treatment which is done by a health attendant (nurse, doctor or specialist). Many patients do not bring their past illness history cards but only the new card given during registration, with the health attendant having to rely on the oral feedback from the patient whenever they pose the questions to know about their current status and past history. The process culminates with the health attendant prescribing relevant medication or treatment for the ailments and or making judgments to hospitalize or discharge the patient. This process also involves only pen and paper thus is also still manual oriented.

STEP 3: Dispensary: This is the last stage of the BPHS process involving a patient collecting their treatments or medications from the health attendant at the dispensary who relies on the writings on the patient card to give out either treatment or medication, and check to indicate the medication or treatment has been dispensed. There is no record to indicate what medication was given out and to whom. This process also involves manual form of paper and pen utilisation.

With this BPHS process, there is therefore, the potential for misunderstanding, misdiagnosis and mistreatment of patients, all of which affects the efficacy and efficiency of the service as substantiated by Kalogriopoulos et al [2] and the Botswana-Upenn partnership study [9]. Thus, there is a clear practical problem to be addressed in the collection and retentions of patient records in the BPHS, calling for introductions and implementations of electronic patient health record systems for better quality [22].

#### 4.2 Existing relevant knowledge around the world and Sub-Saharan Africa

Many countries around the world have come up with different measures to manage patients' records through introductions and implementations of electronic patient health record systems, which have proved to be a positive outcome in many instances. Aminpour et al [1], Gray [23] and Stone [24] have indicated the importance of these healthcare systems in their studies. These systems have come to be known synonymously with varying names such as Electronic Medical Records (EMRs), Electronic Patient Records (EPRs) Computer-based Patient Records (CPRs), Personal Health Record (PHRs), Electronic Health Records (EHRs) or Computerized Medical Records (CMRs). Some countries who have implemented e-medical record systems include but not limited to USA, United Kingdom, Canada, Australia, New Zealand, Denmark, China and India, both which have made great strides in the electronic indicates how relevant and important this modern trend of utilisation of mobile and computer technology is, and how countries around the world are in need of such technologies to be employed in their health sectors [2]. In Sub-Saharan Africa, some countries have not been slow to take up and adopt EMRs as they have diversified their healthcare systems despite still facing various challenges. Highlighted here are the cases of South Africa, Kenya and Mozambique and the challenges faced by them and others.

South Africa: The South African government has embraced the use of ICTs in its health care as they are capable of bridging the digital divide between rural and urban areas [24] [25] [26]. South Africa is a vast country, and implementation of ICT health systems has been applauded as a great move though it has also come up with challenges due to the vastness of the country [27]. The country introduced the National Health Act (2003) in which it has taken strides to facilitate and co-ordinate the establishment, implementation and maintenance of information systems [28] [29] with the aim of achieving an integrated and enhanced National Health Information System in both the public and private health sector. Due to the vastness of the country, the systems are being run through District Health Management Information System (DHMIS) while efforts are being made to integrate all systems into an amalgamated national system [28] [30] has led to running of parallel systems with some reasons of under utilisation being lack of services, infrastructure and expertise [24].

Kenya: In Kenya, EMRs have been possible firstly due to the collaboration of Moi University School of Medicine (Kenya) and Indiana University School of Medicine (USA) in which an EMR Mosoriot Medical Record System (MMRS) was developed and later renamed to Academic Model for the Prevention and Treatment of HIV/AIDS AMRS [31] [32] [33]. The system provided the health attendants with functions of patient registration and transcribes visit data. Currently more work is still being done in

Kenya to fully engage the public health care to utilisation of ICT services in patient medical records, and just like many of the African countries, it has also engaged mobile phone usage in the various health elements such as TB, malaria [34] [35] [36]. In addition, in other parts of Kenya, similar systems have also been developed with the aim of replacing paper usage in favour of ICT as seen from Western Kenya through the utilisation of PDA/GPS-based system [37] [38].

Mozambique: In Mozambique, an HIV care system was developed with intentions of monitoring patients of HIV/AIDS. The system is known as Open Medical Record System (OpenMRS), and it provides all the necessary related technical assistance to the Ministry of Health of that country. The system is database oriented and it has only been limited to the use by patients of HIV/AIDS [39]. Many factors have been noted as the barrier to further rollout of the system to other areas of the country and inclusion of many ailments to it, and this has been advanced as lack of finances and better infrastructure amongst the reasons, similar to many challenges from other countries [40] [41].

#### 4.3 Challenges

- Lack of ICT infrastructure and resources [27] [31] [42] [43] [44]: poor ICT infrastructure in developing African nations slows development and utilisation of electronic medical records.
- Poor Infrastructure: many African countries have poor infrastructure (roads, rail, networks and power) which contributes negatively in the set up of such systems [42] [46] [47].
- Finance: Many of the African governments and dwellers in developing countries are rural dwellers with limited and or no financial means to sustain the use of ICT technologies [27] [44] [46].
- Lack of integration of health systems [27]: many districts medical centres often have own systems to address certain problems, with many systems developed with response to certain pandemics like AIDS or malaria pandemic leaving the health systems as standalone [46].

#### 5 Methodology

#### 5.1 Methods

The study was carried out in the selected public health post, clinics and hospitals of Botswana (Scottish Livingstone Hospital, Broadhurst 1, 2 and 3 Clinics and Tlokweng Clinic), with the intention of understanding the current role of ICT in the Botswana Public Health System (BPHS). The author triangulated quantitative and qualitative methods, thus following a mixed methodology approach along the pragmatism paradigm lines. For primary data gathering, the triangulation of the quantitative and qualitative research methods was used, with the intentions of breath and depth understanding and corroboration of the problem domain [48] [49] [50] [51] [52], and the techniques of questionnaires, interviews and observation were employed. All the works undertaken for this research complied with the Open University policies and procedures, with research permits sought and given by Ministry of Health and on the concerned health facilities. Ethical research procedures were followed.

#### 5.2 **Population and Sample Size**

The population has been drawn from an array of participants in Gaborone, Molepolole and Tlokweng and the related public health sectors of those areas (Scottish Livingstone Hospital, Broadhurst 1, 2 and 3 Clinics and Tlokweng Clinic). Babbie et al [53] explain that the population constitutes a large pool in which the sampling elements (group of elements with common sentiments) are drawn from and the findings from them generalized to give out the research findings. The author sampled a size of 200 participants with a confidence interval of  $\pm 4$  and interval of 95%. 100 questionnaires were distributed in the Gaborone area, with the remaining 100 evenly split between Molepolole and Tlokweng areas. Ten people were interviewed from the health facilities of concern. The author also observed the proceedings at the selected health facilities. Interviews were done only for selected individuals, and the author approached a substantial number of people for interviews in the selected health facilities and their departments to ensure backup in instances where others didn't show up. Quantitative data was analysed through Statistical Package for the Social Sciences and qualitative was done through narrative analysis.

#### 6 Results Findings And Analysis

The results were drawn from the field work using the methodologies, tools, procedures and participants alluded to and explained in the previously. The raw data collected comprised of literature notes, observation notes, interview notes and questionnaire questions. For the purpose of achieving the aim and the objectives of the study, a total of 200 questionnaires were distributed to the target population with the intention of getting at least 150 at confidence interval of  $\pm 4$ . The researcher provided a variety of ways for participants to return responses, and occasionally followed up on them to ensure a high response rate. Refer to table 1 for summarized feedback, 6.1 and 6.2 indicates summarised demographic and general findings.

Place of Questionnaire	Sent	Target (Threshold)	Received	Percentage (%)
Gaborone	100	68	96	96
Molepolole	50	41	48	96
Tlokweng	50	41	50	100
Total	200	150	194	97

Table 1. Questionnaire Summa
------------------------------

#### 6.1 Demographic findings

Age Variable: Participants of the research were of diverse age backgrounds. Participants with age ranking between (a) 18-25years comprised of the majority of the respondents with 47.9%, followed by the (b) 26-33 age bracket at 25.8% and the (c) 34-41 age bracket with 19.6%. The age groups of (d) 42-49 and (e) 50 and above accounted for 5.7% and 1% responses respectively. Thus, if closely analysed, the age groups of (a), (b) and (c) if expanded and merged together represent 93.3% of the whole sample of the participants, suggesting that majority of the respondents are young to middle aged, with 6.7% showing adults respondents (participants), thus younger people are more likely to participate in questionnaires compared to adults, a view supported by Moore and Tarnai [54]. This aspect of age may have an influence in the understanding of the current role of ICT in the BPHS and how it may be enacted.

Gender Variable: Although the researcher did not put in place cognisant efforts to guarantee equivalent gender distribution of the questionnaire, it is noteworthy to analyse the gender distribution for the study. From 194 responses received, 26.8% represented male respondents with 73.2% indicating female respondents, a significant contrast between the two genders. Many females took part in the study, and this could be attributed to their willingness to actively engage in studies compared to males [54] [56]. Level of Education Variable: This demographic aspect was divided into 5 categories of (a) BGCSE and below representing lower levels of education, (b) Certificate representing tertiary at entry level, (c) Diploma indicating tertiary intermediate level (d) Degree and (e) Postgraduate showing advanced and more advanced levels. From the responses gathered and analysed, it indicates that 44.3% are degree holders, 38.1% diploma holders, with 16.5% indicating certificate holders, BGCSE and below and postgraduate accounting for 0.5%. Many of the respondents have formal education up to a certain level which could be critical in the deployment and utilisation of health ICT systems and or applications and sustains findings that educated people are more likely to participate in surveys [55] [56].

ICT Literacy Level variable: The ICT literacy level is another demographic aspect taken into consideration to understand from the participants their ICT skills. This was measured in three ways being the (a) Basic, (b) Intermediate and (c) Advanced. From the participants responses, it shows that majority of them at 69.6% are of intermediate level when it comes to ICT literacy level with 21.1% showing that they have basic ICT literacy level. Only 9.3% have shown that they are of advanced level. This shows that many participants have some form of ICT literacy level, thus this could play an important role in utilisation of health ICT systems and for basic operations of them.

Profession Area (Health Facility or Not) Variable: It was also important for the author to gather and analyse data related to the profession area of the participant, in which the researcher sought to understand their profession and where it is based. The responses for this variable indicated that 67.0% of the

participants were not from the health area and those from the health area accounted for 33.0%. From the 33.0%, 51.4% of them were nurses, followed by 25.7% of Nurse Assistants and 22.9% being doctors. Therefore, this translates to affirming that the data gathered embraces all the users of health information systems, especially the general users who are patients to hospitals and indirect users of the systems.

#### 6.2 General Knowledge Variable findings

The general knowledge variable constituted of the following questions.

- 1. How is patient information gathered and recorded?
- 2. How are the patient's medical records kept?
- 3. Does your health facility have Internet Connection?
- 4. Your health facility is categorized as what?
- 5. If its paper based, is the patient medical history readily available?
- 6. Rate your satisfaction with your current system?
- 7. If your system is paper based how would you rate the priority for an electronic system.
- 8. The author intends to develop an e-health record based system. What system do you envision?
- 9. Do you have any views on the adoption of an all electronic system.

Through these questions, the author explored the current BPHS ways of gathering and processing patient information, categorization of the current BPHS and users' satisfaction levels with it and ascertained people's behaviours towards employment and utilisation of ICTs in health. The primary data unearthed concluded the following key issues in relation to BPHS, its users and ICT usage in health. A summary is presented below:

BPHS is Paper Based: Data gathered indicates that 97.9% of the respondents' states that data is gathered and recorded through the means of paper, and 96.4% sustained that the patient records are kept on paper and 97.9% indicated that the BPHS system is paper driven. Therefore all the factors to gauge BPHS indicate that the system is paper oriented. These findings sustain Bussmann et al [15] findings that the Botswana public healthcare system is primarily paper based with minimal ICT electronic/technology driven systems.

BPHS Users not satisfied: Users are not satisfied with the current BPHS. The overall assessment showed that 65.5% participants were unsatisfied, followed by 17.0% who were very unsatisfied, 11.9% who are neither satisfied nor satisfied, 4.1% who are satisfied and 1.5% of those very satisfied. A combination of the very unsatisfied and unsatisfied categories takes the total numbers of generally unsatisfied users to 82.5%, generally satisfied users to 5.6% with the intermediate response rate remaining at 11.9%. This shows a huge disproportion between the satisfactory and unsatisfactory responses and corroborates same findings by other researchers [15] [17] [57].

People are eager to embrace the use of ICTs in health administration: Respondents indicated that they are eager to embrace the use of ICTs in the health administration. Participants overwhelmingly agree that there is need to have an electronic system with a priority of 80.3% and a convincing 84.0% of the participants responded that they want a mobile application. The mobile market in Botswana is growing faster than the Personal Computers (PC) market with an average growth of more than 150% compared to the 20% of PCs, and the government initiatives to promote internet usage play a vital role [36] [79]. Thus, more Batswana own mobile phones with the coverage from statistics indicating 90% coverage, thus mobile phones could play an important role in Botswana and its telemedicine sector [58] [59] [60].

#### 7 Recommendations

- Government should consider investing in high quality health ICT systems and use of mobile devices.
- The government should consider networking all health centres in the country and furnish them with internet connection and mobile devices such as Tablet PCs for doctors and nurses for use in health.
- More security mechanisms and ways needs to be enforced in the Botswana networks.
- There should be provision of trainings to health professionals in relation to use of ICTs.

#### 8 Conclusions

Patient movement is uncontrolled as they move from one health facility to another, and needed in place is a robust system to connect the gaps caused by patient migration. With the current status of BPHS which is paper oriented and plagued with bureaucracies, this can't be achieved. The displeasure of the users of BPHS, called for a system which is in line with the modern world. The research concludes that the problem of BPHS is far from unsolvable and this research achieved its mandate of understanding the current BPHS setup, satisfaction levels of users of the current BPHS, people's behaviors towards ICTs in health, similar systems from other countries and finally developing an e-health system for the environment of Botswana. The research itself was not without challenges and there remain issues to be solved technically and operationally to enhance on the current delivery.

#### Acknowledgment

My appreciation goes to my supervisors Dr. Frank Francis Mercer and Dr. Andrew Smith. I extend my appreciation to participants, organizations, companies, family and friends who took their time and contributed to this research.

#### References

- Aminpour, F., Sadoughi, F., & Ahamdi, M. (2014). Utilization of open source electronic health record around the world: A systematic review. Journal of Research in Medical Sciences: The Official Journal of Isfahan University of Medical Sciences, 19(1), pp57–64.
- [2] Kalogriopoulos, N.A., Baran, J., Nimunkar, A.J and Webste, J.G.(2008). Electronic Medical Record Systems for Developing Countries Review
- [3] Moghaddasi, H., Asadi, F., Hosseini, A. and Ebnehoseini, Z. (2012). E-Health: A Global Approach with Extensive Semantic Variation. J Med Syst. 36:3173–3176. Available from http://downloadv2.springer.com/static/pdf/39/art%253A10.1007%252Fs10916-011-9805z.pdf?token2=exp=1432906050~acl=%2Fstatic%2Fpdf%2F39%2Fart%25253 A10.1007%25252Fs10916-011-9805z.pdf\*~hmac=67eed0601b34f6885fa7a4d058c5 5fdb95a4aeb0ce636217cec59a5eb2eadecd
- [4] Maitlamo. (2004). Botswana National ICT Policy. Available at http://www.bits.org.bw/downloads/MAITLAMO NATIONAL ICT POLICY.pdf (Accessed 02 February 2015).
- [5] eTransform Africa. (2012). ICTs for health in Africa. Available from http://siteresources.worldbank.org/extinformationandcommunicationandtechnologies/Resources/282822-1346223280837/Health.pdf (Accessed 12 May 2015)
- [6] National Health Policy. (2011). Final Draft: National Health Policy Towards a Healthier Botswana. Ministry of Health. Botswana.
- [7] Chandler, D. and Munday, R. (2014). Oxford Reference: A Dictionary of Media and Communication. Oxford University Press. Available at: http://www.oxfordreference.com.libezproxy.open.ac.uk/view/10.1093/acref/9780199568758.001.0001/acref-9780199568758-e-1324?rskey=iZ4HIH&result=1325 (Accessed 15 May 2015).
- [8] Penn-Medicine (2015). Botswana-UPenn Partnership Teams up with Microsoft and Partners to Launch Telemedicine Service over TV White Spaces Network. Available from http://www.uphs.upenn.edu/news/News Releases/2015/03/botswana/ (12 December 2015)
- [9] UPenn-Medicine (2015). Botswana-UPenn Partnership Teams up with Microsoft and Partners to Launch Telemedicine Service over TV White Spaces Network. Available from http://www.uphs.upenn.edu/news/News Releases/2015/03/botswana/ (12 December 2015)
- [10] Matambo, O.K. (2015). Republic of Botswana: 2015 budget speech. Available at http://www.mmegi.bw/index.php?aid=48909 (Accessed on 9 March 2015)
- [11] Matambo, O.K. (2014). Republic of Botswana: 2014 budget speech. Available at http://www.gov.bw/Global/Portal%20Team/2014budgetspeech.pdf (Accessed 09 March 2015)
- [12] Bussmann, H., Wester, C.W., Ndwapi, N., Vanderwarker, C., Gaolathle, T., Tirelo, G., Avalos, A., Moffat, H. and Marlink, R.2006. Lessons from the Field: Hybrid data capture for monitoring patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) in urban Botswana. Bulletin of the World Health Organization 2006. February 2006, 84 (2), pp127-31. Available from http://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/84/2/127arabic.pdf (Accessed 11 May 2015)
- [13] Elder, L. and Clarke, M. (2007).Past, present and future: experiences and lessons from telehealth projects. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3113223/pdf/OpenMed-01-e166.pdf (Accessed 17 May 2015)
- [14] Moahi, K.H. (2009). ICT and Health Information in Botswana: towards the Millennium Development Goals. 2009 SAGE Publications. 25(3). Available from http://idv.sagepub.com.libezproxy.open.ac.uk/content/25/3/198.full.pdf+html
- [15] Seitio-Kgokgwe O, Gauld RD, Hill PC, Barnett P. C 2015. "Development of the National Health Information Systems in Botswana: Pitfalls, prospects and lessons."Online Journal of Public Health Informatics. 2015; 7(2). Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4576446/ (Accessed 3 October 2015)
- [16] Seleka, L. (2008). An assessment of the use of patient records in Botswana's public health institutions: the case of Scottish Livingstone Hospital, Molepolole. Unpublished Thesis (BA), University of Botswana.

- [17] Seitio-Kgokgwe O, Gauld RD, Hill PC, Barnett P. C 2014, "Assessing performance of Botswana's public hospital system: the use of the World Health Organization Health System Performance Assessment Framework." International Journal of Health Policy and Management. Vol. 3, pp179–189. Available from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4181967/ (Accessed 17 July 2015).
- [18] WHO-AFRO (World Health Organisation. African Health Observatory). (2014). Data compilation, storage, management. Available
- http://www.aho.afro.who.int/profiles\_information/index.php/Botswana:Data\_compilation,\_storage,\_management (Accessed 11 July 2015)
- [19] Ndabambi, I. Y., Grand, B. & Zulu, S. (2014). Privacy and confidentiality in the management of patient records at the princess marina hospital, Botswana. European Journal of Academic Research, 2 (3), 1-13.
- [20] Mampe, G. and Kalusopa, T. (2012). Records management and service delivery: the case of department of corporate services in the ministry of health, Botswana
- [21] Ledikwe, J.H., Grignon, J., Lebelonyane, R., Ludick, S., Matshediso, E., Sento, B.W., Sharma, A. and Semo., B. (2014). Improving the quality of health information: a qualitative assessment of data management and reporting systems in Botswana. Available from http://www.health-policy-systems.com/content/12/1/7 (Accessed 11 July 2015).
- [22] Abankwah, R.M. (1999). The impact of computerizing medical records on the quality of Health Care: A comparative study of selected hospitals in Botswana.Unpublished Thesis (MA), University of Botswana.
- [23] Gray, B.H, Bowden, T., Johansen, I. and Koch, K. (2011). Electronic Health Records: An International Perspective on "Meaningful Use." Issues in International Health Policy. November 2011. The Commonwealth Fund.
- [24] Stone, C.P.A Glimpse at EHR Implementation Around the World: The Lessons the US Can Learn. May 2014. The Health Institute for E-Health Policy
- [25] Gurstein, M. (2000). Community informatics: enabling communities with information and communication technologies. Hershey, PA: Idea Group Publishing.
- [26] National eHealth Strategy, South Africa 2012/13-2016/17.(2012).eHealth Strategy South Africa 2012. Available from http://export.gov/california/build/groups/public/@eg\_us\_ca/documents/webcontent/eg\_us\_ca\_084131.pdf (Accessed 15 May 2015).
- [27] Ruxwana, N.L., Herselman, M.E and Conradie, D.P. ICT applications as e-health solutions in rural healthcare in the Eastern Cape Province of South Africa health information management journal. 39. (1). 2010. Available from http://eds.b.ebscohost.com.libezproxy.open.ac.uk/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?sid=b7f7f518-984e-4569-898d-85ead74394cd%40sessionmgr113&vid=1&hid=127 (Accessed 15 May 2015).
- [28] Department of Health. 2011. National health insurance in South Africa: policy paper. Pretoria: Government Printer.
- [29] Department of Health. 2012. eHealth strategy South Africa: 2012-2016. Pretoria: Government Printer.
- [30] Harrison, M.I., Koppel, R. and Bar-lev, S. (2007). Unintended consequences of information technologies in heathcare: an interactive socio-technical analysis. Journal of American Medical Informatics Association. 14(5):542-549.
- [31] Fraser, H.S.F., Biondich, P., Moodley, D., Choi Ms, S., Mamlin, B.W., Szolovits, P. 2005. Implementing electronic medical record systems in developing countries. Informatics in Primary Care 2005; 18:83-95. British Computer Society.
- [32] Hannan,T.J., Rotich, J.K., Oderob, W.W., Menya, D., Esamai, F., Einterz, R.M., Sidle, J., Sidle, J., Smith, F. and Tierney, W.M.2000. The Mosoriot medical record system: design and initial implementation of an outpatient electronic record system in rural Kenya. International Journal of Medical Informatics. 60 (1) 2000:21–28. Available at http://www.sciencedirect.com.libezproxy.open.ac.uk/science/article/pii/S138650560000068X (Accessed 12 May 2015).
- [33] Rotich, J.K., Hannan, T.J. and Smith, F.E. Installing and implementing a computer-based patient record system in sub-Saharan Africa: the Mosoriot Medical Record System. JAMIA 2003;10:295–303.
- [34] Hoffman, J.A., Cunningham, J.R. and Suleh, A.J. Mobile direct observation treatment for tuberculosis patients: a technical feasibility pilot using mobile phones in Nairobi, Kenya. Am J Prev Med 2010; 39: 78–80
- [35] Lester, R.T., Ritvo, P., Mills, E.J., Kariri, A.K., Karanja, S., Chung, M.C., Jack, W., Habyarimana, J., Sadatsafavi, M., Najafzadeh, M., Marra, C.A., Estambale, B., Ngugi, E., Ball, T.B., Thabane, L., Gelmon, L.J, Kimani, J., Ackers, M. and Plummer, F.A. Effects of a mobile phone short message service on antiretroviral treatment adherence in Kenya
- [36] Lester, R.T. and Kariri, A. Mobilizing cell phones to improve antiretroviral adherence and follow-up in Kenya: a randomized controlled trial in progress. WHO Essential Medicines Monitor 2009; 2: Article 1.
- [37] Tierneya,W.M., Achieng,M., Baker,E., Bell, A., Biondich, P., Braitstein, P., Kayiwae, D., Kimaiyo, S., Mamlin, B., McKown, B., Musinguzi, N.,Nyandiko, W., Rotich, J., Sidle, J., Siika, A., Were, M., Wolfe, B., Wools-Kaloustian, K., Yeung, A., Yiannoutsos, C., Tanzania-Uganda OpenMRS Consortium. Experience Implementing Electronic Health
- [38] Were MC, Kariuki J, Chepng'eno V, et al. Leapfrogging paper-based records using handheld technology: experience from Western Kenya. Stud Health Technol Inform. 2010; 160:525–9.
- [39] Manders, E.J., Jose, E., Solis, M., Burlison, J., Nhampossa, J.L., and Moon, T. Implementing OpenMRS for patient monitoring in an HIV/AIDS care and treatment program in rural Mozambique. Stud Health Technol Inform. 2010;160:411-5
- [40] Amatayakul, M.K. (2004). Electronic Health Records: A Practical Guide for Professionals and Organizations. AHIMA.
- [41] Johns, M.L. (2002). Health Information Management Technology: An Applied Approach. Chicago, American Health Information Management Association.
- [42] Adebesin, F., Kotz, P., Greunen, D.V. and Foster, R.(2013). Barriers and Challenges to the Adoption of E-Health Standards in Africa. Available from
- http://www.hiwiki.org/PHTF/images/4/41/HISA2013\_Adebesin\_Kotze\_Van\_Greunen\_Foster.pdf
- [43] Chang, A.Y., Ghose, S., Littman-Quinn, R., Anolik, R.B., Kyer, A., Mazhani, L., Seymour, A.K. and Kovarik, C.L.(2012). Use of Mobile Learning by Resident Physicians in Botswana. Telemed J E Health. 2012 Jan; 18(1): 11–13.
- [44] Folaranmi, T. (2014). mHealth in Africa: challenges and opportunities. Available from https://blogs.bsg.ox.ac.uk/2014/01/30/mhealth-in-africa-challenges-and-opportunities/ (Accessed 2 November 2015)
- [45] Nkwe, N. (2012). E-Government: Challenges and Opportunities in Botswana. International Journal of Humanities and Social Science. Vol. 2 No. 17
- [46] Akanbi,M.O., Ocheke, A.N., Agaba, P.A., Daniyam, C.A., Agaba, E.I., Okeke,E.N.and Ukoli, C.O.(2014). Use of Electronic Health Records in sub-Saharan Africa: Progress and challenges. J Med Trop. 2012; 14(1): 1–6

- [47] Aranda-Jan, C., Mohutsiwa-Dibe, N.M. and Loukanova, S.(no date). Systematic review on implementation of mobile health (mHealth) projects in Africa: What works? What doesn't work and why? Available from http://www.who.int/medical\_devices/global\_forum/B12.pdf (Accessed 21 November 2015).
- [48] Johnson, R.B., Onwuegbuzie, A.J and Turner, L.A. (2007). Towards a definition of mixed methods research. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 1(2), 112-133.
- [49] Patton and Cochran (2002). A Guide to Using Qualitative Research Methodology Available from http://fieldresearch.msf.org/msf/bitstream/10144/84230/1/Qualitative%20research%20methodology.pdf
- [50] Saunders, M., Lewis, P. and Thornhill, A. (2009). Research methods for business students. 5edn. Pearson Education Limited. England
- [51] Tashakkori, A. and Teddlie, C. (1998). Mixed methodology: combining qualitative and quantitative approaches. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- [52] Bryman, A, Bell, E, 2007, Business Research Methods, 2nd edition. Oxford University Press.
- [53] Babbie, E.R., Halley, F. and Zaino, J. (2003). Adventures in social research: data analysis using SPSS 11.0/11.5 for Windows. 5th ed. California: Pinee Forge Press.
- [54] Moore, D. L., and Tarnai, J. (2002). Evaluating nonresponse error in mail surveys. In: Groves, R. M., Dillman, D. A., Eltinge, J. L., and Little, R. J. A. (eds.), Survey Nonresponse, John Wiley & Sons, New York, pp. 197–211.
- [55] Goyder, J., Warriner, K., and Miller, S. (2002). Evaluating socio-economic status (SES)bias in survey nonresponse. Journal of Official Statistics 18(1), 1–11.
- [56] Curtin, R., Presser, S. and Singer, E. (2000). The effects of response rate changes on the index of consumer sentiment. Public Opinion Quarterly 64: 413–428.
- [57] Bamidele, A.R., Hoque, M.E. and Van der Heever, H. C 2011. Patient satisfaction with the quality of care in a primary health care setting in Botswana. SAFP Journal 2011, vol 53 (2):170-175
- [58] Braw, E (2014). Technology-based mobile health takes off in developing countries. Available from http://www.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/technology-mobile-health-developing-countries
- [59] Bwalya, K.J. and Healy, M. (2010). Harnessing e-Government Adoption in the SADC Region: a Conceptual Underpinning, Electronic Journal of e-Government Volume 8 Issue 1 2010 (23 - 32)
- [60] Tebogo,T. (2014), Mobile-health promotes interaction, Daily News, Available from http://www.dailynews.gov.bw/mobile/news-details.php?nid=9537&flag= (Accessed 19 October 2015)



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Information needs, access and coping strategies for cervical cancer clients at Mulago Uganda Cancer Institute.

Kagimu, Rogers<sup>a</sup>\*, Kiberu Micheal Vincent<sup>a,b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Makerere University School of Public Health, Masters of Health Informatics Program, Kampala, Uganda <sup>b</sup> Makerere University School of Public Health, Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, Kampala, Uganda

**Background and Purpose**: The advent of effective infection control and treatment measures has shifted the burden of disease from mainly infectious causes to chronic, non-communicable diseases. Diseases like diabetes and cancer are on the rise globally, mostly in low income world due to low levels of awareness among other factors. In recent past, information and communications technology are increasingly being considered important in helping people more aware of cancer. This study identified information needs priorities about cervical cancer (CaCx) and coping information access strategies for CaCx clients and the general public and develop an interactive information portal to help increase disease awareness.

**Methods**: Focus groups, key informant and in-depth interviews were audio-recorded, transcribed and analyzed using Atlas.ti to generate information themes.

**Results**: Cancer clients demonstrated need for extensive information concerning cancer, treatment, and prognosis. Causes and risk factors for CaCx, and where to access CaCx services were the most important information themes to the general public. Study revealed that at the gynae-clinic, information is being shared by word of mouth and this does not facilitate adequate information sharing.

**Conclusion**: These findings can be used by Oncology professionals to better address the information needs of CaCx clients and those of the general public in an effort to fill knowledge gaps in the fight against CaCx. Information needs vary between CaCx clients and those of the general public yet between CaCx clients and health professionals, they were comparable.

Keywords: Cervical cancer, information access, information needs, cancer awareness

#### 1 Introduction

The advent of effective infection control and treatment measures has shifted the burden of disease from infectious causes to chronic; non-communicable diseases (NCDs) [1]. Diseases such as cardiovascular and cancer are on the rise globally with a rapidly growing crisis in low-income and middle-income countries (LMICs) [2][3]. In 2015 for example, cancer was responsible for 8.8 million deaths globally and approximately 70% of these deaths occurred in LMICs [4]. With lung, female breast, stomach and colorectal cancers combined with liver and cervical cancer (CaCx) explaining over half the incidence burden (54%) in LMICs [1][5].

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: address: Makerere University School of Public Health, New Mulago hill Rd, P.O. Box 7072, Kampala, Uganda., Email:gusombaroger@gmail.com , Tel: +256-703-529457

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):45-50. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-241

For CaCx, the pattern is striking since around 85% of women diagnosed and 87% of those who die from the disease live in LMICs [1]. The rise can be attributed to limited access to effective screening services hence late disease identification [4][6] or due to low levels of awareness [7][8] among other factors

In Africa, CaCx is high in the sub-Saharan region with Uganda being ranked 10th on the continent with 44.4|100,000 women; Age-standardized incidence rate of CaCx cases [9]. Among the contributing factors for the high incidence of the disease in the country include; lack of screening tests and vaccines to prevent HPV [6][10], limited access to cervical screening programs [10] as well as lack of information [7] among others.

Until the 1980s, information about disease, treatment, and prognosis was assumed to increase patient emotional distress, physical complaints, and treatment refusal. Yet, these assumptions were not supported by evidence [11].

Literature on information-sharing in cancer clients revealed that clients indeed have unmet information needs especially those with advanced disease [12]. This study therefore investigated the information needs priorities about CaCx and coping information access strategies for CaCx clients and the general public.

#### 2 Material and methods

The study was conducted at Uganda Cancer Institute (UCI) gynae-clinic and participants were women with CaCx (CaCx clients), women without CaCx (general public) and healthcare professionals in active care for CaCx (gynae oncologists, nurses, & clinical officers). All participants were first informed of the study and those willing to take part, were recruited between April and May, 2018.

For eligibility, participants had to be adults of above 18 years, able to speak the local language (Luganda) or English or both, confirmed evidence of CaCx or CaCx negative. Clients who were attending the clinic for the first time, and unaware of their diagnoses were excluded.

While recruiting CaCx clients, a list was generated and participants randomly selected. For healthcare professionals and women without CaCx, convenient sampling and simple random sampling were used.

Interviews were audio recorded and hand-written notes were done throughout the interview session. Data collection took place between 2nd week - 4th week of May 2018.

Focus Group Discussions (FGDs) comprised of participants with and without CaCx to explore what kind of information participants needed to know, how and when to access it. Key informant interviews (KIIs) comprised of nurses (n=2) clinical officers (n=2) and gynae-oncologists (n=2). The investigator explored what information health providers share with CaCx clients, and the general public. In-depth individual interviews (IDIs) comprised of women without CaCx (n=4) focusing on what kind of information they would prefer to know about CaCx, and how to access it. Interviews were transcribed then verbatim transcriptions were generated. Analysis of data was done using Atlas.ti version7 taking an exploratory approach (inductive content analysis) [13], and findings presented as themes.

Research and Ethics Committees of Makerere University, and Uganda Cancer Institute (UCI-REC) approved this study, and participants consented to take part. Each participant consented before taking part in the study.

#### 3 Results

In total, two FGDs of 7-10 participants respectively were conducted. In addition, six KIIs (2 gynaeoncologists, 2 clinical officers and 2 nurses), and four IDIs with women without CaCx were conducted. Information needs of CaCx clients from both FGDs were generally comparable. All participants considered providing health information an important aspect of CaCx care not only to CaCx clients but also to their families and to care givers. It was evident that clients desire more extensive information concerning the disease, treatment, and prognosis and this needed to be prioritized.

However, the study also recognizes that clients vary in how much information they want and that this may change during their CaCx journey. Important information themes that emerged are highlighted in **bold italics** backed up by respective quotes in italics from interviews.

#### 3.1 Information needs for CaCx clients.

#### CaCx Symptoms

CaCx clients expressed a strong need for information especially on the early symptoms of the disease. They noted that if such information was known to them and to the general public, there is/was a high likelihood for them to seek medical attention when the disease has not reached advanced stages. From an FGD conducted in English;

Information to do with warning signs and symptoms; if health professionals had told us about them, it could have been helpful. We wish health providers sensitize us about CaCx because some of us and many people in villages don't know what the cervix is and we are always in dark [English FGD].

#### Screening

Participants needed to be armed with screening information in regard to where to find this service, how it is done and who to seek for it and when. By availing this information, will do away with fear associated with screening service and reduce knowledge gap hence increase its uptake. Also, it will help in early diagnosis; a point when medical intervention can still make a long-term difference.

Also, women are worried of CaCx screening process because they are scared of exposing themselves during the screening exercise. Therefore, screening process needs to be elaborated to women and again women be sensitized about it in order to help in early diagnosis. Some of our diagnoses were confirmed when we had started experiencing vaginal bleeding, others during screening experienced strange signs of CaCx disease while others had dizziness [Luganda FGD-after translation to English].

#### Dos and Don'ts

Participants expressed great worry of not knowing what to avoid and what they should capitalize on in order to improve their health. Information concerning health-lifestyle which contributes to improved health was among what needed to be shared to CaCx clients as supported hereunder.

Now that we have the disease, we need to know what we should do and what we should avoid (Dos and Don'ts). This will make us further improve on our life without not necessarily visiting health care givers frequently [English FGD].

#### Treatment Side Effects

CaCx clients want to know information concerning the side effects of the different kinds of treatment lines they receive along their care journey. They noted that along treatment, both short and long-term side effects occur; something they need to be cognizant of since some effects turn out to lead to a deteriorating health.

#### 3.2 Information needs for women without CaCx (from in-depth interviews)

#### CaCx and its Causes

Many people seem not aware of this silent killer as it emerged that basic information relating to CaCx such as what it is, where it affects, who is at risk and the risk factors among others were not obviously known to them and needed to be shared to the public.

#### 3.3 Information shared by health professionals (from key informant interviews)

From the perspective of health professionals, information being shared to people differs by their status as presented in table 3.1 below.

Information theme	Justification			
To newly diagnosed with CaCx				
Informed about CaCx staging, in line with the treatment	There are many approaches. i.e one of surgery, chemo.			
and side effects	All these have different side effects.			
CaCx clients who have been on treatment for fairly a long time (Expert clients)				
Possible long-term side effects	These vary along treatment journey; some manifest early			
	while others late.			
The relevance of regular screening and symptoms of	To identify the disease while still at young stage for			
cancer	treatment to have positive impact.			
CaCx Survivors				
The relevance of Screening	There is a likelihood of having another cancer once you			
	had one before.			
To those simply worried of CaCx				
They are informed of what CaCx is, its causes, how it	A lot of information is shared to these people because			
can be prevented, detected and later treated	they happen to have time to listen.			
To the rest of the people out there				
It is general information like that shared to those worried of CaCx.				

Table 1. information being shared by healthcare professionals

#### 3.4 Coping information access strategies

It evidently came out that health professionals share abroad range of information to kinds of people. The commonest mode of information sharing is by the word of mouth (face-face) and this does not facilitate adequate information sharing since the clinic is high volume with small numbers of care providers, also affected by language barrier.

It is a one-on-one talk. We don't have any other way yet we need programs of how we can talk to clients even when they are not here in a language they better understand. We need to use all available resources if we are to win; you can't keep it one channel [KI-2].

This information is not anywhere instead it's in our heads; what I learnt is what I give out. We do one-on-one talk or group talks especially for those who have come for screening [KI-4].

With this kind of information sharing, many participants believed they don't get adequate information as quoted below.

No, we don't access the right information we need; some medics are hesitant to tell us this information. The way we receive information from healthcare givers is not all good, its poor and we can give it only 5% score [English FGD].

Not really, most things are simply hinted on; for example, in Nankabirwa ward, there comes a health professional who briefly gives educative talks to people every Monday but always the information is not adequate [Luganda FGD].

#### 4 Discussion

The study attempts to address CaCx awareness gaps by exploring the information needs of both the CaCx clients and those of the general public.

Participants reported that information on symptoms of CaCx needed to be shared as a way of increasing disease awareness because this could help people presenting themselves for care when the disease has not progressed to advanced stages.

This is consistent with [10] who stated that; lack of awareness of risk factors and symptoms for cancer may lead to late diagnosis and poor prognosis.

The need for information on CaCx symptoms can also be linked to the fact that most clients especially the expert ones are more worried of recurrence of the disease. Similarly, [14] found that 90% of cancer clients had a high degree of information needs regarding the prognosis of the disease, including issues related to the probability of recurrence and metastasis.

Prioritizing of screening information was based on the fact that its increased uptake will contribute to reduction in morbidity and mortality caused by the disease yet lack of knowledge about CaCx screening is among the most significant barrier to screening among women. Besides CaCx is treatable once detected early, and the need to know where to access screening service and what really happens in the process of screening, contributes to increased awareness of the disease hence increased uptake. Failure for women to be aware of where to access CaCx screening will deny them the likelihood of detecting the disease at early stages once they have it. Similar to this is [15] who stated that women who do not have access to CaCx screening (i.e., routine Pap tests) have a significantly higher risk of developing CaCx. Making screening information available will further help address misconceptions about screening. This is comparable with findings by [6] where women who had not screened reported lack of awareness on CaCx as a barrier to screening.

The great desire to know the several causes and risk factors for CaCx can be attributed to the fact that most of these causes are avoidable and that the disease is treatable once detected early. It may seem obvious but knowledge about causes of CaCx and associated risk factors is limited among people. This is supported by for example, the Union for International Cancer Control (UICC) reported that more than a quarter of Africans surveyed believed that cancer had no cure once diagnosed and only 36% referred to cancer as an important health issue. In the same way, early healthcare-seeking is possible if women become aware of the CaCx risk factors and are able to avoid them. This is comparable with [10] that; early healthcare-seeking may be promoted if women become more aware about CaCx risk factors. Most often cancer is fatal due to the late stage of clinical presentation, something in turn a consequence of inadequate information and awareness [16].

Cancer interventions have got both long- and short-term side effects. It is important for clients to know what they are likely to experience after being initiated on cancer treatment. Some treatments have got very traumatizing side effects just like the disease itself which may deter some clients not to continue with the treatment. To many victims of these treatment side effects, have come to believe that they might be suffering from other strange illnesses which are unknown to them yet this is not the case.

Sharing such information is linked to help in adherence and also to elimination of fears in clients as well as dealing away with the negative attitude clients may have towards treatment. Similarly, Lila, et al, revealed that; newly diagnosed clients in the treatment phase needed information on stages of the disease, treatment plans, and treatment-related side effects; yet, clients who completed treatment still expressed a need for information on side effects, rehabilitation, and self-care [17].

Use of Information Communications Technology (ICTs) has the potential to enable provision of information especially in control and prevention for cancers to a wide population as well as increasing disease awareness. However, majority study participants indicated that they would require face-to-face communication for counseling and rehabilitation support which will most likely create more bonding between clients and care giver and bring about adherence.

This study had methodological limitations that should be addressed; focus groups were only for CaCx clients sampled though with varying socio-demographic and clinical variables.

#### 5 Conclusion

Information needs slightly differed between CaCx clients and those of the general public yet between CaCx clients and healthcare professionals, they were comparable. Majority CaCx clients prefer to receive extensive information at their first diagnosis. Information about treatment, procedures as well as side effects, and prognosis are of particular relevance. Findings demonstrated that information seeking continues from diagnosis to follow-up. Therefore, healthcare providers listening to the clients might be more effective way to prevent and fight CaCx. It is also imperative to make use of the increasing adoption of ICTs to develop a centralized information portal on CaCx where all awareness information can easily be accessed by whoever might need it. Then efforts be made by referring and encouraging clients to use this portal as an effective way to further increase CaCx awareness.

#### Acknowledgements;

This research was funded by Makerere University "HITRAIN: Health Informatics Training and Research in East Africa for Improved Health Care" under the NORHED programme within Norad. **Conflict of Interest**: the authors declare that they have no competing interests.

#### 6 References

- [1] World Health Organization International Agency for Research on Cancer. Available from: http://globocan.iarc.fr. [2017 July 214].
- [2] Ophira G, Freddie B, Michel PC, Verna V, Alexandru E, Kotha SR, Malabika S, Tran TH, Claudia A, Allison D, Julie G, Karen Y, Carolyn T, Nandini O, Suneeta K, Richard S. The global burden of women's cancers: a grand challenge in global health. The Lancet. 2016: 7-20.
- [3] Kachroo S, Etzel CJ. Decreasing the cancer burden in developing countries. concerns and recommendations. European Journal of Cancer Care 2009: 18–21.
- [4] World Health Organization Cancer Key Facts and Human papillomavirus (HPV) and cervical cancer. Available from: http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/human-papillomavirus-(hpv)-and-cervicalcancer. [Accessed 4 September 2018].
- [5] World Health Organization "WHO |Latest world cancer statistics". Available from: http://globocan.iarc.fr/. [Accessed 2017 December 2].
- [6] Ndejjo R, Mukama T, Musabyimana A, Musoke D. Uptake of Cervical Cancer Screening and Associated Factors among Women in Rural Uganda. PLoS ONE 2016:1-13.
- [7] New Vision Uganda. "Increase cervical cancer awareness". Available from https://www.newvision.co.ug/new\_vision/news/1319900/increase-cervical-cancer-awareness.[Accessed 2017 November 12].
- [8] 8. Moten A, Schafer D, Ferrari M. Redefining global health priorities: Improving cancer care in developing settings. Journal of Global Health. 2014:1.
- [9] Bruni C, Francesch S, Leen JD, Arslan A, Wabwire MF, Mbidde EK, Quint W, Weiderpass E. Information Centre on HPV and Cancer: Human Papillomavirus and Related Diseases Report Uganda. JID. 2008: 555-562.
- [10] Mwaka AD, Orach CG, Were EM, Lyratzopoulos G, Wabinga H, Roland MMD. Awareness of Cervical Cancer Risk Factors and Symptoms. Health Expectations. 2015: 854–867.
- [11] Maaki Z, Hanneke CJ, Linda CZ, Claartje L, Sanne JF, Debbie DG, Caro CE, Ellen MA. The information needs of new radiotherapy patients: How to measure? Do they want to know everything? And if not, why? Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys. 2012: 418-424.
- [12] 12. Numico G, Anfossi M, Bertelli G, Russi E, Cento G, Silvestris N, Granetto C, Constanzo G, Occelli M, Fea E, Garrone O, Gasco M, Merlano M. The process of truth disclosure: An assessment of the results of information during the diagnostic phase in-patients with cancer. European Society for Medical Oncology. 2009: 941-945.
- [13] Jennifer AS. Thematic networks: an analytic tool for qualitative research. Qualitative Research Journal. 2011: 385-405.
- [14] 14. Mistry A, Wilson S, Priestman T, Damery S, Haque MS. How do the information needs of cancer patients differ at different stages of the cancer journey? J R Soc Med. 2010: 1-10.
- [15] 15. Francis AS, Michele BF, Joan L, Lauren H, Maghboehba M, Soji SF, Nokuthula M. A qualitative analysis of South African women's knowledge, attitudes, and beliefs about HPV and cervical cancer prevention, vaccine awareness and acceptance, and maternal-child communication about sexual health. Science Direct 2011: 8760-8765.
- [16] Sylla BS and Christopher PW. A million Africans a year dying from cancer by 2030: what can cancer research and control offer to the continent? IJC 2011:245-250.
- [17] Rutten LJF, Neeraj KA, Alexis DB, Noreen A, Julia R. Information needs and sources of information among cancer patients: a systematic review of research (1980–2003). Journal of Cancer Survivorship 2005:250-261.



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Standardizing Representation of Medication in LMICs: Case of Malawi and RxNORM

Timothy M. Mtonga<sup>1,2, \*</sup>, Gerald P. Douglas<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Biomedical Informatics, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA <sup>2</sup> Global Health Informatics Institute, Lilongwe, Malawi

**Abstract.** Background: Sharing medication data between different health systems is essential for continuity of care. To provide common and consistent representation of medication data across disparate health systems, the National Library of Medicine (NLM) developed RxNORM; a normalized naming system for generic and branded drugs that facilitates semantic interoperation between different drug terminologies. RxNORM has become the standard vocabulary for representing medicines in the United States.

**Objective:** To assess the extent to which RxNORM concepts can be used to accurately represent essential medicine from a setting outside the United States.

**Methods:** To assess the coverage of RxNORM for medicine outside the United States, we used the 2015 Malawi Essential Medicines (MEML-2015) list as a test case. Terms from the list were transcribed electronically for easy processing and matched to RxNORM concepts using exact and partial matching algorithms. Results from the electronic matching were manually verified for correctness. All terms that could not be matched using the algorithms were manually searched for in RxNORM to ensure accurate classification as a term without a corresponding RxNORM concept.

**Results:** Of the 603 unique MEML-2015 medicines, 63% could be accurately represented by active RxNORM concepts. Anti-infectives were the class of medicines with the most unmatched medicines. Four other classes of medicine had complete coverage by RxNORM concepts.

**Conclusion:** A significant number of essential medicines could not be accurately represented using RxNORM concepts. A framework for adding such medicine as RxNORM concepts while maintaining continuous integration with periodical RxNORM updates is needed.

Keywords: RxNORM, Semantic interoperability, low-resource settings.

#### 1 Introduction

Since the early 2000's, there has been an unprecedented increase in the use of electronic medical record (EMR) systems. By 2014, 75% of American hospitals had adopted a basic EMR in comparison to only 15% in 2010 [1]. This increase in EMR adoption has among other things highlighted the difficulties in sharing medical information electronically between different systems due to various reasons such as different representations of information [2]. Different systems encode information in different ways leading to ambiguity in meaning and interpretation. This introduces a significant barrier to the exchange and aggregation of data from various systems for continuity of patient care, planning, quality improvement and research.

To reduce the ambiguity in the meaning and interpretation of medical information, lists of terms have been explicitly enumerated where each term has an unambiguous and non-redundant definition [3]. A list of terms that has been enumerated in this manner is called a controlled vocabulary. Often, vocabularies

\*Corresponding author: address: Timothy M. Mtonga, Department of Biomedical Informatics, University of Pittsburgh, 5607 Baum Boulevard, Baum 423, Pittsburgh, PA 15206, USA, Email: timmtonga@pitt.edu, Tel: +265 994 444 449

contain terms from a single domain. An example of this is the Logical Observation Identifiers Names and Codes (LOINC) vocabulary which contains names of various laboratory tests. Each laboratory test in LOINC has a unique identifier which when used consistently describes the same test, thereby ensuring the same interpretation and meaning.

When a vocabulary has been widely accepted and adopted for encoding information in a domain, it is called a standard vocabulary for that specific use case. For example, LOINC is a standard vocabulary for encoding laboratory test orders. The Systematized Nomenclature of Medicine, Clinical Terms (SNOMED CT) is another standard vocabulary that is widely used for encoding diseases, symptoms, signs, specimen types, procedures and other things. To provide common and consistent representation of medication data across disparate health systems in the United States, the National Library of Medicine (NLM) developed RxNORM; a normalized naming system for generic and branded drugs that facilitates semantic interoperation between different drug terminologies [4]. The ability to map drugs across various drug terminologies and the accompanying meaningful use regulations have made RxNORM a standard for drug knowledge representation in the United States [5].

Various studies have been conducted to assess the coverage of RxNORM for medicine used in the United States ambulatory setting. One such study showed that at least 97% of electronic prescriptions could be accurately represented by an RxNORM identifier [6]. A similar study by O'Neil and Bell found that RxNORM provides concepts covering almost all ambulatory e-prescriptions [7]. However, these studies were conducted in the United States health setting. Little is known about how well RxNORM covers drugs used outside this setting.

RxNORM was developed by the NLM primarily for use in the United States. Therefore, while RxNORM has a large collection of drug products, its focus on the United States market could limit its coverage of products that are either not approved for use in the United States or are infrequently used in the United States. In addition, prevalence rates of diseases vary from country to country affecting the level of demand for certain medicines. Due to varying levels of demand, some countries will have a wide variety of drugs to treat some conditions while others will have fewer options. This is a result of both the demand for those drugs and the number of pharmaceutical companies operating in those countries or regions. Therefore, it is reasonable to expect that some drugs will not be present in RxNORM.

Furthermore, a drug can be produced by one or more manufacturers usually with different brand names and packaging. Since not all pharmaceutical companies operate at a global scale, it is highly likely that drug names used in various regions of the world will be different and that common and well-known brand names in one part of the world would be unavailable and unknown in other parts. Therefore, differences in drug formulary are to be expected across various regions and countries.

Lastly, before any drug can be used in the United States, the Food and Drug administration (FDA) must first approve it [8]. The same is true in most countries and being approved in one country does not guarantee that the same will happen in other countries. The ramifications of this is that different countries may have different list of medicines approved for use. With these factors in mind, any use of RxNORM in health settings outside of the United States must first assess the extent to which RxNORM meets their use case and consider how best they can handle any potential deficiencies.

This research measures the extent to which RxNORM covers drug formulary used in a health setting outside the United States namely, Malawi and proposes a framework for closing the gap where some drug formulary cannot be coded with the standard RxNORM vocabulary.

#### 2 Methods

#### 2.1 Materials

Drugs that are used to treat the most common and prevalent health conditions in an area are called essential medicine [9]. Essential medicines are often the most frequently used and address most of the health needs in an area. The World Health Organization (WHO) encourages countries to have a fixed, periodically reviewed list of these drugs and to ensure that there is a steady supply of drugs on this list. As such, an essential medicines list is a perfect yardstick for measuring coverage of a drug vocabulary for a given setting or use case. We therefore chose the Malawi Essential Medicines List (MEML) as our test case for assessing the coverage of RxNORM for a low-resource health setting outside the United States.

We used the 2015 release of the MEML, henceforth referred to as MEML-2015, to conduct the initial coverage assessment of RxNORM [10]. The MEML-2015 has 696 drugs classified into 31 categories based on the ailments that they are used to treat. Some drugs are used to treat multiple ailments and are repeated between and within ailment categories. We removed these duplicate MEML-2015 drug entries to ensure accuracy in measuring the coverage of RxNORM. All drugs were listed using their generic names which prescribers from both public and private hospitals are encouraged to use [10].

The initial coverage assessment was conducted using the October 2017 release of RxNORM. We used the full release version of RxNORM to ensure that we did not miss any RxNORM concepts that had been deprecated due to discontinued use in the United States health setting.

#### 2.2 Data pre-processing

All the drugs from the publicly available MEML-2015 PDF document were transcribed into an easily manipulatable form. During this process, fractional dose strengths were simplified to their lowest forms. For example, Promethazine HCL 5mg/5ml elixir and Azithromycin 200mg/5ml suspension were simplified to Promethazine HCL 1mg/ml elixir and Azithromycin 40mg/ml suspension respectively. We did not however change the dose strength unit for each of the drugs.

Furthermore, we matched the dose forms for the MEML-2015 drugs to those specified in the RxNORM documentation [11]. For example, implant was changed to drug implant and eye ointment to ophthalmic ointment. This was done to comply with pre-defined RxNORM dose forms. All syrups and elixirs were also changed to oral solution as stipulated in the RxNORM documentation [12].

#### 2.3 Granularity of Terms Matching

To calculate the coverage of the MEML-2015 list by RxNORM, we matched terms from the MEML-2015 to concepts in RxNORM. RxNORM lists drugs at various levels of granularity. A fully specified drug has the active ingredients, dose strength and dose form which includes the route of administration [13]. For example, 50 milligrams of Ibuprofen in its fully specified form is listed as a concept with the name "Ibuprofen 50 MG Oral Tablet". Specific brand names can also be added to RxNORM concepts if they exist. This introduces variation in the way the drug is represented such that the same 50 milligrams of Ibuprofen drug can be linked to more than one concept name as follows: "Advil 50 MG Oral Tablet", "Ibuprofen 50 MG Oral Tablet".

In this study, we considered a MEML-2015 drug to have matched an RxNORM concept if they had the same active ingredient, dose strength and dose form. For example, if both RxNORM and MEML-2015 had an entry for Acyclovir 200mg tablet, it was counted as a match. However, if MEML-2015 had Acyclovir 200mg tablet and RxNORM had Acyclovir 200mg capsule, it was counted as a mismatch because of the different dose form. The same criteria also applied to dose strength such that "Ibuprofen 50 MG Tablet" was not considered equivalent to "Ibuprofen 25 MG Tablet" even though 2 tablets of 25 MG Ibuprofen theoretically are equivalent to 50 MG Ibuprofen. This was done to ensure that individual products can be accurately represented.

Our matching criteria was not stringent on the route of administration because the MEML-2015 did not always explicitly specify the route of administration especially for oral products. We therefore made exceptions for dose forms such as tablets, capsules, suspensions and solutions that were not listed with an explicit route of administration by considering oral products with similar active ingredients, dose strengths and dose forms as matches. However, in the cases where the MEML-2015 made explicit mention of the route of administration, the same constraint was placed on the matching such that "Hydrocortisone 1% topical ointment" in MEML-2015 and "Hydrocortisone 1% ointment" in RxNORM were treated as a mismatch. Furthermore, for suspensions and solutions that were clearly labelled as injections, we did not consider oral products with similar active ingredients, dose strengths and dose forms as matches.

All MEML-2015 terms were first matched electronically and then verified manually. The manual verification process ensured that all terms were correctly matched. All false matches between MEML-2015 terms and RxNORM concepts were corrected. Furthermore, MEML-2015 terms that were unmatched were manually searched in RxNORM to ensure that they had no corresponding RxNORM

concept that could accurately represent the term. Once the matching and verification was complete, we calculated the coverage of RxNORM for the MEML-2015 by getting the proportion of MEML-2015 terms that were matched with RxNORM.

#### 3 Results

The MEML-2015 has 603 unique drug entries. Out of these, 380 drugs were matched to current concepts in RxNORM representing a coverage percentage of 63%. A further 29 drugs matched with RxNORM concepts that have been retired and are no longer recommended for use. The remaining 194 drugs could not be matched to pre-existing concepts in RxNORM. The drugs that could not be matched to RxNORM concepts came from 27 MEML-2015 categories. Of these categories with unmatched terms, Anti-infective medicines (43) had the highest count of unmatched drugs followed by dermatological medicines (24). Four MEML-2015 categories namely: Anti-migraine medicines, diuretics, peritoneal dialysis solutions, and medicines for arthritis had all their drugs matched with a concept in RxNORM. The complete breakdown of the counts of matched and unmatched drugs per MEML-2015 categories is provided in Table 1.

Category	Matched	Obsolete	Unmatched	Total
Anaesthetics	26	1	15	42
Medicines for Pain and Palliative Care	29	3	4	36
Antiallergics and medicines used in Anaphylaxis	7	0	3	10
Antidotes and other medicines used in poisonings	8	0	2	10
Anticonvulsants/Antiepileptics	8	0	2	10
An-ti-infective medicines	87	6	43	136
Antimigraine medicines	6	0	0	6
Antineoplastic and immunosuppressant medicines	28	1	6	35
Antiparkinsonism medicines	2	1	2	5
Medicines affecting the blood	9	1	4	14
Blood products and plasma substitutes	6	0	6	12
Cardiovascular medicines	37	0	10	47
Dermatological medicines (Topical)	16	1	24	41
Diagnostic agents	9	0	15	24
Disinfectants and Antiseptics	1	0	3	4
Diuretics	6	0	0	6
Gastrointestinal medicines	15	2	7	24

 Table 1. A summary of the categories of the Malawi Essential Medicines List and the RxNORM concepts that matched to drugs in each category. Some drugs are repeated between and within categories.

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):51-56. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-230

Hormones, other endocrine medicines and Contraceptives	20	3	8	31
Immunologicals	1	1	15	17
Muscle relaxants (peripherally acting) and cholinesterase inhibitors	4	0	1	5
Ophthalmological preparations	33	2	9	44
Obstetric medicines	12	0	4	16
Peritoneal dialysis solutions	0	2	0	2
Medicines for mental and behavioural disorders	28	1	4	33
Medicines acting on the Respiratory Tract	3	0	7	10
Solutions correcting water electrolytes and acidbased disturbances	8	0	5	13
Vitamins and minerals	10	3	2	15
Ear, Nose and throat medicines in Children	14	0	5	19
Specific Medicines for Neonatal Care	1	1	1	3
Medicines for Arthritis	2	0	0	2
Medicines used to treat Nutritional Disorders	11	4	9	24
Total	447	33	216	696

#### 4 Discussion

The initial coverage assessment of Malawi essential medicines by RxNORM raised several interesting points. To begin with, the category with the most missing drugs was Anti-infective medicines. This was not so surprising as this was the largest category of medicines in the MEML-2015. While most of the drugs have common active ingredients, we found that MEML-2015 items often differed with RxNORM concepts in dose strength. We were not able to identify why this was the case.

We also found that several concepts that could be used to describe entries in the MEML-2015 have over time been retired in RxNORM. These retired concepts accounted for 6.9% of all the concepts to which MEML concepts were mapped to. This proportion is comparable to 8.1% replacement rate that O'Neil & Bell found in their study [7]. However, unlike that study, we were not able to find replacements for those concepts. This suggests that overtime the coverage of RxNORM for any given drug list can either increase or decrease. It is therefore necessary that coverage assessments be performed regularly to ensure that RxNORM still covers most drugs used in a given setting.

Furthermore, our assessment also identified some inconsistencies in dose form specifications in RxNORM. The technical documentation for RxNORM specifies a predetermined list of permissible dose forms. However, when conducting the matching we encountered dose forms that are not part of the dose form specification such as gas and pessaries. This was mostly a result of bringing together information from various drug terminologies and maintaining the concept names and dose forms from the original terminologies.

We also observed that the MEML-2015 lacked specificity with regards to routes of administration as alluded to in our methods section. This led us to make assumptions that while sensible may not always be true. This was a limitation of our study design.

#### 5 Future Work and Conclusions

Our initial assessment of the coverage of RxNORM for Malawi Essential medicine showed that not all drugs used in Malawi are available as concepts in RxNORM. The 63% coverage found is significantly smaller in comparison to similar studies conducted in United States health setting. To this end, we propose to improve the coverage by adding all drugs approved for use in Malawi to RxNORM. In Malawi, all drugs must be approved for use by the Pharmacy, Medicines and Poisons Board (PMPB) before they are made available to consumers [14]. By adding all PMPB approved medicine to RxNORM, we hypothesise that the coverage of medicine used in this setting will improve.

To the best of our knowledge, the only external tool that facilitates updating RxNORM by other people outside of RxNORM maintenance team was developed by the OHDSI collaborative [15]. This tool consists of several scripts that add new concepts to RxNORM. However, this tool may not be ideal for several reasons. To begin with, the output from this set of scripts is a new data model that is different from the original RxNORM schema. The change in data schemas makes it difficult to incorporate the monthly updates from RxNORM which are important for transactional EHR systems. Second, scripts do not provide an intuitive workflow for users that may not be familiar with the command line interface. An interactive graphical user interface is better suited for this work and would cater to the needs of people from various backgrounds. We therefore propose to build an application that will allow batch searching of RxNORM and facilitate addition of new concepts to RxNORM using a graphical user interface.

#### References

- D. Charles, M. Gabriel, and M. Furukawa, "Adoption of Electronic Health Record Systems among U.S. Non-federal Acute Care Hospitals: 2008-2013," Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology, May 2014.
- [2] K. H. Bowles *et al.*, "Conducting Research Using the Electronic Health Record Across Multi–Hospital Systems: Semantic Harmonization Implications for Administrators," *JONA: The Journal of Nursing Administration*, vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 355– 360, Jun. 2013.
- [3] "SCOM Terms ILTER." [Online]. Available: http://hkilter.com/index.php?title=SCOM\_Terms. [Accessed: 31-Mar-2018].
- "RxNorm Overview." [Online]. Available: https://www.nlm.nih.gov/research/umls/rxnorm/overview.html. [Accessed: 28-Mar-2018].
- [5] A. A. Dhavle and M. T. Rupp, "Towards creating the perfect electronic prescription," *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*, Jul. 2014.
- [6] A. A. Dhavle, S. Ward-Charlerie, M. T. Rupp, J. Kilbourne, V. P. Amin, and J. Ruiz, "Evaluating the implementation of RxNorm in ambulatory electronic prescriptions," *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*, vol. 23, no. e1, pp. e99–e107, Apr. 2016.
- [7] S. M. O'Neill and D. S. Bell, "Evaluation of RxNorm for Representing Ambulatory Prescriptions," AMIA Annu Symp Proc, vol. 2010, pp. 562–566, Nov. 2010.
- [8] C. for D. E. and Research, "How Drugs are Developed and Approved." [Online]. Available: https://www.fda.gov/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/HowDrugsareDevelopedandApproved/default.htm. [Accessed: 28-Mar-2018].
- [9] S. Kar, H. Pradhan, and G. Mohanta, "Concept of essential medicines and rational use in public health," *Indian Journal of Community Medicine*, vol. 35, no. 1, p. 10, 2010.
- [10] MoH, Malawi Standard Treatment Guidelines, Fifth Edition. MoH, 2015.
- [11] "Appendix 2 RxNorm Dose Forms (TTY=DF) with Definitions." [Online]. Available: https://www.nlm.nih.gov/research/umls/rxnorm/docs/2017/appendix2.html. [Accessed: 31-Mar-2018].
- [12] "RxNorm Technical Documentation." [Online]. Available: https://www.nlm.nih.gov/research/umls/rxnorm/docs/2017/rxnorm\_doco\_full\_2017-2.html. [Accessed: 25-Mar-2018].
- [13] K. W. Fung, C. McDonald, and B. E. Bray, "RxTerms a drug interface terminology derived from RxNorm," AMIA Annu Symp Proc, pp. 227–231, Nov. 2008.
- [14] "MALAWI-REGISTRATION-GUIDELINES-FOR-MEDICINES1.pdf.".
- [15] "documentation:international\_drugs [Observational Health Data Sciences and Informatics]." [Online]. Available: http://www.ohdsi.org/web/wiki/doku.php?id=documentation:international\_drugs. [Accessed: 28-Mar-2018].



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Examining Challenges Affecting Management of Health Workers' Information in Uganda

Mpiima Jamiru<sup>a,\*</sup>, Nabukenya Josephine<sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Graduate Student-Master of Health Informatics-Makerere University School of Public Health-Kampala-Uganda <sup>b</sup>Associate Professor of IS, Chair, Health Informatics Research-Department of Information Systems-School of Computing & IT-Makerere University-Kampala-Uganda

**Background**: To effectively plan for human resources for health, health managers need to keep track of the size and composition of their human resources and to anticipate their future needs. Effective strategic planning is however informed by quality and reliable workforce information. However, in Uganda, existence and access to adequate information on human resources for health still remains a challenge. This limits the capacity of health managers to effectively monitor and make policies. To this end, this study set out to examine the challenges that affect the management of health human resources information in Uganda; with an aim to recommend a single authoritative source of health workforce information that can provide an accurate count of all health work-force in Uganda's health system.

**Methods**: We used qualitative methods to examine the challenges that are affecting the management of health workers information in Uganda. Key informant interviews were conducted with purposively selected health-related organizations with a stake in human resources for health information management.

**Results**: The study reports various systems used for health workforce information management, the common one being the integrated Human Resources Information System (iHRIS). The study also provides various challenges affecting these systems including fragmentation and uncoordinated human-resource systems, which results to duplication of health workers records, incomplete or missing data elements, and inaccurate health workforce accountability.

**Conclusion**: Given the nature of the challenges, the study denotes the need for a single authoritative source of health workforce information that can provide an accurate count of all health workforces in Uganda's health system commonly known as a National Health Worker Registry. The registry can be used to aggregate the key attributes for all health workers in the country. Thus, our future study will focus on defining country-specific features and requirements that NHWR should poses.

**Keywords:** Human Resource Information System, Healthcare Workers, Integrated Healthcare Systems

#### 1 Introduction

Health systems depend critically on the size, skill mix and distribution of the health workforce for improving the health outcomes of population (1). Therefore for Uganda to progress towards universal health coverage it will need a health workforce that is aligned with the population and community health needs and which is capable of adjusting to the health sector reforms set out in the national and health sector plans (2). In order for health managers to effectively plan for human resources for health, they need to keep track of the size and composition of their human resources for health and to anticipate their future

\*Corresponding author: Address: Kampala, Phone contact: +256701257779, Email: mpiimaj@gmail.com

58

needs(3). This should be informed by good quality and reliable workforce data; without these data, decision-makers are unable to plan strategically or anticipate future needs(4). However in many countries including Uganda, relevant information on human resources for health (HRH) remain far from adequate; limiting the capacity of health managers to monitor policies on their human resources(5). The insufficient health worker information has led to chronic health workforce shortages, skill-mix imbalances, maldistribution, barriers to inter-professional collaboration, inefficient use of resources, poor working conditions, a skewed gender distribution and an ageing workforce further complicating the picture in many cases (2). Furthermore, reviewing past efforts in implementing national, regional and global strategies and frameworks on human resources for health, the key challenge is how to provide concrete evidence to mobilize the political will and financial resources to improve the status of health workers in the country(6).

A timely, reliable and relevant health worker information system is essential to support the formulation, and monitoring and evaluation of health workforce plans, strategies and policies at the sub-national, national and international levels (7). Unfortunately, for most countries, there remains a significant lag between the demand for data and the availability and usefulness of the information required to support decision-making (8). In a survey by WHO conducted in 2012, 81% of the countries in Africa had Human Resources for Health Information Systems (HRHIS) in place in respective Ministries of Health and 19% did not have (9). Furthermore, only five of the 16 countries investigated, had their HRHIS linked to the Health Management Information Systems (HMIS), while for 11 countries the systems were not linked; in other words the systems are currently stand-alone (9). Unlinked systems may also cause some duplication in human resources information seated in various databases in different departments, e.g. cadre-specific data seating in different programs, yet this data if not linked, the overall picture is not clear (10). Precisely, defining and classifying the health workforce remains an important challenge in comparing information across sources which makes it difficult to use the data for decision making and developing evidence-based policy options (4). WHA Resolution WHA69.19 in 2016 urges Member States to implement policy options towards: consolidating a core set of human worker data with annual reporting to the Global Health Observatory, as well as progressive implementation of national health workforce accounts (11). Furthermore, during Dublin Declaration on HRH in 2017 included the establishment of health workforce information systems for progressive implementation of National Health Workforce Accounts to support evidence-based policies and planning for labour market transformation and employment for health (5). However, having functional HRH information systems to obtain reliable information for evidence-based HRH planning, development and management remains a major challenge in low-income countries. To this end the study set out to examine the challenges affecting management of health worker information in Uganda with an aim to devise a single authoritative source of information for all health worker information.

#### 2 Research approach

The study employed qualitative approaches to inquiry. This method was chosen due to its ability to provide complex textual descriptions of how people experience a given research issue (12). We purposively selected the study respondents on the basis of their knowledge, relationship to the subject matter and expertise; in this case health worker registry and health information exchange. Additionally, the snowball strategy was used where interviewed respondents would refer their acquaintances to participate in the study. A total of 28 key informant interviews were conducted. The informants were selected at all levels of Uganda's health system, i.e. national level, sub national level and health facility level. At national level subject matter respondents were selected from the Ministry of Health (human resources division, information technology unit, division of health information, clinical services department), two respondents from the professional councils, all the five medical bureaus, two from the academic institutions, and one respondent from a health professional association. At subnational level, respondents were selected from the four major regions of the country (Eastern, Northern, Central and Western region), and at health facility level, the respondents included health workers from regional referrals, private for-profit health facilities and lower level health centers. Key carders such as Medical doctors, nurses, midwives, lab technicians among others were selected purposively to make sure a representation of cadres in the service delivery is ensured. In all interviews, written or verbal consent was

sought before the interview. Data collection was completed over a period of 6 months and ended upon saturation, that is, when no further themes or new information emerged to add to the understanding of the phenomenon. Manual content analysis was used to analyze the data analysis; related codes identified from the data were grouped together to form categories and later merged into themes as discussed in the results section.

#### 3 Results

Respondents' distribution by organization – the selection of respondents is described in the preceding section and visualized in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Respondents' distribution by organization

# 3.1 Systems used for Health Human Resources Information Management in Uganda's Health System

In Uganda, various systems are being used to manage data on the health workforce (see figure 2), the common system being iHRIS (63%). The iHRIS is a suite of applications used by different institutions at national through sub national to health facility levels. Also health facilities use a paper based system (17%), which is largely paper-based. Another system commonly used is the Ms Excel application (10%) that stores health workers' information in institutions such as academic institutions, health facilities and some districts; and finally a web portal system (7%), where health workers register their information is used by health professional councils and associations.



Figure 2. Current systems for HRH information management

#### 3.2 Characteristics of the HRH Information Management systems

**Integrated Human Resources Information System (iHRIS)** – the iHRIS has four modules including iHRIS Manage, iHRIS Qualify, iHRIS Plan and iHRIS Train. iHRIS Manage is used for tracking detailed information about health workers throughout their employment i.e. where they are deployed, salary history, promotions and transfers, qualifications, in-service training courses, and reasons for attrition; tracking open positions and applicants. It is used mainly at Ministry of Health, Districts, Medical Bureaus and large health facilities (regional and national referral hospitals). iHRIS Qualify is used professional councils to register and license all health roffesionals. iHRIS Train is used to track and manage health worker training activities, including preservice education and in-service continuing education; and mainly used at health-related educational institutions. iHRIS Plan is a module that is used to model long-term health workforce needs and is useful for forecasting.

**HRH paper-based system** – involves keeping records of HRH in paper files in file folders and stored on shelves. The system is used to register health workers in training institutions, health facilities and some districts.

**Microsoft Office suite (MS Excel)** – this involves use of Microsoft office suite applications like Excel to manage data for in-service or pre-service health workers. Particularly data on the general and payroll for students and health workers in health training institutions, some sub-national institutions and health facilities is captured.

Web Portal- this is a web page linked to a database used to register health workers as part of being members of an association; it is mainly used by health professional associations to register health workers for membership.

**In-house HRH information systems** – lastly, there are small in-house developed HRH data management systems used in specific institutions that have health workers such as the Armed forces.

#### 3.3 Challenges affecting HRH Information Management

Several challenges were reported to affect effective HRH data management systems in Uganda. These challenges are categorized as organizational, technology and data use challenges.

**Organizational challenges** – Fragmented systems are used to manage data on human resources for health in Uganda, that is, each of these instances is stand-alone system. Each regional referral hospital can manage their staff using the instance that they have at the facility. No agreed upon means of uniquely identifying health workers in the entire health system in Uganda (different systems use different IDs), for example the iHRIS has health worker unique identification numbers known as health worker numbers. However on resignation or leaving of any health worker from the ministry, this number will be assigned to the new staff that replaces the previous health worker. Ministry of Health cannot be able to update iHRIS instances at health facility level even when they commission transfers of health workers. Resource constraints in terms of logistics and time to collect the paper based forms from lower level health facilities to update the electronic system at the district. Human resources managers being in the back seat (IT managing the system) hinders full use of the system.

**Technology and data related challenges** -Unstable internet, hardware issues, standalone nature of the applications, software limitations were among the major technology challenges. The national HRH information system is challenged with several data quality issues since many instances are not up to date (missing and incomplete information). The study found out that the process of updating the system is very cumbersome. For the national iHRIS instance, the system managers have to collect the data from the health facilities and districts. The same process is also constrained by staff attrition; this affects data updates to be made in the system (data may take long to be updated) especially in health facilities, which manage their own system instances. The current national sytem also lacks the numbers of the health workforce in the private sector.

**Data use challenges** – there are several data use challenges affecting HRH data management systems. For instance, a comprehensive report on all health workers in the country takes long to be generated since

61

data has to be collated from various sources. There is also a knowledge gap on the side of system managers to carry out analysis of the data. Inability to generate performance reports such as patientclinician ratios other than just attendance due to lack of health information exchange with other systems like the medical records systems. Data needed to plan health worker inflows and outflows is missing in the systems. For instance, the web portal at the professional councils does not capture numbers of health workers who have been trained, as such it is difficult to easily calculate the proportion of health workers who have been licensed out of all graduates in the country. No reminders for expiry of licenses or transfers of health workers. There is delayed data synchronization in the system (iHRIS) once a change on a local site like a health facility is made. This leads to generation of wrong reports in case the system has not been updated with the most recent information. Incompatible data formats in the various systems. Naming of health workers cadres (positions) varies from system to system.

#### 4 Discussion

Study findings indicate that different organizations run silo systems for managing data on health workers. In addition, some of the installations are fully functional while others are not. This makes it very hard to get a snap shot of all the health workers nationwide very quickly. A paper on monitoring and evaluation of human resources for health also noted that the two major challenges for HRH data compilation at the international level are to identify appropriate sources of HRH data at country level for timely analysis (13). It goes further to note that in many countries, information on the health workforce is fragmented, and the statistics generated by these various sources have received limited public dissemination and generally been underused (14).

This is common in many countries as data on health workers is collected partly due to lack of understanding of the full spectrum of the health worker force information which stems from training to inflows and outflows into the labor market. This is also because there are different bodies which manage sections of such data, that is, Ministry of Education managing health worker training information, Ministry of Health managing employment. This makes it hard to get data in one place. The study findings are consistent with previous reports and literature (15).

The Ministry of Health report (16) mentions a varied functionality of the iHRIS due to lack of updates. A recent study notes that even in countries where updated data are available, it may be difficult to establish the size and composition of the health workforce because data is not standardized to compare the data across systems and across countries (17).

#### 5 Conclusion

This study examined multiple systems and challenges facing management of information on human resources for health in Uganda. Based on the study findings, the current HRH information management systems need to be strengthened if Uganda is to implement the Global strategy on human resources for health workforce 2030 in a bid to strengthen the health workforce to move the country towards achieving universal health coverage. Thus far, the study identifies the need for a single authoritative source of health workforce information that can provide an accurate count of all healthcare personnel that either have worked or are currently working at national or sub-national levels, including in the private sector. The single authoritative source is what we refer to as the National Health Worker Registry (NHWR). Consequently, further studies are needed on examining country-specific features and requirements/services for a National Health Worker Registry.

#### Acknowledgement

The aurthors would like to acknowledge the financial support received from the Norwegian Programme for Capacity Development in Higher Education and Research for Development (NorHED) under the HI-TRain project at Makerere University. Sincere appreciation also goes to Makerere University-School of public health and College of computing and information sciences faculty for the guidance during the study. Appreciation also goes to the various respondents who accepted to be part of

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):57-63. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-246

this study and many thanks to Ministry of Health who welcomed the study with open arms to support them in improving service delivery.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] MOH. Republic of Uganda Uganda National eHealth Policy [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2019 Mar 20]. Available from: http://library.health.go.ug/sites/default/files/resources/National eHealth Policy 2016\_1.pdf
- [2] Egger D, Lipson D, Adams O. Achieving the right balance: The role of policy-making processes in managing human resources for health problems Scientist Organization of Health Services Delivery (OSD) World Health Organization Geneva Human resources for health [Internet]. World Health Organization Geneva. 2000 [cited 2019 Mar 20]. Available from: https://www.who.int/hrh/documents/en/right balance.pdf?ua=1
- [3] Freund T, Everett C, Griffiths P, Hudon C, Naccarella L, Laurant M. Skill mix, roles and remuneration in the primary care workforce: Who are the healthcare professionals in the primary care teams across the world? Vol. 52, International Journal of Nursing Studies. 2015.
- [4] Khan H, Hussainy SK, Khan K, Khan A. The applications, advantages and challenges in the implementation of HRIS in Pakistani perspective. VINE J Inf Knowl Manag Syst. 2017;47(1).
- [5] WHO. Follow-up of the Recife Political Declaration on Human Resources for Health: renewed commitments towards universal health coverage [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2019 Mar 20]. Available from: http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf\_files/WHA67/A67\_R24-en.pdf?ua=1&ua=1
- [6] MoH-Uganda. THE REPUBLIC OF UGANDA MINISTRY OF HEALTH Implementation Framework for the Integrated Human Resources for Health Information System in the Health Sector [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2019 Mar 20]. Available from: http://library.health.go.ug/sites/default/files/resources/HRIS Implementation Framework.pdf
- [7] Waters KP, Mazivila ME, Dgedge M, Necochea E, Manharlal D, Zuber A, et al. eSIP-Saúde: Mozambique's novel approach for a sustainable human resources for health information system. Hum Resour Health [Internet]. 2016 Dec 5 [cited 2018 Oct 25];14(1):66. Available from: http://humanresources-health.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12960-016-0159-y
- [8] Noutsa FA, Kamdjoug JRK, Wamba SF. Acceptance and use of HRIS and influence on organizational performance of SMEs in a developing economy: The case of cameroon. In: Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing. 2017.
- [9] Nyoni J, Gedik G. WHO Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data Health workforce governance and leadership capacity in the African Region: review of human resources for health units in the ministries of health / Health workforce governance and leadership capacity in the Afri [Internet]. 2012 [cited 2019 Jul 13]. Available from: http://www.who.int/about/licensing/copyright form/en/index.html
- [10] Ministry of Health of Uganda. THE QUALITY IMPROVEMENT METHODS: A MANUAL FOR HEALTH WORKERS IN UGANDA [Internet]. 2015. Available from: http://www.health.go.ug/sites/default/files/QI Manual April 15 0.pdf
- [11] WHO. Human resources for health Global strategy on human resources for health: workforce 2030 [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2019 Mar 20]. Available from: http://www.who.int/news-room/detail/27-06-2017joint-united-nations-statement-on-ending-
- [12] Creswell JW. RESEARCH DESIGN Qualitative, Quantitative. and Mixed Methods Approaches SECOND EDITION SAGE Publications International Educational and Professional Publisher Thousand Oaks London New Delhi [Internet]. 2003 [cited 2019 Jul 13]. Available from: https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/73b7/18e508fa943dfb22a9cb5fb17f888239ad0e.pdf
- [13] Ledikwe JH, Reason LL, Burnett SM, Busang L, Bodika S, Lebelonyane R, et al. Establishing a health information workforce: innovation for low- and middle-income countries. Hum Resour Health [Internet]. 2013 Dec 18 [cited 2019 Feb 16];11(1):35. Available from: https://human-resourceshealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1478-4491-11-35
- McQuide P, Settle D, Abubaker W, Alsheikh GM, Pierantoni CR, Turlington S, et al. Use of administrative [14] data sources for health workforce analysis: multicountry experience in implementation of human resources information systems. In: Handbook on Monitoring and Evaluation of Human Resources for Health [Internet]. 2009 [cited 2019 Jun 12]. 113-27. Available p. from: https://pure.uva.nl/ws/files/7940691/WHO Handbook Use of administrative data sources for health w orkforce analysis.pdf
- [15] Spero JC, McQuide PA, Matte R. Tracking and monitoring the health workforce: a new human resources information system (HRIS) in Uganda. Hum Resour Health [Internet]. 2011 Dec 17 [cited 2019 Jul 13];9(1):6. Available from: https://human-resources-health.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1478-4491-9-6

- [16] MOH. Ministry of Health HUMAN RESOURCES FOR HEALTH BI-ANNUAL REPORT "Improving HRH Evidence for Decision Making" [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2019 Jul 13]. Available from: http://library.health.go.ug/sites/default/files/resources/Human resource for Health Bi-Annual report June 2015.pdf
- [17] Riley PL, Zuber A, Vindigni SM, Gupta N, Verani AR, Sunderland NL, et al. Information systems on human resources for health: a global review. Hum Resour Health [Internet]. 2012 Dec 30 [cited 2019 Feb 16];10(1):7. Available from: https://human-resources-health.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1478-4491-10-7



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

### A Fraud Detection System for Health Insurance in Nigeria

Terungwa Simon Yange<sup>a\*</sup>, Oluoha Onyekware<sup>b</sup> and Hettie Abimbola Soriyan<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Department of Mathematics/Statistics/Computer Science, University of Agriculture, Makurdi, Nigeria <sup>b</sup>Department of Computer Science, University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria

<sup>c</sup>Department of Computer Science and Engineering, Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile-Ife, Nigeria

**Background and Purpose:** This research developed a Fraud Detection System for National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS) in Nigeria. This was with a view to addressing the fraudulent activities of some stakeholders in NHIS; as many researches have proven that the lack of appropriate tools to do this has negatively affected service providers as well as the beneficiaries of this Scheme.

**Methods:** In order to achieve the aim of this research, an inspection of organizational documents, direct observation and collection of existing data from NHIS accredited health facilities and Health Maintenance Organizations in Nigeria were carried out. The system was designed using Unified Modelling Language (UML) tools. The implementation of the system was done using MongoDB as the big data storage mechanism for the input, Comma Separated Values (CSV) files as a storage facility for the intermediate results generated during processing and MySQL as the storage mechanism for the final output, Apache MapReduce as the big data processing platform, Association Rule Mining as the data analytics algorithm, and Java programming language as the implementation technology.

**Results:** The system modules of comprised of four modules: user management, enrollment processing, referral processing and claims processing. With this, it identified different types of frauds in NHIS such as double billing, billing for services not provided, ghost patients, identity theft, self-referral, collusion with providers and kickback schemes.

**Conclusions:** This paper developed a system for the detection of the fraudulent activities of the actors of NHIS. This system employed data from the Nigerian NHIS which was categorised into: enrollment, referral and claim data with different file formats: pdf, jpg, png, csv and excel.

Keywords: Fraud, Detection, Health, Insurance, Prevention, NHIS.

#### 1 Introduction

Health insurance covers the entire or fragment of the risk of a patient incurring medical expenses, spreading the risk over a large number of persons [1]. By estimating the total risk of healthcare and other expenses in the healthcare system over the pool of risk, an insurer can develop a routine finance structure, such as a monthly premium or payroll tax, to provide the money to pay for the healthcare benefits specified in the insurance treaty. The benefit is administered by a central body such as a government agency, private business or charity organisations [2]. Healthcare insurance has attracted substantial interest in the past. It is a social security plan that promises the delivery of the needed healthcare services to a person on the contribution of a token to provide economic protection to the participants. It is also, a mechanism for protecting families against the unforeseen exorbitant costs of illness by sharing the risks of future costs among healthy and sick populations in the form of regular predictable payments [3].

The National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS) is a scheme put in place by the Federal Government of Nigeria to provide full access to quality healthcare service in the Country [4]. The scheme covers civil

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Address: University of Agriculture, Makurdi, Nigeria. Email: lordesty2k7@ymail.com Tel: +2348064067803, +2347056808523

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):64-73. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-256

servants, the armed forces, the police, the organized private sector, students in tertiary institutions, selfemployed, vulnerable persons, and the unemployed among others [5]. Social security is a human right, as well as an economic and political necessity; it is an indispensable part of an efficient market economy. Social security programmes are usually established as a means of improving the well-being of the poor, reduce inequality within society and conciliate different social demands, thus avoiding the social and political conflicts [6]. Adequate social security policies could be an important factor in the process of socio-political development and economic growth of our dear Country, Nigeria.

Conceptually, NHIS is a welcomed innovation and development in the Nigeria health sector given its objective. Although at present, only public servants in Federal establishments benefit from this scheme since the Federal Government is the only public-sector that has implemented the programme. On reduction of dependence on government for funding health services, [5] acknowledged that the scheme has reduced the burden on the government and improved the funding of health service through its contributory strategy. The 15 percent deduction from basic salaries of workers, which is remitted to the NHIS and the co-payment system, has increased healthcare funding.

Currently, the implementation of NHIS has not been easy due to inadequate physical health facilities and personnel, administrative and logistics bottlenecks [7]. The nation does not have enough healthcare providing institutions with adequate medical facilities and personnel for effective implementation of the Scheme. Besides, the administration of the Scheme has not been easy given the delays in processing document of registered beneficiaries and remitted contributions to the NHIS, and Health Maintenance Organisations (HMOs) and Health Provides (HPs). Furthermore, the informal sector is very difficult to organized for the Scheme. Even private hospital and clinic are becoming unwilling to embrace the scheme. This has made NHIS prone to different types of fraudulent activities.

According to [8], healthcare fraud is defined as "an intentional deception or misrepresentation made by a person or an entity, with the knowledge that the deception could result in some kinds of unauthorized benefits to that person or entity". The NHCAA projected conservatively that at least 3%, or more than 60 billion dollars, of the United State of America's yearly healthcare expenses was lost to fraud in 2010. This loss which was also estimated by other government and law enforcement agencies was as high as 10%. Besides the monetary loss, fraud has severely hampered the healthcare system from providing quality care to authentic beneficiaries. Hence, the need for an effective fraud detection is imperative for providing easy access to healthcare services, improving the quality and reducing the cost of healthcare services. In any discussion concerning fraud, it is important to state clearly the distinction between fraud prevention and fraud detection. Fraud prevention define procedures to stop fraud from taking place. Fraud detection on the other hand, encompasses recognizing fraud as quickly as possible once it has been committed. Several fraud detection cases involve huge datasets that are continuously changing. In the nutshell, fraud detection surfaces once there is failure in fraud prevention [9].

Instead of prioritising quality healthcare delivery, fraudulent activities are prevalent among professionals in NHIS. These fraudulent activities include unrealistic bills from hospitals, cooking up cases in order to extort the Scheme by the hospitals, collusion of patient with providers or providers with HMOs, **ghost patients**, managed care fraud, reverse false claim cases, lying about eligibility, scheduling extra visits for patients, billing for services rendered by unqualified personnel, ganging, using the wrong diagnosis, false negotiation cases, providing unnecessary care and maximizing care, billing for services not provided, submitting double bills *etc.* [1][6][10]. The absence of a robust and functional health information system and lack of adequate modern information technology infrastructure has hindered the detection of fraud, sharing of information, prompt and timely data processing, creation of a database between various stakeholders in the scheme [6][7].

This paper developed a system for the detection of fraudulent activities in the health insurance scheme in Nigeria, NHIS. The system employed Association Rule Mining algorithm, MapReduce Framework, MongoDB, MySQL and Java Programming Language.

#### 1.1 Health Insurance Fraud

The substantial increase in medical expenditures required to satisfy the quest for high quality and hightechnology services has given birth to a greater demand for health insurance schemes. Most people now bank on health insurance systems, which are either funded by the government or managed by the private sector, to share the high cost of healthcare. With this intensive need for health insurance, fraudulent behaviours become a serious problem. For instance, [11] reported that 10% of United States annual spending on healthcare is loss to fraud. The health insurance programmes of other countries are also faced with similar challenges [12]. The other healthcare crimes (*i.e.*, medical and drug) which involve surgeries, invasive testing, certain drug therapies *etc.*, even place their patients at significant physical risk and affect patients' health.

Fraud in the healthcare insurance involve three parties [12][13]: the healthcare service provider (*i.e.*, the physician, pharmacist, laboratory scientist, health centre, pharmacy, laboratory, and even ambulance companies) which render healthcare services; the healthcare service consumer or beneficiary or insurance subscriber (*i.e.*, patient) which receive healthcare service from the provider; and the healthcare insurance carrier which collect steady premiums from subscribers and make the commitment to pay healthcare cost on their behalves. These parties exchange information amongst them in the course of care delivery. This is basically in the form of service requested by the subscriber (patient visit) to the provider, explanation of benefits which contain the detail services rendered by the provider to the subscriber, claim/bill which is sent to carrier for the services rendered to the subscriber by the provider, and the payment to the provider based on the claim submitted to the carrier [11]. As the number of beneficiaries (patients) of this scheme increases, high volume of data is generated by both the providers and the carriers; and consequently, some fraudulent activities (such as billing services that were never rendered, performing medically unnecessary services, misrepresenting non-covered treatments as medically necessary covered treatments, and misrepresenting applications for obtaining lower premium rate) are carried by these actors (beneficiary, provider and insurer) which give rise to the need to investigate such acts in an attempt to identify perpetrators, and this requires a proper analysis tool for the purpose [13][14].

The reasons why health insurance fraud has become a prevalent practice is that majority of those involved find it beneficial in diverse ways. Several surgeons see it as necessary to provide quality care for their patients [15]. Most patients, although disapproving of the idea of fraud, are occasionally more eager to admit it when it affects their own medical care. Programme Administrators are often compassionate on the issue relating to healthcare insurance fraud as they seem to take full advantage of the services of their providers [14]. A summary of healthcare frauds is highlighted below.

**Kickback schemes:** One of the widespread and discussed form of healthcare fraud is kickbacks [11]. These occur in many forms. For instance, pharmacists can fill a prescription with a specific brand of drugs instead of the other that yields a bonus from the pharmaceutical company. Aside, financial implications, these drugs might also be harmful to the patient's health. Physicians themselves can fraudulently write prescriptions for money, essentially a kickback from the downstream illegal sale of these drugs.

**Self-referral:** This refers to the transfer of a patient to a facility with which the referring healthcare personnel has a financial relationship [12]. This might involve a kickback scheme if the facility where the patient is referred to, pays a certain amount of money back to the physician, but other financial relationships are conceivable [16].

**Identity fraud:** This kind of fraud occurs when an uninsured individual assumes the identity of an insured person so as to benefit from the services packaged in the scheme or to hide a particular illness. The healthcare services eventually provided to the person 'lending' their identity could be negatively affected, since this will be at par with their actual health records. This kind of fraud can also be perpetrated without the consent of the actual owner [14] [16].

**Double bills:** Many care providers submit the same claim multiple times, in order to get paid different times for performing the same action (*i.e.*, submitting a particular claim multiple time for the same service) [10] [17]. This is known as double billing and it is also a fraud.

**Billing for services not provided:** Here, claims are generated and submitted to insurance companies for healthcare services that are not provided or for drugs that have not been delivered to the patient. This is known as phantom billing [9] [13].

**Ghost Patients**: The submission of a claim for healthcare services provided to a patient who either does not exist or who never received the service or item billed in the claim or patients that are dead or have changed their provider [13].

**Collusion with providers**: Both provider and the member collude to submit false claims where the physician receives the benefits from the false claims [18].

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):64-73. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-256

Among these frauds, the ones committed often by health service providers accounts for the greatest proportion of the total healthcare fraud. The reason for this is that the historically prevailing attitude in the medical profession is one of "fidelity to patients". Although the vast majority of service providers are honest and ethical, the few dishonest ones may have various possible ways to commit fraud on a very broad scale, thus posing great damage to the healthcare system. Some service providers' fraud, such as that involving medical transportation, surgeries, invasive testing, and certain drug therapies, even places patients at a high physical risk.

#### 1.2 Investigation of Healthcare Insurance Fraud

[19] developed a fraud detection system using data mining techniques. In all the categories of insurance including health insurance, fraud is a major issue. According to the researchers, fraud in health insurance is perpetrated via the intentional deception or misrepresentation of facts for gaining some shady benefit in the form of healthcare expenses. Data mining tools and techniques are used to identify fraudulent activities in large insurance claim datasets. Based on some identified cases of fraud from a sample dataset, the anomaly detection technique calculates the likelihood or probability of each record to be fraudulent by analysing the past insurance claims. The analysts can then have a closer investigation for the cases that have been marked by data mining software.

[10] developed a data mining approach for the investigation of fraud in health insurance scheme using knee-point k-means algorithm. NHIS was considered as the case study for the work. The research focuses on the use of some computer-based methods that could help to properly target investment in the healthcare sector and also drastically reduce fraud in health insurance by healthcare providers. To this effect, they applied the knee-point k-means clustering method, which was capable of detecting fraudulent claims by health service providers. Cluster-based outliers were examined. Health providers' claims submitted to HMO were grouped into clusters. Claims with similar characteristics were grouped together. The claims were grouped into two clusters: fraudulent and non-fraudulent.

In a survey of hybrid methods for the uncovering fraud in healthcare insurance by [20], acts carried out with the aim of obtaining a fraudulent outcome from health insurance processes were carefully examined. According to the researchers, when providers tries to enjoys some benefits or advantages to which they are not entitled then that attempt is considered as insurance fraud and it has become a major concern for health insurance companies. They proposed a hybrid framework that applied some data mining techniques to detect frauds. This framework considered the analysis of the characteristics of healthcare insurance data, some preliminary knowledge of healthcare system and the fraudulent behaviours. The framework harnessed the advantages of both the supervised, semi-supervised and unsupervised learning methods to identify fraudulent claims.

[21] investigated the benefits of applying big data techniques in the detection of fraud in public health insurance system in Romania. They outlined the benefits of using big data technology in combating crime in the healthcare industry and came up with the following conclusions:

- that big data technology and its distributed processing power has taken fraud detection in healthcare insurance to a higher level. Few years ago, insurance fraud detection was not considered cost-effective as it takes time and was also too expensive, and hence, so many organisations prefer to pay claims without proper investigation.
- ii. that using big data analytics approaches can culminate into speedy identification of fraudulent claims, and also generates a new set of tests to automatically reduce the section that was potentially fraudulent or detect new patterns of fraud, previously not known.
- iii. that the processing of complex data using sophisticated tools reveals its huge potential, and also shows that orthodox tools for data analysis cannot handle them. The analytics tools applied in the field of healthcare insurance were briefly described, each of them being effective for a particular type of fraud or a particular stage of the fraud detection process. All these culminate into the deduction that the best solution for detecting fraud in the health insurance system is, at present, a hybrid solution, both in terms of technologies and in terms of models of analysis.
- IV. that in healthcare insurance frauds are country-specific, usually based on gaps or weaknesses in the country's rules and regulations. Models are continuously changing fraud as dubious individuals are always seeking for new ways to evade the law.

Accordingly, approaches for detecting and preventing fraud must always be adjusted and ready to rediscover the fraudulent actions [22][23][24]. To add to the lapses in the country's constitution, each country has unique economic, political, social, and institutional opportunities for and barriers which makes fraud examination different amongst countries. A crucial and peculiar issue in the NHIS is the high level of corruption in the sector, lack of accountability and clear sense of irresponsibility [5][22].

[25] proposed a model using big data in investigating real time crime in the health insurance in the cloud. This approach utilizes fraud management solution to detect potential frauds in the cloud. The solution was based on massive amount of historical data, predictive statistical models and social network analytics. The model renders its services via client components like apps and web-services. Just like [21] and [20][25][26] did not implement any working system for their research. Also, as opined by [21], healthcare crimes are country specific and Nigeria has not adopted the cloud services and there are no healthcare laws relating to data on the cloud, and therefore, this model cannot be used to investigate crime in our healthcare system.

[27] developed a data analytics framework for Health Insurance data using Association Rule Mining. This was in a bid to identify fraudulent claims as deliberate cheating by concealing and omitting facts while claiming from health insurance providers has become in the health insurance domain which has led to significant amount of monetary loss to the providers. In view of the above, careful scanning of the submitted claim documents need to be conducted by the insurance companies in order to spot any discrepancy that indicates fraud. For this purpose, manual detection was neither easy nor practical as the claim documents received keep increasing and for diverse medical treatments. The researcher was able to detect fraudulent health insurance claims by identifying correlation or association between some of the attributes on the claim documents. With the application of a data mining techniques of evolving clustering method, association rule mining and support machine, this study was able to successfully determined correlated attributes to address the discrepancies of data in fraudulent claims and thus reduce fraud in health insurance. However, the study was used for structured data which made it unfit to be applied in big data which is highly unstructured. With the numerous data mining techniques implemented traditionally, it would consume more resources when applied to big data.

#### 2 Materials and Methods

#### 2.1 Data Collection

The data was collected from NHIS. Data collection was one of the most difficult task in this work as most of the data was collected manually in paper form by NHIS through HMOs and stored in file cabinets. This was done via document examination and observation which in either case, the data was collected from journals and NHIS databases. This data was classified into four (4) categories: enrollment, update, referral and claims. The formats of the data were: CSV, PDF, text, excel and images. The features of the data include: Enrollment: Name, Address, Date of birth, Sex, Next of Kin, Email address, Mobile, Telephone no. fixed, National ID no, Employer NHIS no., Date of NHIS registration, Nationality, Location of Posting, Photograph, Blood group, Genotype, Allergies, Relationship (Principal, Spouse, Child, Extra-dependant), Expiry date, Primary provider. Claim: Name, NHIS No. of patient, Name and NHIS No. of patient's primary provider, Name and NHIS No. of Secondary Provider, drug prescription sheet, Diagnosis/disease code, Treatment given, Date of treatment, Amount billed, Co-payment received (when applicable).

#### 2.2 Design of the System

The design was done using Unified Modelling Language (UML). This was used to specified the developed model into a representative model to aid software system development. Two (2) different types of diagrams in UML were used to model the system: use case and sequence diagrams.

#### 2.2.1 Use Case Diagram

The use case diagram for the system is shown in Figure 1. It has four (4) actors (*i.e.*, finance manager, data manager, contributory manager and the admin officer), and eight (8) use case (login /logout, upload data, analyse claims, analyse enrollment, analyse referral, analyse update, preprocess data and report). These are discussed as follows.

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):64-73. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-256
**Login/Logout:** The model is designed to be implemented in a web-based environment and hence, security is important. With this mindset, all users must possess valid user credentials before accessing the system. Before accessing the system, the user must provide these credentials and the system must acknowledge that these credentials are valid.

**Upload Data:** Uploading data needed for the system come in two folds. First, the existing data are digitized and uploaded to the system, and this is done by the data manager. The second method, the data is uploaded via the automated systems.

Analyse Claims: This is the processing of claims submitted for reimbursement. This produced two results: fraudulent and non-fraudulent.



Figure 1: Use Diagram for the System

Analyse Enrollment: This is the processing of enrollment data submitted for new registration. This produced two results: fraudulent and non-fraudulent.

Analyse Update: This is the processing of update data submitted for addition of a dependant, change of primary facility or HMO *etc*. This produced two results: fraudulent and non-fraudulent.

Analyse Referral: This is the processing of referral requests made for referral of patients to higher facilities. This produced two results: fraudulent and non-fraudulent.

Preprocess Data: The cleansing of the data submitted for the processing.

Reports: These are insights generated after the processing of data.

#### 2.2.2 Sequence Diagram

Sequence diagram shows object interactions arranged in time sequence. It depicts the objects and classes involved in the scenario and the sequence of messages exchanged between the objects needed to carry out the functionality of the scenario. Sequence diagrams are typically associated with use case realizations in the logical view of the system under development. Sequence diagrams are sometimes called event diagrams or event scenarios. Figure 2 shows the sequence diagram depicting the static features of the proposed basic flow of the model. This shows the different interactions by components of the model, the analytics and the results to be generated and their associated relationships. In the Figure 2, the data in the real world is captured and loaded into the big data warehouse (MongoDB) using the loadData() function. The data is extracted using the extractData() function and it is pre-processed and the attributes of interest are defined and captured using the dataPreprocessing() function. Also, if the data is structured, it is retrieved from the big data warehouse and preprocess directly with the aid of the dataPreprocessing() function. After preprocessing, the data is loaded into the map phase of the MapReduce where the different attributes are collated together using the collateAttributes() and rules are generated from the collated attributes using the generateRules() function. The generated rules are then pruned so as to drop the weak ones and pick the strong ones using the values of their confidence and support as computed by the pruneRules() function. These rules are used to generate insights using the generateReport() function. These insights are applied by the stakeholders using the apply() function, and are also stored in the relational database (MySQL) for future reference using the storeOutput() function. To make reference to these insights, a request is sent the stakeholders using the request() function and the response to the request is sent back to the stakeholders from the database using the response() function.

# 3 Results

The implementation of the system was developed using Java Enterprise Edition technology. It is webbased and can be used in a distributed setting. The front-end is built using Java Server Pages, the business logic is implemented using Enterprise Java Beans. and the back-end is implemented in two folds: input storage was implemented using mongoDB and the output storage was implemented using Structured Query Language (SQL-MySQL). The input storage (MongoDB) accepts data in different formats (*e.g.*, pdf, jpeg, png, gif, csv and excel) as inputs and process them to produce report for the stakeholders which is stored in MySQL. The large input in the different formats is first divided into smaller units using the Association Rule Mining Algorithm, which is implemented in the MapReduce Framework to ease the processing of this data. The system extracts the data stored in these formats via an OCR component built in it.

This implement the parallel distributed processing model of the MapReduce using the Apriori algorithm of the association rules mining. This classes contains constants, variables and methods



Figure 2: Sequence Diagram for the System

that are used in fraud analytics. The business logic module has a sub module known as the fraud analytics module which implement the MapReduce framework and the Apriori Association Rule Mining algorithm. Whenever a task is forwarded to this sub module, details about the task is sent to the JobTracker which coordinate, allocates and control all the activities within the analytics sub module. When these details get to the JobTracker, it assigns the TaskTrackers the job which in turns load the task unto the mapper classes. The TaskTracker also feed the JobTracker with every detail of what happens with the task, both in the mapper and the reducer classes. The relationship between the JobTracker and the TaskTracker is a master-slave one, the JobTracker is the master while the TaskTracker is the slave. The mapper and reducer classes are the kernel of the analytics process. While the mapper carryout the dirty task of the analysis, the reducer summarises whatever is produced as the outcome from the mapper. This output is sent to the relational database, MySQL, through the entity bean. It is through this same entity bean that request for retrieval of that from the database and responses to the JSPs follows.

The backend is designed using two different databases: MongoDB and MySQL, and temporary csv files. MySQL is a relational database management system, and it is used for storing the output of the analytics. The logic about the MySQL component of the back-end is housed in the entity bean. This component stores only processed data. The MongoDB is a NoSQL database which is used for storing big data as it is captured from the various health facilities. This is where data captured by other applications too is channelled to.

Figure 3 shows the capturing of the data into the system. Figure 4 and Figure 5 show the detection of fraud from claims and enrollment data.

# 4 Discussions

The modules of the application are discussed in the sections that follow below and it comprised of four modules: user management, enrollment processing, referral processing and claims processing.

**User Management**: This system uses single-sign-on which implies that all users must login through a single interface and are authenticated before authorizing them to access the system resources. The module is responsible for adding new staff and assigning login credentials (username and password) to them.

**Claim Processing:** This module handles the processing of all the claims submitted by providers for feefor-service payment. The module verifies every item on the claim by comparing it with NHIS existing rate and anyone that fall short is either recalculated or at worse rejected. In the course of processing, all unprocessed claims in the repository are picked and process. This is to ensure that no claim spend up to fourteen days before been processed. The system was able to detect double billing, upcoding, billing for services not provided and identity theft.

Select Data and Monisode	Look III: DATA UNIT SUMAAAY 2017 Julia Diminishi Aga AYY (Julia Diminishi Sumaay 2017 Julia Diminishi Aga AYY (Julia Diminishi Sumaay 2017 Julia Diminishi Aga AYY (Julia Diminishi Sumaay 2018 Julia Diminishi Aga AYY 2016 Julia Julia
오 타 🔒 @ 📾 🛋 📀 🗲 🔍 🕽 🔊	المراجع المراجع مراجع المراجع ال

Figure 3: Data Capturing



Figure. 4: Summary View of Processed Principals' Enrollment Data



Figure. 5 Summary View of Processed Claims Data

**Enrollment Processing:** This module is responsible for adding or updating enrollees' information. These include personal information, next of kin information, educational information, employment information, primary providers *etc.* During enrollment, enrollees are checked to ensure that no enrollee registers twice, the number of biological children for an enrollee is not more than four. Also, that a child that is more than eighteen years is either de-register or not allowed to register. The enrollee is only allowed to register one spouse at a time. Also, there is provision to add one extra dependant which can only be allowed when the enrollee accept to be paying five thousand naira annually in addition to the normal monthly contribution. Again, enrollees who are not staying together with their dependants are allowed to have different primary facilities, otherwise, the system only allowed them to have one facility in accordance with NHIS guideline. The module was able to detect double registration of enrollees, registration more than four biological children, registration of children that are more than eighteen years and ghost enrollees.

**Referral Processing:** The module is responsible for the handling cases of referrals. A beneficiary is referred to another NHIS accredited hospital when the medical condition of the beneficiary is more than what the primary provider can handled. The principle of referral is that a beneficiary should be referred to the next closest NHIS accredited facility for a more specialized care. When referrals are made, the system evaluates the diagnoses in the referral request and compares it with what allowed by NHIS to be handled by the next level of healthcare. It also checks the distance between the facility they are referring the patient to and other facilities around the same location with the primary facility that is making the referrals are queried. Also, if the medical condition of the enrollee is not more than what should be handled at primary facility, they are also queried. Again, if the diagnoses do not tally with what the next hospital is registered to carry out, it is also queried. Otherwise, the NHIS guideline stipulates that referrals should not last for more than forty-eight hours with the HMOs. The module was able to detect self-referral, and collusion with providers.

# 5 Conclusion

In conclusion, this paper developed a system for the detection of the fraudulent activities of the actors of NHIS. This system employed data from the Nigerian NHIS which was categorised into: enrollment, referral and claim data with different file formats: pdf, jpg, png, csv and excel. The system was designed using UML and implemented using Association Rule Mining, MapReduce Framework, MongoDB, MySQL and Java Programming Language. The system was able to detect several fraudulent activities of providers, insurers and beneficiaries. These ranges from self-referral, collusion with providers, double registration of enrollees, registration more than four biological children, registration of children that are more than eighteen years, ghost enrollees, double billing, upcoding, billing for services not provided to identity theft. This system when adopted by NHIS, it will sanitise the entire Scheme.

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):64-73. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-256

#### References

- Olaniyan AO. Assessment of the implementation of national health insurance scheme (NHIS) in south-western nigeria. Unpublished PhD Thesis submitted to Ife, Nigeria, 2017.
- [2] Etobe EI, Etobe UE. The national health insurance scheme and its implication for elderly care in Nigeria. IJSR. 2015; 4(2): 128-132.
- [3] Eteng FO, Ijim-Agbor U. Understanding the challenges and prospects of administering the national health insurance scheme in Nigeria. IJHSSR. 2016; 2(8): 43-48.
- [4] NHIS (National Health Insurance Scheme) (2013). National health insurance scheme operational guidelines. Available from: http://www.nhis.gov.ng/images/stories/hmoregister/NHIS\_OPERATIONAL\_GUI DELINES.pdf.
- [5] Agba MO, Ushie EM, Osuchukwu NC. National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS) and employees' access to healthcare services in Cross River State, Nigeria. GJHSS. 2010; 10(7): 9-16.
- [6] Oyegoke TO, Ikono RN, Soriyan HA. An integrated health management system for national health insurance scheme in Nigeria. JETCIS. 2017; 8(1): 30-40.
- [7] Alimi OM, Binuyo OG, Gambo IP, Jimoh K. Realtime national health insurance scheme (RNHIS): Means to achieve health for all. IJCSEA. 2016; 6(2): 1-8.
- [8] NHCAA (National Health Care Anti-Fraud Association) (2012). "What is health care fraud? Available from: [www.nhcaa.org/resources/health-care-anti-fraud-resources/consumer-info-action.aspx]
- [9] Thornton D, Brinkhuis M, Amrit C, Aly R. Categorizing and describing the types of fraud in healthcare. PCS. 2015; 64: 713 720.
- [10] Fashoto SG, Owolabi O, Sadiku J, Gbadeyan JA. Application of data mining technique for fraud detection in health insurance scheme using knee-point and k-means algorithm. AJBAS. 2013; 7(8): 140-144.
- [11] Bagde PR, Chaudhari MS. Analysis of fraud detection mechanism in health insurance using statistical data mining techniques. IJCSIT. 2016; 7(2): 925-927.
- [12] Li J, Huang K-Y, Jin J, Shi J. A survey on statistical methods for healthcare fraud detection. HCMS. 2008; 11: 275-287.
- [13] Dora P, Sekharan GH. Healthcare insurance fraud detection leveraging big data analytics. IJSR. 2015; 4(4): 2073-2076.
- [14] Ekin T, Ieva F, Ruggeri F, Soyer R. Applications of bayesian methods in detection of healthcare frauds. CET. 2013; 33: 151-156.
- [15] Musal R. Two models to investigate medicare fraud within unsupervised databases. ESA. 2010; 37(12): 8628-8633.
- [16] Liu Q, Vasarhelyi M. Healthcare fraud detection: A survey and a clustering model incorporating geo-location information. In the Proceedings of the 29th World Continuous Auditing and Reporting Symposium November 21-22, 2013, Brisbane, Australia.
- [17] Jacqulin MJ, Shrijina S. Implementation of data mining in medical fraud detection. IJCA. 2013; 69(5): 1-4.
- [18] Travaille P, Thornton D, Müller MR, Hillegersberg J. Electronic fraud detection in the u.s. medicaid healthcare program: Lessons learned from other industries. In the Proceedings of the Seventeenth Americas Conference on Information Systems, Detroit, Michigan August 4th-7th 2011.
- [19] Kirlidog M, Asuk C. A fraud detection approach with data mining in health insurance. SBS. 2012; 62: 989 994.
- [20] Bagul PD, Bojewar S, Sanghavi A. Survey on hybrid approach for fraud detection in health insurance. IJIRCCR. 2016; 4(4): 6918-6922.
- [21] Bologa A, Bologa R, Florea A. Big data and specific analysis methods for insurance fraud detection. DSJ. 2010; 1(1): 30-39.
- [22] Arodiogbu IL. Introducing social health insurance to solve problems of poor health sector financing in Nigeria. Unpublished MSc Thesis Submitted to the Department of Health Management, Planning and Policy, University of Leeds, 2005.
- [23] Dutta A, Hongoro C. Scaling up national health insurance in nigeria: Learning from case studies of india, colombia, and Thailand. Washington, DC: Futures Group, Health Policy Project, 2013.
- [24] Yunusa U, Irinoye O, Suberu A, Garba AG, Timothy G, Dalhatu A, Ahmed S. Trends and challenges of public health care financing system in nigeria: The way forward. IOSR. 2014; 4(3): 28-34.
- [25] Konasani V, Biswas M, Koleth PK. Healthcare fraud management using big data analytics. An Unpublished Report by Trendwise Analytics, Bangalore, India, 2012.
- [26] Oyegoke TO. Development of an integrated health management system for national health insurance scheme. An Unpublished M.Sc. Thesis Submitted to the Ife, Nigeria, 2015.
- [27] Kareem S, R. B. Ahmad RB, Sarlan AB. Framework for the identification of fraudulent health insurance claims using association rule mining. 2017 IEEE Conference on Big Data and Analytics (ICBDA). 2015; 99-104.



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Digital Empowerment for Health Workers and Implications on EMRs Utilisation

Chipo Kanjo <sup>a,\*</sup>, Joshua Hara <sup>a</sup>, Jens Kaasbøll <sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Computer Science, University of Malawi, Zomba, Malawi <sup>b</sup> Department of Informatics, University of Oslo, Norway

**Background and Purpose:** Utilization of Electronic Medical Records (EMRs) bring many benefits to patient record handling. Previous research has shown that medical doctors in hospitals in Africa had poor IT skills, partly disabling their use of EMRs. Working in health centres, we wanted to know how to improve the digital skills of their personnel.

**Methods:** Qualitative methods including interviews, informal discussions and observation were used for data collection. The study was conducted in three health facilities in Malawi, selected purposively as these were the ones implementing the EMR under study. The study targeted all staff that were capturing data at point of care using the app between January and June 2019.

**Results:** Personnel in the health centres were computer illiterate, even if they used phones, and some smart phones. After computer training, they were still not comfortable using EMRs because their typing speed was delaying the process. Improving the typing speed allowed the users to comfortably use the EMRs. Three levels of EMR empowerment were identified; being able to 1) use EMR where typing speed is less relevant, 2) use EMR at point of care, 3) guide colleagues on their EMR use and find new ways of exploiting the technology. For reaching level 2, 50-100 hours of typing practice would be necessary.

**Conclusions:** Health workers who lack computer skills tend to shy aware from using EMRs. Even if falling prices of equipment will enable more EMRs in rural areas, the digital empowerment process will still require significant resources.

Keywords: Electronic Medical Record, Digital Empowerment, Computer Literacy, Keyboard Typing.

# 1 Introduction

In health care, the patient record is at the center of everything [1]. Over the years, different information systems have been developed to improve the way of handling the patient records. One of the ways is the introduction of Electronic Medical Records (EMRs). "The electronic medical record has been pursued as an ideal by so many, for so long, that some suggest that it has become the Holy Grail of Medical Informatics" [2]. Further, some believe that handling the increased complexity of health care processes is almost impossible without the use of electronic records. Literature has shown that utilization of EMRs bring many benefits which include quality enhancement; efficiency of care; easing labour shortages; medical error reduction; providing accurate, up-to-date, and complete information about patients at the point of care; enabling quick access to patient records for more coordinated, efficient care; securely sharing electronic information; and reducing costs through decreased paperwork [3, 4]. Much as there are so many benefits associated with the use of electronic records; these benefits are realized once the requisites are in place. Just like a car owner cannot drive his car without having driving skills; and may not enjoy driving if he has minimal driving skills; In the same vain, a health worker who is not digital

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: University of Malawi, P. O. Box 278, Zomba, Malawi. Email: chipo.kanjo@gmail.com. Tel: + 265 1 524 282 © 2019 HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):74-83. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-262

literate or has minimal digital skills may not be able to achieve the full benefits of an electronic system even if it were made available to them. They have to be digital empowered first.

Digital empowerment, is developing digital mastery in your particular field. In this paper we focus on health workers using EMRs. We argue that the health workers should have the digital literacy and skills to be able to competently use the EMRs. Kuek and Hakkennes [5] confirm that staff with low digital literacy adversely affects the safety and quality of patient care where EMRs are in use and they strongly recommend training of such staff prior to implementation of an EMR. Digital experience of the health worker matters in this case. In this study, we use health workers in Malawi as a case.

#### 1.1 EMR Utilisation Gap in Malawi

Utilisation of EMRs in Malawi dates back to 2001. However, a study conducted by Msiska et al. [6] reveal that in the two main referral hospitals, some health workers still prefer to use paper-based records to EMRs. One of the factors hindering progress of EMR utilization is low digital skills amongst health workers. A global study revealed that the root cause of many issues is due to the fact that employees are not digital literate enough [5, 7, 8]. This is where this paper zeros in, critically analyzing the impact of digital experiences for health worker on EMRs utilization and discussing some processes and practices that can help in digital empowerment of health workers. A number of pilots have demonstrated that use of EMRs is possible and that they can expand to manage hundreds of thousands of patients. One important thing that needs to be taken into consideration is the time it takes to capture these records against the number of patients waiting to be served.

# 2 Literature Review

#### 2.1 EMR Utilisation

Globally, EMR utilization is on the increase and have been widely adopted [9]. An EMR is an individual's health-related record, generated and managed using computer software, and used by authorized healthcare workers. Many researchers have testified that EMRs offers numerous benefits to the healthcare sector where it comes to patient record management; others are of the contrary view and to them, EMRs are "a known source of frustration, stress and burnout for physicians" [10]. Kunzmann [10] argument is based on a number of surveys: 1) where John Prunskis, MD, asked his staff of 75 health care providers a simple question: Which was better-their new EMR system, or the record-keeping system it replaced and not a single member of his staff could throw their support behind the EMR. 2) Another assessment conducted in July 2017 of 1752 practicing family physicians found that 44.6% (782) believed they spend an excessive or moderately high amount of time working on EMRs at home. 3) A cohort study of 27 ophthalmologists from November 2017 reported that a mean of 27% of an ophthalmologist's time with a patient is spent on EMR use —equating to nearly four hours per day. 4) When the question: "are EMRs a boon or a bane your spine practice?" was posed to Spine doctors and all of them felt it was bane to a larger extent; emphasizing that the EMRs can only become boon if fully implemented. Although most Medical Doctors view EMRs as being bane, EMR implementation has several benefits. Expected benefits must be weighed against the cost of software, hardware, and training as well as the ongoing costs of updating all three [11]. The benefits include: minimizing missing information and error reduction [12]. Castelnuovo et al. [12] allude to the fact that the improvements came about given the long implementation which allowed the clinic staff to gain knowledge and experience, as well as data quality awareness

# 2.2 EMR Implementation Cost

As EMR utilization is being widely adopted in developed countries, the same is true in developing countries. However, there is one notable difference between EMR development and implementation in the developed and developing countries. In developing countries EMR implementation is externally funded and failure of such implementations has far reaching implications both to the implementer and the funder. Ironically, the cost of implementing an EMR can be very high. Fraser et al. [6] estimate the cost of implementing an EMR in rural Haiti at \$45,000; Humpage [11] discuss a major EMR initiative that will allow doctors from any institution access their patient's complete EMR in Mexico called the NECE

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):74-83. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-262

(nuevo expediente clínico electrónico) with two components - software and hardware infrastructure to receive and provide information from diverse EMR systems, and a legal framework to regulate EMRs and guarantee their interoperability. This system is estimated at US\$450 million over five years.

# 2.3 EMR Challenges

Amidst the many benefits of EMRs, there are also some challenges, if not properly handled, these may lead to failure. In developing countries, the problem of limited resources begs several questions whether this use of technology is practical beyond a few well-funded pilot sites and whether it has a beneficial impact on patient care or the management? [13, 14]. Further, in developing countries, there is a long history of healthcare information systems being used for generating aggregate statistics for higher levels [15]. EMRs are also believed to require comprehensive personnel training - personnel have to be trained on opportunities related to computer utilization [16]. Castelnuovo, Kiragga [12] found that usage of mandatory fields in an EMR has the danger of information being "invented or faked" to be able to continue with data entry. Further, EMRs are believed to have high adoption costs [16]. Further, a study conducted by Mohammed, Andargie [17] in Ethiopia recommend that the association between computer knowledge/skill and health care delivery competence should be studied. Another challenge is when the EMRs are provided from different vendors since every vendor has its own expertise [18]. Achieving high standards is also considered to be a particular challenge in sites with limited computer literacy and experience and it erodes the data quality [13, 14]. It is also believed that EMRs which are complex to use, the problem arises due to not properly thought through designs.

#### 2.4 Digital Empowerment

The concept Empowerment has been used to express ideals related to changes, both for outcomes and the process itself, the latter often expressed as Empowering. In a literature review of Empowerment as outcomes in change processes in ICT for development, Pandey and Zheng [19] identified six categories:

- Community mobilization to go beyond traditional limitations
- Psychological self-esteem, self-perception, self-efficacy, participation, perceived control
- Gender equal rights, voice, freedom of expression, independence
- Cultural freedom of expression of cultural identities, rituals, tradition, language narratives
- Economic basic goods, freedom from misery and dependence
- Political/structural civil society mobilization

The operationalisation indicated in each category points to new capabilities being achieved. These six categories do neither address use of EMRs in any specific ways nor identify levels of empowerment.

With a case of health management information system, a taxonomy with two levels of digital competence were identified; Skills as the basis level, while the Advanced level included the abilities of Problem Solving, Learning, Helping others and Technical communication [20]. These covered the three areas Technology, Health Information and Use of functionality for work tasks.

A recent taxonomy introduced the six domains Technology, Health information, Digital identity and safety and security, Creation and Innovation, Teaching and learning, and Communication and collaboration [7]. Each domain had four levels, thus this is a much more fine-grained taxonomy. Considering Empowerment, we will say that for each domain, each level represents a level of empowerment from none up to the expert level. The expert level, which corresponds to the Advanced level in [20] has the characteristics of IT users called super-users [21, 22], power-users [23] and peer-coaches [24].

For empowerment in this study, the levels of basic technical skills to carry out the work (Level 1 in the technological domain in both models) and super-user (Advanced or Expert) will suffice as the basis for this study.

# 2.5 Digital Experience and EMR Implementation

Most studies find that the digital experience (computer knowledge and utilization) for most staff/users in the health facilities in developing countries is low [18] [17, 25]. Training instils confidence in the usage

of the EMRs among users as it increases the knowledge and utilization of computers and facilitates the rate of diffusion of the technology to the health sector.

# 3 Methodology

#### 3.1 Approach

An interpretive approach was used to analyse the data collected in this study. Other than assuming that meaning is socially constructed; interpretive research approach is concerned with understanding what is specific, interesting and unique about the social phenomena. The phenomena in this case is the implications on EMRs when health workers are or are not digital empowered. The empirical data from Malawi. The broad mHealth4Afrika project deployed co-design approach. Co-design is a well-established approach with its roots in the participatory design techniques, used as an umbrella term for participatory, co-creation and open design processes.

#### 3.2 Methods

Qualitative methods were used to collect the data as they place great emphasis on the data collection methods. The methods included interviews, informal discussions and observation. Interviews were chosen as they allow for investigation of issues in an in-depth way and also allowed the researcher to probe why the health workers were or were not utilizing the EMR and probe the opinions they hold towards its implementation. Observation on the other hand provided the researcher liberty to use their senses to examine the behaviour and utilization patterns, and the interactions they were having with the EMR in the health facilities. It gave the researcher an opportunity to verify whether what they said, corresponded with the way they interacted with the system and gave information that goes beyond mere sayings.

#### 3.3 Study Site

The study was conducted in two districts in the southern part of Malawi – Machinga and Zomba districts through an mHealth4Africa Project [26]. A total of three health facilities were studied – one in Machinga called Gawanani and two called Bimbi and Magomero in Zomba districts. The three healthy facilities were selected purposively as these were the ones implementing the mHealth4Afrika App, the EMR under study.

#### 3.4 Data Collection

The study targeted all staff that were capturing data at point of care using the mHealth4Afrika EMR. Data was collected between January and June 2019. Interviews formed the main data collection tool in this study. Participants were interviewed during both the system implementation period, before the project ended, and after the project life. The interviews were conducted with the health workers eligible to be utilizing the system during implementation and the same number of health workers were also interviewed after implementation. The idea was to find out from the participants their opinion about the EMR, and if the way the EMR implementing project processes had a positive, neutral or negative effect towards the project's success. In total, 25 interviews were conducted, 15 during project implementation and 10 after projects life. In addition, observations were done on a daily basis by one of the authors. The data collected from interviews and observation was complemented with the number of transactions captured by a single health worker per day over a period of time.

#### 3.5 Data Analysis

Data analysis was "based on the experiences and processes revealed by the text data" [27] collected. The analysis was based on the following: Usage vs number of patient records captured; number of patients captured vs digital experience at a particular point in time; opinions on EMR utilization etc.

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):74-83. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-262

#### 3.6 Ethics

Ethical approval for the mHealth4Afrika project was obtained from the National Health Sciences Research Committee of Malawi.

# 4 The Case

The study used an application developed through the mHealth4Afrika project through a consortium funded by the EU Horizon 2020. mHealth4Afrika Application is a HL7 FHIR-compliant comprehensive, scalable, and adaptable patient-centric health platform that interacts with a data model set up in DHIS2 via a WebAPI [26]. DHIS2 is a generic toolkit that supports Ministries of Health to configure a data structure that can be used to store aggregate monthly program indicator related data for analysis [28]. In Malawi, DHIS2 is used as the Health Management Information System. mHealth4Afrika application was co-designed and validated with Ministries of Health, District Health Officers, Clinic Managers and Health Workers in four countries (Ethiopia, Kenya, Malawi and South Africa). It integrates electronic medical record (EMR) functionality with the use of medical sensors, and analytical, visualisation and decision support tools to facilitate monitoring and interpretation of patient results. The aim of the mHealth4Afrika Application is to support the efficiency and effectiveness of both management and healthcare professionals in primary healthcare facilities.

The development process started with one programme, but due to the co-design nature, the health workers asked for a holistic Application, with all programmes [29, 30]. Currently, the mHealth4Afrika Application has the following programmes: Medical History, Maternal Health (Antenatal Care, Delivery, Postnatal Care), Family Planning, Child Under 5, Tuberculosis, ART, and Outpatient Department. Essentially, the development process was iterative, started with alpha version, got feedback and redesigned the UIs, developed beta version. During the pre-beta validation in June 2017 the health centres asked for a more comprehensive health information system that allows a patient to be registered once and then enrolled in multiple programs depending on their health conditions over a period of time, to facilitate holistic monitoring of a patient's well-being. The health centres needed a platform that supported a range of interdependent services to facilitate holistic monitoring of a patient. Feedback from the beta version led to the development of the second iteration of the beta platform, Beta v2. This version has a number of repeatable stages around the core areas of Growth & Nutrition, Immunisation and Childhood Illnesses. A third iteration of the beta platform followed. It included a new user interface and refined workflow; updated Clinic related functionality, updated Patient list, Clinic appointment list, Program specific Access rights for healthcare workers; and updated Patient related functionality. Most importantly, it included program reporting for individual patients. Final refinements were done in Beta v4. In the requirements solicitation phase, it was found that health workers in the facilities spend an average of 5 to 7 person days each month per clinic to manually count relevant data sets across multiple manual paper-based registries; a necessary exercise to prepare the aggregated statistics that are provided to the district health office each month. However, this data was found to be extremely inaccurate. The functionality to automate this count based on electronic patient records and provide access to this anonymised aggregate data on a monthly basis across programs will save the health workers a considerable amount of time (60 to 84 working days per clinic – the equivalent of three or four months) across a calendar year.

During the implementation of the mHealth4Afrika project, a number of implementation and adoption challenges were identified, experienced and addressed in different ways. The challenges related to infrastructure, digital literacy skills, technologies, and access to reliable power among others. For the purpose of this paper, we will focus on the challenges of digital literacy skills and technologies. This learning curve helped the researchers identify processes and procedures to solve these challenges, in the process, learning and building on to the good practices.

# 5 Findings

Much as we were set out with the mind that automation of the patient records will save the health workers a considerable amount of time, this was not the case in the first instance. It was discovered that there were several other critical factors; digital skills being one of them.

<sup>© 2019</sup> HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):74-83. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-262

### 5.1 Characteristics of Study Participants

A total of 15 health workers participated in the study, 9 female and 6 males. Three clinical officers (one from each health facility); 6 nurses; and 6 community health workers. Most health workers have worked with a particular program they were responsible for capturing data for more than 2 years. Out of the total, none of the health workers had a computer for their work and over 80% were not digital literate at the inception of the mHealth4Afrika project. All of the participants (100%) had mobile phones; however, only 27% had smart phones. None of the health workers had proficient typing skills.

# 5.2 Challenges Encountered During Implementation

After training the health workers how to use the EMR, it was found that despite their being enthusiastic about electronic system, some of the health workers were shying away from using the EMR. Upon probing, it was established that they were not comfortable using the EMR on their own; and whenever they tried, they found that they were too slow, hence delaying the patient queue.

The slowness was yet another factor that led to health workers stop using the EMR. There were cases where the health workers knew all the procedures and how to navigate through the system; however, they were very slow in typing. Due to the original qualitative study design, measurements of typing speed were not taken, it was only observed to be slow. The slow speed meant that the patient queue would grow and the patient would have a long wait on the queue. In cases where the health workers persisted and continued using the system; the long waits on the queue would discourage some of the patients and they would start complaining; some talking against the system.

Another group of health workers would stop using the EMR and postpone the electronic data capturing to later time. However, considering the workloads, the health workers already would knock off late, making it difficult to find time later for data capturing.

#### 5.3 Feedback through Co-design

Co-design being an open design process, provides a lot of room for interactions between the researchers and participants. These interactions provided the health workers a good platform to provide feedback which is the issues highlighted in section 5.3. The health workers were honest enough to explain that they were digital illiterate. This was explained after the initial situation analysis. After they underwent a digital literacy training, they gave more feedback that their pace of typing is causing delays and leading to patients complaining of long waits.

# 6 Discussion

Implementing an EMR, is one thing, having the EMR fully implemented and fully utilized is another. As mentioned by Braa and Hedberg [15], healthcare information systems in developing countries have been driven mostly by the need to report aggregate statistics for ministry or funding agencies; in this case, EMRs bring a new paradigm where each patient record has to be captured in the system. The capturing of the data requires both digital skills and typing proficiency – be it trained or acquired through experience.

#### 6.1 Role of Co-Design in Digital Empowerment

In this study, we used co-design to design and develop the mHealth4Afrika Application. Research has shown that there is a paradox of technology where electronic systems are introduced as a solution and later the very solution brings more challenges [31]. In this study, the co-design allowed for two-way interaction between the implementers/researchers and the facility staff, discussing the possible solutions to the challenges encountered there and then. A combination of adopting co-design and agile development was beneficial in facilitating responsiveness to inputs based on active stakeholder engagement and proved to be very valuable. For any innovation to take shape, prerequisites should be set [31]. In the absence of the co-design that provides for interaction, the health workers would end up shying away completely from using electronic system and relying mainly on paper-based registers and forms to collect and report routine data. This emphasize what Nguyen, LeFevre [32] found.

#### 6.2 Problematizing Digital Skills Gap amongst Health Workers

In most cases, electronic systems are deployed in health facilities with a requisite of few days training on how to use the system. The findings indicate that none of the health workers had a computer; over 80% were not digital literate; only 27% had smart phones and none had proficient typing skills. This is a clear indication that most health workers would struggle to competently use electronic system despite having a few days training.

The progression while learning a skill normally follows a hyperbolic curve reaching a plateau. The findings suggest that we have to consider two aspects of the computer skill learning separately. First, the health personnel learned the sequence of operations and where to locate these quite quickly, corresponding to the shape of the blue curve in Figure 1. This curve is an illustration and is not based on quantitative observations. Second, getting up to speed of typing follows a more gradual learning curve, reaching the required speed to carry out the typing at point of care after a much longer period of practice. A study of the learning speed of keyboard typing showed that after 20 hours of practice, the speed was around 7 words per minute (WPM), and thereafter a linear increase to around 35 WPM minute after 80 hours [33], illustrated by the red curve. The learning speed is thus 1 additional WPM after 2 hours of practice. Training will speed up the learning somewhat, but practicing for 40-80 hours may be needed to achieve typing skills which are useful at point of care. The lack of digital experience hinders the health workers using the electronic systems. This can lead to the health workers abandoning a system that is functioning properly.



Figure 1. Learning curves for learning computer operations and typing

The observed difference in speeds of learning also points to inadequacies in the first level of digital competence in both of the taxonomies referred to [7, 20]. Their first levels should include typing and also which speed of typing that is required for the tasks to be carried out.

#### 6.3 Implication of Digital Empowerment on EMRs

The findings showed that health workers were shying away from using EMRs as they were trying to balance between using an EMR and attending to the high patient volume. Of interest in this paper is the revelation that digital empowerment plays a critical role in the success of EMRs. According to the findings, all what the health workers knew was that the EMR was going to ease their work, learning from the benefits cited in literature, only to find out later that without typing skills, it is very hard to use an EMR. This is emphasizing Norman's [34] sentiments that much as technology is supposed to simplify our lives, what it provides can also complicate the same lives it is supposed to simplify.

The range of domains where the concept Empowerment has been used was summarised in section 2.4, and none of these captured the specifics of learning EMRs. Based on our findings, we would rather suggest the three levels of empowerment for health workers' EMR practice in Table 1. At point of care, the health worker has to type and operate the computer with a speed corresponding to that of writing in paper registers, not to delay the flow of patients. In an administrative setting, where no clients are

waiting, speed has less relevance, such that slow speed during the first months of using a computer system can be tolerated. For health personnel, we will thus identify two levels of ICT competence, for administrative and care tasks respectively. The distinction between levels 1 and 2 concerns the higher speed of operation needed for point of care.

Table 1. Empowerment levels for health personnel concerning electronic medical records

1	Being able to use the EMR in an administrative setting.
2	Being able to use the EMR at point of care.
3	Being able to guide colleagues on their EMR use

Bringing the same ideas over to the social life, a person at level 1 could use the computer for browsing, since little typing is needed. For the task of writing an application, this would require some typing speed or take very long time. Social media, where quick responses may be expected, might require a typing speed corresponding to that of point of care. Level 3 correspond to people being able to help their family and friends using with computers and suggest using ICT where appropriate.

In Section 2.4, digital empowerment was defined at two levels; basic technical skills to carry out the work and super-users who help others. Typing speed is a general digital skill and can hence be distinguished from specific competencies required for one application. Adequate speed of operating computers could therefore constitute a basic level of digital empowerment, since this general skill empowers people to use IT for other purposes, while inadequate speed would mean a disempowered computer user. We will therefore refine the empowerment definitions into the two levels in Table 2.

Table 2. General empowerment levels for computer use.

1	Technical skills at adequate speed empowering the person to
	productively use computer applications.
2	Super-user helping others learn computer use, suggesting
	new ways of using the technology, and adapting the ICT.

The second general level, corresponding to EMR empowerment level 3, might only be reached by some people who experience ICT as particularly interesting and relevant.

# 7 Conclusion

EMRs may have the potential to offer so many benefits to health workers, however, if the prerequisites such as necessary skills are not in place, this remains a mere dream.

We extended the list of domains for empowerment from [19] to include digital empowerment, meaning adequate capacity to use computers, and at a more advanced level, to help others use computers.

In their recent literature review on adoption of EHR in Africa, Odekunle et al. [8] report that medical doctors had poor IT skills, including low typing proficiency referring to publications up to 2013. This study addressed health centre workers, all of whom were below the medical doctor level of education. Unsurprisingly, seven years later, the digital literacy amongst lower level health worker cadres in rural area is inadequate. Also, there was little transfer of skills from smart phones to computers, partly due to the much higher need for typing on computers and also the experienced complexity of computers versus phones. Kuek and Hakkennes [5] also found that one third of hospital personnel in Australia were not so confident in using the information systems in the hospitals. This seems to indicate that this problem is not only for health personnel in rural Africa.

Prices of computer hardware and solar power are falling, the internet is extended by mobile phone operators, and the smart phone is penetrating into rural areas. Computer literacy levels are to a minor degree influenced by these developments, however. Significant resources are therefore needed to empower health workers to become efficient and effective computer users, and even to help others, suggesting new ways of using the computer and adapting the systems on their own.

# References

- [1] Berg, M. and B.R. Winthereik, *Waiting for Godot: episodes from the history of patient records*, in *Health information management: integrating Information Technology in health care work.* 2004, Routledge.
- [2] Kay, S. and I.N. Purves, Medical records and other stories: a narratological framework. Methods of information in medicine, 1996. 35(02): p. 72-87.
- [3] Stoop, A., et al., *Evaluation of patient care information systems*. Health Information Management London: Routledge, 2004: p. 206-229.
- [4] World Health Organization, Management of patient information: trends and challenges in Member States: based on the findings of the second global survey on eHealth, in Global observatory for eHealth. 2012.
- [5] Kuek, A. and S. Hakkennes, *Healthcare staff digital literacy levels and their attitudes towards information systems*. Health informatics journal, 2019: p. 1460458219839613.
- [6] Msiska, K.E.M., A. Kumitawa, and B. Kumwenda, *Factors affecting the utilisation of electronic medical records system in Malawian central hospitals*. Malawi Medical Journal, 2017. **29**(3): p. 247-253.
- [7] NHS England, A Health and Care Digital Capabilities Framework. National Health Service.
- [8] Odekunle, F.F., S. Srinivasan, and R.O. Odekunle, Why Sub-Saharan Africa Lags in Electronic Health Record (EHR) Adoption and Possible Strategies to Increase EHR Adoption in this Region. Journal of Health Informatics in Africa, 2018. 5(1): p. 8-15.
- [9] Kalogriopoulos, N.A., et al. *Electronic medical record systems for developing countries*. in 2009 Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. 2009. IEEE.
- [10] Kunzmann, K., Why Are EMRs So Terrible?, in MD Magazine 2018, Intellisphere, LLC.
- [11] Humpage, S.D., *Benefits and costs of electronic medical records: the experience of Mexico's Social Security Institute*. 2010, Inter-American Development Bank.
- [12] Castelnuovo, B., et al., Implementation of provider-based electronic medical records and improvement of the quality of data in a large HIV program in Sub-Saharan Africa. PloS one, 2012. 7(12): p. e51631.
- [13] Douglas, G. Information System: a success in computer based order entry where one might least expect. in Proceedings of the AMIA Annual Fall Symposium. 2003.
- [14] Fraser, H.S., et al., An information system and medical record to support HIV treatment in rural Haiti. Bmj, 2004. **329**(7475): p. 1142-1146.
- [15] Braa, J. and C. Hedberg, *The struggle for district-based health information systems in South Africa*. The information society, 2002. **18**(2): p. 113-127.
- [16] Noraziani, K., et al., An overview of electronic medical record implementation in healthcare system: Lesson to learn. World Applied Sciences Journal, 2013. 25(2): p. 323-332.
- [17] Mohammed, E., et al., Knowledge and utilization of computer among health workers in Addis Ababa hospitals, Ethiopia: computer literacy in the health sector. BMC research notes, 2013. 6(1): p. 106.
- [18] Wellen, W. and D. Houston, *The Electronic Medical Oncology Record: privacy implication of the federal government's Misconceptions, Barriers and Benefits*. 1998.
- [19] Pandey, P. and Y. Zheng, Unpacking Empowerment in ICT4D Research, in Information and Communication Technologies for Development: Strengthening Southern-Driven Cooperation as a Catalyst for ICT4D, P. Nielsen and H.C. Kimaro, Editors. 2019, Springer. p. 83-94.
- [20] Kaasbøll, J., et al., Competencies and Learning for Management Information Systems. Journal of Information, Information Technology, and Organizations, 2010. 5: p. 85-100.
- [21] Boudreau, M.-C. and D. Robey, *Enacting Integrated Information Technology: A Human Agency Perspective*. Organization Science, 2005. **16**(1): p. 3-18.
- [22] Coulson, T., et al., *ERP training strategies: conceptual training and the formation of accurate mental models*, in *SIGMIS '03*. 2003, ACM: Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. p. 87-97.
- [23] McNeive, J.E., Super Users Have Great Value in Your Organization. Computers, Informatics, Nursing, 2009(May/June): p. 136-139.
- [24] Poe, S.S., P. Abbott, and P. Pronovost, Building nursing intellectual capital for safe use of information technology: A before-after study to test an evidence-based peer coach intervention. Journal of Nursing Care Quality, 2011. 26(2): p. 110-119.
- [25] Yagos, W.O., G.T. Olok, and E. Ovuga, *Use of information and communication technology and retention of health workers in rural post-war conflict Northern Uganda: findings from a qualitative study.* BMC medical informatics and decision making, 2017. **17**(1): p. 6.
- [26] mHealth4Afrika. 2018 [cited 2020; Available from: http://www.mhealth4afrika.eu.
- [27] Jebreen, I., Using inductive approach as research strategy in requirements engineering. International Journal of Computer and Information Technology, 2012. 1(2): p. 162-173.
- [28] DHIS2. 2020; Available from: www.dhis2.org.
- [29] Cunningham, M., et al. *mHealth4Afrika alpha validation in rural and deep rural clinics in Ethiopia, Kenya,* Malawi and South Africa. in 2017 IEEE Global Humanitarian Technology Conference (GHTC). 2017. IEEE.
- [30] Cunningham, M., et al. mHealth4Afrika Beta v1 Validation in Rural and Deep Rural Clinics in Ethiopia, Kenya, Malawi and South Africa. in 2018 IEEE Global Humanitarian Technology Conference (GHTC). 2018. IEEE.

- [31] Nah, F., C. Kanjo, and P. Nielsen, *The Paradox of Technology Implementation in Health Facilities: Case of Ghana e-Tracker.*, in *Third International Conference on Information and Communication Technology for African development.* 2019.
- [32] Nguyen, L.H., et al., Perceptions of data processes in mobile-based versus paper-based health information systems for maternal, newborn and child health: a qualitative study in Andhra Pradesh, India. BMJ Innovations, 2015. 1(4): p. 167-173.
- [33] Chapman, C.J., The learning curve in type writing. Journal of Applied Psychology, 1919. 3(3): p. 252.
- [34] Norman, D.A., *The psychology of everyday things*. 1988: Basic books.



12<sup>th</sup> Health Informatics in Africa Conference (HELINA 2019) Peer-reviewed and selected under the responsibility of the Scientific Programme Committee

# Cost Analysis of an Electronic Medical Record System at an Urban Clinic in Kampala, Uganda

Bonny E Balugaba,<sup>a,b\*</sup> Simon K Ruttoh,<sup>a</sup> Elizabeth K Ekirapa,<sup>b</sup> Abraham A Siika,<sup>a</sup> Martin C Were.<sup>a,c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> College of Health Sciences, Moi University, Eldoret 4606-30100, Kenya
<sup>b</sup> School of Public Health, Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda
<sup>c</sup> Vanderbilt University Medical Center, Nashville, USA

**Background and Purpose:** While the benefits of electronic medical record systems (EMRS) are well known, the costs associated with their implementation in resource-constrained settings are not well documented. Establishing such costs is crucial for sound decision-making regarding allocation of scarce resources. This study aimed at conducting a comprehensive cost analysis for developing, implementing and maintaining an EMRS in a resource-constrained setting.

**Methods:** The study was conducted at an urban HIV/AIDS clinic in Kampala, Uganda using an organizational perspective. A cost inventory was used to collect costs from original receipts and invoices, and vendor market prices used where receipts could not be accessed for the 8 years under study. All costs were converted to the equivalent US dollar value and those with a lifetime more than one year annuitized. A paper-based and an open-source record system were the comparators.

**Results:** The total direct cost of the system was USD 1,066,965 while an open-source instance would cost just over USD 800,000. The paper-based system cost was half the cost of the EMRS (USD 544,159). Salaries and wages contributed 70% (USD 757,332) and 81% (USD 438,842) of costs in the EMRS and paper-based system, respectively. The other major cost driver was software and licensing (20%, USD 258,341).

**Conclusions:** EMRS have higher costs as compared to paper-based medical record systems. However, expenditure on the system reduces with time. Salaries and wages are the largest contributors to the cost burden. Open-source systems have a potential to lower costs.

Keywords: Cost Analysis, Electronic Medical Record System, Developing Country

# 1 Introduction

Electronic Medical Record Systems (EMRs) are increasingly being utilized in developing countries to support care.[1] This is evident from the fact that countries like Kenya, Uganda, Mozambique and Nigeria are rolling out EMRs systems nationally within the public health sector to support care such as for HIV patients.[1] EMRs promise to improve efficiency, quality and safety of medical care delivery.[2] Furthermore, these systems have the potential to strengthen the health system, by improving use of data for decision making, and for reporting to the national level.

Implementation of these systems however comes at a cost. High EMRs costs have been shown to impact adoption of systems and subsequent success of EMRS implementations.[3] In low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) where resources are already constrained, strong justification is needed to allocate resources towards EMRs implementations, as opposed to using these resources for other proven health interventions. Cost evaluations of EMRs aid in the justification for implementing these systems, and provides relevant information to help decision-makers in allocating the limited resources.

\*Corresponding author: School of Public Health, Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda. E-mail: bonnyenoc@gmail.com, Tel: + (256) - (784313161) © 2019 HELINA and JHIA. This is an Open Access article published online by JHIA and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License. J Health Inform Afr. 2019;6(2):84-89. DOI: 10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2-260 To date, there is a dearth of rigorously conducted evaluations and publications on the costs of EMRs systems that are currently being deployed in LMIC-settings. While there has been strong focus on evaluating the benefits of EMRs on patient outcomes, data quality, reporting and other aspects, little has been done to assess the related costs. In this paper, we present a systematic evaluation of the cost of implementing an EMR system to support HIV care in Kampala, Uganda using an organizational perspective. We further compare these costs against a widely used open source system and also against the cost of a paper-based record system.

# 2 Materials and methods

# 2.1 Study Setting

This study was conducted at the Infectious Diseases Institute (IDI) in Kampala, Uganda. IDI is a not-forprofit organization with a strong emphasis on infectious diseases and provides care to People Living with HIV and other infectious diseases. Since December 2017, IDI has served over 50,000 adult patients. Prior to implementation of the EMR system, the institution used a paper based medical record system. In addition, the institution had a Microsoft Access based electronic aggregation system where summaries were entered by data entrants. From 2009 the clinic embarked on development and implementation of a home grown EMRS systems which was fully deployed.

# 2.2 Study design

This was a retrospective quantitative study of the direct costs of EMRS implementation. The costs were compared with the calculated costs of a paper-based system at the same facility, and of an open-source system, OpenMRS,[5] that is widely adopted for HIV care within Ugandan public health facilities. Research is a core component of the IDI work and therefore an estimate of how much would have been spent into data abstraction and retrieval from the paper-based system was compiled with input from a key people from the research department.

# 2.3 Study approach

We use well-accepted metrics for evaluating the cost of the three systems for comparison, namely IDI EMRS system, paper-based system, and the OpenMRS system. Input metrics for costing were derived from those outlined in the systematic review on economic evaluation of health information systems conducted by Bassi et al.[6] Key cost input metrics included one-time implementation costs and the ongoing costs after initial implementation. One-time implementation costs were determined for: hardware and peripherals, network and telecommunication supplies, application development and deployment, configuration management, packaged and customized software, project planning, contract negotiations, procurement, initial IT support costs, costs of converting retrospective data, initial user training, end-user project management, facility upgrades, office accommodations, site assessment costs, transition costs, and quality assurance costs. Ongoing costs included software maintenance, upgrades and subscriptions, system maintenance, hardware and equipment replacement, salaries of IT and end-user staff, ongoing training, facilities rental and utilities, EMRS consultant costs, other personnel costs, reviews and audits and ongoing operating costs.

# 2.4 Data Collection

Where available, cost data were retrieved from financial records from the accounts department of the institution. Where original receipts or invoices were not available, prevailing market rates from local suppliers were used, averaging quotations from three suppliers. If the item did not exist in the local market, online vending sites like Amazon and eBay were considered to provide information on the cost of the item.

To determine time personnel costs related to the system under evaluation, a modified Delphi technique with key informants to determine the percentage of time staff spent towards system development,

deployment and maintenance.[7] Government documents from the ministry of Public Service of Uganda were also reviewed to provide salary and wage rates and employee benefits as well as job descriptions. All costs were recorded on cost inventories that was as designed by the research team and the study was approved by the Moi University Institutional Review and Ethics Committee and permission to conduct the study was sought from the top management from IDI, and from within each relevant department in IDI through its head of department.

# 2.5 Data Analysis:

The study looked at costs and savings from the organizational (implementer's perspective) and only looked at the direct financial effects without considering value placed on non-financial outcomes as these were beyond the scope of this evaluation. The detailed items of costs were determined based on differential costing, which is mainly used for decision making in managerial accounting, after comparison of workflows between the paper-chart system and the EMR system. For reporting, all costs were converted into US dollar using the mid-year rate for each of the individual years. Costs with a lifetime of greater than one year were annuitized using a well-accepted annuitization formula by Drummond et al., and using an annuity factor of 0.823 and interest of 4% per Drummond et. al's recommendation. Depreciation rates, were calculated using a reducing balance depreciation rate of 40% was used as per recommendation by the Uganda

# 3 Results

# 3.1 IDI EMRS Costs

Costs are provided for the evaluation period between 2009 and 2016. Total actual direct costs for development, deployment and maintenance of the home-grown EMRS at IDI during this period came to USD 1,066,965 (**Error! Reference source not found.**). When annuitization and depreciation is applied, this cost comes to 1,084,498.18. 71% of the overall costs went to staff salaries, and 24% to software licensing. Salary costs were largely associated with recruitment with two international consultants, two local developers, two IT support staff and data managers. Additional costs included the wages of health providers included personal computers (USD 24,500), switches (USD 600) and cables (USD 1000), a power backup generator (USD 2500), one 16 core processor, 64 gigabyte random access memory (RAM), 10 terabyte server, and 3 Uninterruptible power supply (UPS) (USD 300). Several licenses were required for the EMR and these included; Kaspersky (USD 458), Visio studio ultimate (USD 15,698), ReSharper (USD 1,168), SQL 2005 license (USD 199,992). Utility costs primarily included electricity costs.

Category	Item	Year									
		2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	Total Cost	
System	Salaries	244,258	222,486	-	-	-	-	-	-	466,746	
developme nt	Software	12,769	4,547	-	-	-	-	-	-	217,316	
	Hardware	8,102	4,300	-	-	-	-	-	-	12,402	
	Utilities	68	57	-	-	-	-	-	-	125	
Deployme nt and	Salaries	-	-	65,114	57,846	45,804	43,362	39,445	39,013	290,587	
maintenan ce	Software	-	-	15,370	5,520	5,520	5,520	5,520	5,520	41,025	
	Hardware	-	-	29,212	612	612	612	612	612	32,272	
	Utilities	-	-	573	785	760	711	650	676	4,157	

Table 1. Costs of IDI EMRS development, implementation and maintenance (2009-2016)

Total	465,198	231,390	110,660	64,763	52,697	50,205	46,227	45,823	1,066,965

The overall cost of the inputs for the IDI home-grown system showed a downward trend with costs being highest in the earliest years and levelling out in the subsequent years (Error! Reference source not found.).



Figure 1. Variation of individual cost items for IDI EMRS from 2009 to 2016

#### 3.2 OpenMRS and paper-based system costs

The calculated costs of running the open-source OpenMRS in the same facility over the same period was almost 20% (\$806,290) lower than that required to develop and maintain the proprietary software at IDI even when using similar salary estimates for both systems (**Error! Reference source not found.**). This is because of the significantly lower costs related to system development and software for the open source system.

cost	Item	Year									
		2,009	2,010	2,011	2,012	2,013	2,014	2,015	2,016	Total	
Develo pment	salaries and wages	244,258	222,486	-	-	-	-	-	-	466,745	
	Hardware	8,102	4,300	-	-	-	-	-	-	12,402	
Deploy ment	Software licensing	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
and mainte	Salaries	-	-	65,114	57,846	45,804	43,362	39,445	39,013	290,587	
nance	Hardware	-	-	29,212	612	612	612	612	612	32,272	
	Utilities	67	56	573	785	760	711	650	676	4,282	
Total		252,429	226,843	94,900	59,243	47,176	44,685	40,707	40,302	806,289	

Table 2. Estimated cost of running an Open source EMRS in the same setting.

The direct costs of running a paper-based system including stationery costs and data entry costs into an MS Access database came to USD 544,160 with over 85% of the costs going towards salaries and wages (Error! Reference source not found.).

Item	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	Total
Stationery	16,138	15,048	12988	12383	11233	9323	7057	6681	90,855
Personnel (\$)	71566	62493	56738	56084	57202	51430	42173	41152	438,843
Computers	4200	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4,200

Table 3. Direct costs of running a paper medical record system (2009 - 2016)

Data Extraction	9,300	9,300								
Utilities	135	113	98	134	130	121	111	116	962	
Total	92,040	77,655	69,825	68,604	68,56 6	60,87 7	49,341	57,251	544,160	

# 4 Discussion

In this paper, we present the direct cost evaluation of implementing a home-grown EMRS in an LMIC to support HIV care. Even for a small implementation, these costs come to over a million dollars over a seven-year period. The main drivers of cost were salaries and wages which accounted for over 70% of the direct cost followed by software licensing with over 20%. Contrary to what would be expected, hardware accounted for the smallest portion of the cost burden. These findings are similar to those of a study that also reported that human resource costs accounted for the highest portion of the costs.[9]

From our study, it is evident that direct cost reductions could be achieved using an open source EMRS. However, open source does not mean 'free', as human resource costs still contributed to a large component of the costs. This observation highlights one of the key factors that could be leading to many of the implemented systems not being sustained beyond the pilot stage, as implementers might think that all they need to do is to put hardware in place, and that the other factors will automatically workout, only to realize that there are significant continued costs for maintaining these systems.[9]

We observed an interesting but expected trend in costs with time. The costs of the system were higher at the onset but there was a general downward trend of these costs with time with the total cost in 2016 being just 16% of the costs incurred at the start in 2009. This is attributable to the fact that at onset, both hardware and software must be procured, and the full-time equivalent contribution of the staff was high with staff contributing between 50 to 100% of their time to the EMR and this went on reducing over time to around 20-50% time contribution. This is similar to findings from other studies although most of these were conducted in the developed world.[10]

In comparison to the cost of running a paper based medical record system, maintaining a paper based medical record system between 2009 and 2016 cost less than 50% of amount required to develop, implement and maintain the electronic medical record system. This is similar to findings from other studies that also reported increments in expenditure due after implementing EMRS. [9,11] These added costs are due to need for more specialist personnel to manage the system hence creating new job openings and more expenditure on salaries and wages. The EMRS also came with need for procurement of new hardware and software, increments in electricity consumption as highlighted under the results section. However, simple direct cost comparison between paper and EMRS miss the indirect costs of the various systems, with paper-based indirect costs potentially being higher. Further, the benefits of the EMRS systems are also not considered in direct cost calculations, and this might affect the equation as to whether to implement the EMRS instead of a paper-based system.

Our study is limited by the fact that it looked only at direct costs within one facility and for one system. Future work would look at comprehensive cost calculations and with the performance of a costbenefit analysis. Other costing perspectives, such as a societal perspective could also be considered, especially for systems in use within the public sector.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was funded by NORHED program through the HITRAIN project (QZA-0484, HI-TRAIN). We want to express our appreciation to IDI for supporting this work.

### Statement on conflicts of interest

The authors and funder had no competing interests regarding this work.

# 5 References

 Fraser HS, Biondich P, Moodley D, Choi S, Mamlin BW, Szolovits P. Implementing electronic medical record systems in developing countries. Informatics in primary care 2005;13(2):83-96

- [2] Paul G Shekelle CLG. Costs and benefits of health technology information An updated systematic review: Southern California Evidence-based Practice Centre; 2009.
- [3] Gans D, Kralewski J, Hammons T, Dowd B. Medical Groups' Adoption of Electronic Health Records and Information Systems. Health Affairs 2005;24:1323-33.
- [4] Infectious Disease Institute. Available at <u>https://www.idi-makerere.com/</u>. Last accessed Jul-09-2019.
- [5] OpenMRS. Available at https://openmrs.org/. Last accessed on Jul-09/2019.
- [6] Bassi J, Lau F. Measuring value for money: a scoping review on economic evaluation of health information systems. Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association 2013.
- [7] Fleming NS, Culler SD, McCorkle R, Becker ER, Ballard DJ. The financial and nonfinancial costs of implementing electronic health records in primary care practices. Health Affairs 2011;30(3):481-9.
- [8] Drummond MF, Sculpher MJ, Claxton K, Stoddart GL, Torrance GW. Methods for the economic evaluation of health care programmes. Oxford university press; 2015.
- [9] Arias-Vimarlund V, Ljunggren M, Timpka T. Implementation of computer-based patient records in primary care: the societal health economic effects. *Proceedings of the AMIA Annual Fall Symposium*. American Medical Informatics Association; 1996:503
- [10] Choi JS, Lee WB, Rhee P-L. Cost-Benefit Analysis of Electronic Medical Record System at a Tertiary Care Hospital. Healthcare Informatics Research 2013;19(3):205-14.
- [11] Tseng P, Kaplan RS, Richman BD, Shah MA, Schulman KA. Administrative costs associated with physician billing and insurance-related activities at an academic health care system. JAMA 2018;319(7):691-7.

From Evidence to Practice: The implementation of digital health interventions in Africa for achievement of Universal Health Coverage



# **Journal of Health Informatics in Africa**

© 2019 HELINA and JHIA

ISSN: 2197-6902 ISBN: 978-3-948681-00-5 DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.12856/JHIA-2019-v6-i2

Publisher Koegni eHealth, Innovation for Development e.V. Germany Postfach 652166 D-22372 Hamburg, Germany www.koegni-ehealth.org E-mail: info@koegni-ehealth.org

HELINA is the Africa Region of the International Medical Informatics Association (IMIA) www.helina-online.org www.imia-medinfo.org www.jhia-online.org